

It is about their story

How China, Turkey and Russia influence the media in Africa





KAS Media Programme Sub-Sahara Africa

The Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung (KAS) is an independent, non-profit German political foundation that aims to strengthen democratic forces around the world. KAS runs media programmes in Africa, Asia and South East Europe.

KAS Media Africa believes that a free and independent media is crucial for democracy. As such, it is committed to the development and maintenance of a diverse media landscape on the continent, the monitoring role of journalism, as well as ethically based political communication.

Dani Madrid-Morales

Dani Madrid-Morales is an Assistant Professor of Journalism at the University of Houston, where he teaches global communication. He has written extensively on Africa-China media relations. His work, based on extensive fieldwork in multiple African countries, has appeared in leading academic journals.

Deniz Börekci

Deniz Börekci is a researcher and translator based in Istanbul. She focuses on Turkey's domestic and international politics, and sociology.

Dieter Löffler

Dieter Löffler is a political analyst, author and translator who lived in Istanbul for many years.

Anna Birkevich

Anna Birkevich is a Russian sociologist who lives in London.

It is about their story

How China, Turkey and Russia influence the media in Africa



It is about their story

How China, Turkey and Russia influence the media in Africa

Published by Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung Regional Media Programme Sub-Sahara Africa

60 Hume Road PO Box 55012

Dunkeld 2196 Northlands

Johannesburg 2116 Republic of South Africa

Telephone: +27 (0)11 214-2900 Telefax: +27 (0)11 214-2913/4

www.kas.de/mediaafrica Twitter: @KASMedia

Facebook: @KASMediaAfrica

ISBN: 978-0-620-91386-7 (print) 978-0-620-91387-4 (e-book)

© Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung, 2021

This publication is an open source publication. Parts thereof may be reproduced or quoted provided the publication is fully acknowledged as the source thereof.

Download an electronic copy of *It is about their story* — *How China, Turkey and Russia influence the media in Africa* from www.kas.de/how-china-turkey-and-russia-influence-the-media-in-Africa

Cover photograph: Chinese President Xi Jinping, Russian President Vladimir Putin and

Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdogan pose for a family photo during the G20 summit on July 7, 2017 in Hamburg, Germany.

(Gallo Images/Bloomberg)

Editing: Bruce Conradie

Layout and Heath White, ihwhiteDesign production: heath@ihwhitedesign.com

Printing: Typo Printing Investments,

Johannesburg, South Africa

Table of contents

Foreword	vii
Sino-African Media Cooperation — An Overview of a Longstanding Asymmetric Relationship	9
— Dani Madrid-Morales	
l want you to want me — Turkey and Africa's media	71
— Deniz Börekci & Dieter Löffler	
Weaponry, raw materials and propaganda — Russia's new arrival on the continent	113
— Anna Birkevich	

Foreword

Looking at media involvement in Africa, one can only state that the continent is more important than ever. Next to traditional actors like the BBC or Radio France International, and to a smaller extent of Deutsche Welle or Radio Swiss International, there are new players. They do not seem to have the same agendas as the older ones, but they bring about new versions of journalism, of attempted influence and propaganda.

What differentiates them is, in the case of China, that funds do not seem to matter much. In the case of Turkey, that more and more scholarships are being offered and when it comes to Russia, that old alliances of the USSR in the Cold War are being reactivated.

What separates them even further from the old players are the values that they stand for and try to propagate. They are offering a journalism that praises their own autocratic models of rule and, in the case of China in particular, they promote a positive journalism, that does not ask uneasy questions, a journalism that does not offend or hurt, but that usually pleases the powers-that-be.

KAS Media Africa has asked experts on Chinese, Turkish and Russian media policies to outline the strategies that the state and media institutions are applying when dealing with media houses and media practitioners in Africa. As media experts in South Africa, the DRC or Nigeria are witnessing a growing pressure on their ways of investigating and positioning media in their countries as the Fourth Estate, this publication tries to give an overview, a handbook for orientation.

KAS Media Africa stands for good, professional and thorough journalism and will encourage our partners all over the continent to continue to do so. We wish all readers a thought-inspiring read and look forward to a lively discussion about our findings.

Christoph Plate KAS Media Africa, Director Johannesburg, South Africa

Sino-African Media Cooperation

An Overview of a Longstanding Asymmetric Relationship

By Dani Madrid-Morales

The footprint of Chinese media companies across most of Africa is difficult to miss. Jump on a minibus out of Maputo, Mozambique's capital city, and you are likely to notice along the road the orange-painted walls of small shops selling satellite dishes and digital television setup boxes labelled StarTimes, a privately owned Chinese telecommunications company. Visitors to the headquarters of the African Union in Addis Ababa (Ethiopia), built by Chinese contractors and completed in 2012, might notice that the television screens in the building are often tuned to CGTN (China Global Television Network), the international branch of China's State-run television. Pick up a copy of some of South Africa's most widely read newspapers, from the Cape Times to the Sunday Independent, and chances are that you will be reading an article written by journalists working for China's State news agency, Xinhua. The list goes on: 2G, 3G, 4G, and soon 5G networks across the continent are built with technology provided by Huawei and Zhongxing Technologies (ZTE), two Chinese telecommunications companies. A growing number of Chinese soap operas are dubbed by African voice actors in China for consumption by African audiences. Journalists, press officers, television technicians, and all types of media professionals are regularly invited to Chinese universities, institutes and government agencies to attend workshops and training sessions in China, where they have the opportunity to improve their skills and, at the same time, get a "chance to experience the traditional Chinese culture, and study Chinese language and philosophies from China's provinces," according to Chen Zhe, head of the China-Africa Press Centre (CAPC).1

During a visit to some of the country's largest media organisations in 2016, Chinese President Xi Jinping urged them to create "flagship media with strong international influence," in order to be able to "tell China's story well".²

This media outreach project had, in fact, started years earlier.³ For more than a decade, Chinese leaders had been repeatedly expressing a desire to see China play a bigger role in the world's media ecosystem and to increase the country's "discursive power", that is, its ability to be heard, and influence global narratives on international politics and the news media.⁴ Under former Chinese President Hu Jintao, Beijing's State-sponsored media organisations took part in China's "going out strategy" in the early 2000s. This State-led plan spanned many economic sectors and reached every continent around the world. The original guiding force behind China's media internationalisation in the early 2010s was the generalised perception that foreign public opinion was failing to "understand" the rise of China and that this was caused by non-Chinese media recurrently portraying the country in a negative light.⁵ In this ambitious, but loose and fragmented strategy, African countries have been playing a central role.

There are multiple reasons for this. Not only does China have vested economic interests in the continent, but it also finds a much more favourable public opinion than anywhere else in the world. Moreover, political leaders in most African countries — at least those with which China has diplomatic relations — have shown little interest in diplomatic riffs, making the continent a fertile ground on which China can experiment with foreign policy instruments, including media cooperation. In this area, Africa has been Beijing's "sandbox" and "testing ground" for some time. The Chinese government feels at ease in Africa because it has found a politically welcoming environment. It has avoided the kind of controversies with civil society it faces in the United States, Australia or Europe. It has, so far, matched with real actions its narrative of "win-win" relations, which is at the core of China's foreign policy and, more importantly, it has been able to experiment with new forms of outreach and engagement. Africa is the continent of many 'first times' in China's influence operations worldwide: the first Chinese cultural centres in the world opened in Mauritius and Benin, while the first overseas FM radio station and the first broadcasting centre outside of China were both set up in Nairobi (Kenya).9

Once established that Africa occupies a central position in China's global outreach efforts through the media, the next question we should be asking is: how does China's *current* mediated engagement with Africa manifest? Note the stress on *current*, as China's media presence in Africa has been going on for over half a century. However, the nature of Africa-China media relations today is unique. In the 1950s and 1960s, China was engaged in an ideological confrontation with both the USSR and the West, much of which took place in the news media. Today, the nature of media relations between

African countries and China is more diverse, much deeper, substantially less ideological, and very pragmatic and strategic. At the Second Forum of China-Africa Media Cooperation in Beijing, Cai Fuchao, the minister of China's State General Administration of Press, Publication, Radio, Film and Television (SGAPPRFT) described China's approach to media cooperation in Africa with these words: "Chinese media organisations will take a realistic and pragmatic attitude by telling the truth, proposing pragmatic advice, doing practical work and seeking practical results, and innovative cooperation models as well as detail[ed] cooperation projects". 10 If we read between the lines, the ultimate message of Cai's speech would seem to be that China is pushing its media to internationalise in Africa in two directions: to assist in developing media infrastructure — which turns into economic profit in the medium term and in potential political and strategic influence in the long term — and to take an active role in the crafting of a media narrative around China's development, China-Africa relations, and Africa's own story of economic and political development.

This chapter explores the diverse range of media cooperation activities by Chinese actors in Africa over the last decade and offers an assessment of the impact that these activities are having on the African media ecosystem as a whole, as well as its audiences, media practitioners, and political life. It starts with a short detour into the historical roots that have facilitated the current upsurge in exchanges and is followed by a detailed account of the six types of engagement that are most prominent today in China's media cooperation efforts in Africa: infrastructure development, content production and distribution, public opinion management, training, and direct investment.¹¹ For each type of activity, the reader will find examples drawn from across the continent, in an attempt to provide a geographically and linguistically diverse picture. The chapter concludes with the argument that Sino-African media cooperation is broad and fragmented, and is grounded in a long-standing asymmetric relationship between China and African countries and that such asymmetry is unlikely to shift, given the privileged position Chinese media and telecommunications companies enjoy.

Many actors, limited coordination

Coinciding with the fiftieth anniversary of the establishment of the first diplomatic relations between the People's Republic of China and an independent African country (Egypt), in 2006, China organised the Third Ministerial Conference of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (FOCAC) in

Beijing, which was attended by 41 African heads of state. The most tangible outcome of the meeting was the "FOCAC Beijing Action Plan and Declaration". The text includes a section on Sino-African media cooperation, which calls for "news media to play a positive role in enhancing mutual understanding and friendship," and encourages "more report[ing] and coverage by the news media of the other side". The text explicitly mentions actions to facilitate "each other's news agencies in sending resident and non-resident correspondents for news reporting". There are also references to China's commitment to training African media personnel, and the agreement to pursue exchanges of press authorities and correspondents from Africa to China. 12 Similar language was included in the FOCAC Action Plans that followed. In the 2009 text, references were made to plans by China to provide free training to African media professionals,¹³ while, in the 2015 Action Plan, China pledged to bring satellite television to 10 000 African villages. 14 The stress on media exchanges and cooperation in China's foreign policy was exclusive to Sino-African relations for some time, before Beijing began including similar references to other multilateral forums, such as the China-CELAC Forum in Latin America (2015) and the China-Arab Cooperation Forum (2009).

Despite featuring rather prominently in official policy documents, it is important to stress that China's global media cooperation efforts tend to be rather loosely coordinated and often lack a clear shared strategy, with overlapping goals and common actions between agencies. This lack of a cohesive strategy is not unique to China's activities in Africa. Writing about Beijing's foreign policy in general, including its public diplomacy work in Africa and elsewhere, David Shambaugh, professor of political science and international affairs at the George Washington University in the US, has noted that China lacks a "grand strategy", 15 even though the news media and some commentators might sometimes be signalling otherwise. 16 The wealth of agencies, actors and institutions involved in policymaking and implementation, which often involves competition between them, makes coordination difficult, as Ingrid d'Hooghe at Clingendael, the Netherlands Institute of International Relations, has suggested.¹⁷ In the case of the media and telecommunications sectors, while the overarching idea is that all Chinese enterprises operating in Africa, whether State or privately owned, are following Beijing's "call" to become more global, they operate with varied rationales and circumstances, without coordination from a single agency overseeing all projects. Chinese media rarely exchange content or personnel, and hardly ever cooperate with each other in the production of content. In addition, they have diverse strategic goals. While some actors are concerned with communicating official policy, amplifying the message of the Chinese Communist Party, or working towards improving

China's global image; for others, commercial interests and market maximisation are at the core of their activities. 18

Treating all Chinese enterprises involved in media cooperation activities as a coordinated single unit with similar organisational values, operational logic, and long-term goals might lead to wrongly concluding there is homogeneity of action. This was probably an accurate characterisation of Chinese State-owned media overseas operations in a somewhat distant past, but might not reflect today's reality, where at least four distinct groups of players are active on the continent: 1) State-owned media, 2) diplomatic missions, 3) provincial- and local-level agencies, and 4) private media and telecommunications companies. Not only are there differences between these four groups, such as the areas in which they operate or the goals they are trying to achieve with their projects, but there is significant diversity within them.

The most active and visible of all Chinese actors are State-owned media. They have been increasing their operations on the continent since 2006, when the PRC celebrated the "Year of Africa" in China. 19 It was then that China Radio International (CRI) launched an FM radio station in Nairobi broadcasting content in Chinese, English and Swahili²⁰ and Xinhua moved all its remaining editorial staff — those working for the French language service for Sub-Saharan Africa — from Paris to Nairobi. Over the years, the number of foreign bureaus the agency keeps around the continent has grown, from 16 in 1965 to 24 in 2010 and somewhere between 28 and 30 today.²¹ In late 2011, Nairobi was also chosen as the location of CGTN Africa (back then known as CCTV Africa), a production and broadcasting centre for China's Central Television or CCTV. In January 2012, the centre began airing the first locally produced programmes. That same year, China Daily, the most widely circulated English-language newspaper in China, launched a weekly African edition; and, ChinAfrica, a bilingual monthly magazine about Sino-African relations, set up an office in Johannesburg.

Traditionally, Chinese embassies and consulates had not played a prominent role in engaging with African media, but this began to change in the mid-2010s, when a new cohort of diplomats was appointed to strategically important missions, such as those in Pretoria (South Africa) or Kigali (Rwanda).²² More tech-savvy and less camera-shy than their predecessors, and also much more confrontational and willing to spar with their critics, these officials, sometimes referred to as "Wolf Warrior" diplomats,²³ a reference to a nationalistic film that became a blockbuster in China in 2017, have become active and vociferous on social media, organise press conferences to put forward Beijing's views on

local and global issues, and are active opinion-piece writers in local newspapers and websites. Embassies are also often the first point of contact for agencies from lower levels of administration in China, such as provincial governments or municipal agencies, as they try to engage in media cooperation themselves. ²⁴

As more and more State actors increased their footprint in Africa, so did profitoriented corporations, such as Huawei, ZTE, StarTimes and, more recently, Opera. Their businesses span from building telecommunications networks, to pay television services and digital content creation. Many of these companies also have active corporate social responsibility (CSR) programmes that can be seen as a form of media cooperation.²⁵ It is fair to say that the line dividing State and non-State corporations is often blurred. For example, the Chinese government holds an indirect 30% stake in ZTE, which is listed on the Hong Kong stock exchange, and was in fact created as a State-owned privateoperating enterprise.²⁶ StarTimes has enjoyed relatively easy access to credit from China's Export and Import Bank, and benefits from close relationships with high-ranking officials in China, which tend to facilitate negotiations with African governments. Another example of the blurring of lines between State- and non-State-owned enterprises can be found in StarTimes's CEO, Pang Xinxing, who has been able to meet with half-a-dozen African heads of government and State, and secured lucrative deals to assist multiple countries in their efforts to complete the migration from analogue to digital television.²⁷ StarTimes' competitors are unlikely to have such opportunities to directly pitch their services to high-ranking officials.

To overcome the redundancy in efforts in media cooperation between Chinese actors, attempts to coordinate activities have been in the making for some time, even though tangible outcomes of recent organisational changes appear to be limited so far. Two announcements made in 2018 are examples of such efforts. First, in April, Beijing announced the creation of the China International Development Cooperation Agency (CIDCA), which concentrates foreign aid — and this includes some instances of media cooperation and media development programmes — under the supervision of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MoFA). According to Denghua Zhang and Hongbo Ji at the Australian National University, "[d]espite CIDCA's creation, much has remained unchanged in the management of the aid system".28 A few weeks earlier, a different kind of reorganisation took place within some of the country's leading media organisations. CCTV (including CGTN), CRI and China National Radio (CNR) became part of a new China Media Group, sometimes referred to in the media as the "Voice of China". 29 Each entity has kept its brand, and minimal restructuring appears to have occurred since then, but the new media group is now under the direct supervision of the State Council — China's executive branch — and overseen by the Communist Party's Central Publicity Department.³⁰ Also in 2018, Xinhua was expected to move to its newly built regional office in Nairobi. However, the project's completion date has been postponed twice. The Xinhua Tower is to host not only the agency's offices and residence for its journalists but also CGTN Africa's studios and newsroom.³¹ This would appear to be yet another effort, at least on paper, of bringing closer together different actors involved in foreign influence operations, and to increase cooperation between agencies, which was characteristic of China's media outreach efforts in the past.

The historical roots of Africa-China media cooperation

The earliest examples of Communist China's media reaching African audiences after the creation of the PRC in 1949 were magazines, such as the Peking Review (and its French version, Pékin Information), China Reconstructs and China Pictorial.³² These circulated across the continent in bookstores sympathetic to the communist cause, alongside translated copies of books about communist thought. Samples of Chinese magazines were sent to readers, sometimes for free, hoping that those receiving them would be tempted to buy subscriptions, although the price, between 50 cents to \$1.25 US a year, seemed rather steep for most of the population at the time.³³ China Pictorial, a magazine short on text and full of colourful pictures, was also published for some time in Swahili, the only African language into which it was translated. Speaking specifically of Tanzania, which is the country where Swahili is spoken most widely, Priya Lal, a historian at Boston College suggests that most of the texts translated to Swahili by the Chinese "would have been irrelevant to many illiterate Tanzanians" in the 1950s and 1960s, but "a number of young intellectuals and activists in urban centres avidly read the Little Red Book", the well-known collection of Mao quotations.34

For both Xinhua and Radio Peking, the two most influential Chinese news media at the time, the first point of contact with Africa was Cairo, given that Egypt and China had established diplomatic relations with each other as early as 1956. Xinhua began working from Cairo shortly after and, by 1966, had 16 offices on the continent. The opening in 1959 of Xinhua's first bureaus in sub-Saharan Africa,³⁵ first in Conakry (Guinea), and then in Accra (Ghana) is telling of the role that journalists at the agency had at the time, which fell between being protodiplomats and reporters. As the first Xinhua correspondent in West Africa, Wang Shu recalls, in an essay published in 2001, that one of his duties at the time

was to facilitate the establishment of diplomatic relations between the PRC and some of the countries that he was instructed to visit. From his base in Conakry, Wang was one of the first Chinese to visit Mali after its independence in 1960. He did so after China received intelligence that Taiwan had sent a potential ambassador to visit the country. Describing what seems incredible ease of access to the highest-ranking officials of the country, Wang recalls:³⁶

I sent a telegram to [Malian] President Keita. Two days later, he called back and invited me for an interview. I immediately flew from Conakry to Bamako. I had been to Bamako more than three months earlier ... I explained to the President, China's rejection of the "Two-Chinas" principle. He replied to me frankly by saying that they had not established diplomatic relations with Taiwan. He said he had heard a Taiwanese national was in the country and guaranteed me he would be expelled.³⁷

One week after that exchange between the Xinhua journalist and the Malian President, China and Mali agreed to establish diplomatic relations.

The content of Xinhua at the time was monitored closely by foreign diplomats and intelligence agencies across the globe. So was that of Radio Peking, the name by which China's international broadcaster was known for decades before, in 1993, it became China Radio International. The United States Information Agency (USIA), an office within the State Department in charge of external propaganda efforts, regularly distributed classified reports that summarised the content of Chinese media. The weekly report of Chinese Broadcasts to Africa for 31 July to 5 August 1962 cited stories such as "Statue of French colonialists in Algeria overturned" (English); "Portuguese Guinean nationalists intensify struggle" (English; French; Swahili); and, "Chinese Embassies in Tanganyika, Somalia, Cairo and Sudan celebrate Chinese Army Day" (French; Swahili). Content by Chinese media during most of the fifties, sixties and seventies was a combination of appraisals of Chinese achievements, attacks directed at international enemies, domestic news that celebrated the struggle of liberation movements in Africa, and reports on China-Africa relations.

Radio programming specifically aimed at African audiences, at least partially, started in 1957 with the first bulletin in Arabic. Radio Peking had begun broadcasts in French in the summer of 1956. An indication of the strong ideological underpinning of the content of radio broadcasts at the time is the explicit instructions given to the journalists working for the Arabic department.

The station had two goals: to publicise the achievements of China's socialist revolution and to publicise China's foreign policy, which was to "defend world peace and oppose aggression and colonialism", according to one of the journalists working for the Arabic service in the 1960s, Liu Yuanpei.³⁸ After the Arabic broadcasts, came the launch of the Swahili and Hausa services in 1961 and 1963 respectively. The addition of the two African languages to the portfolio was not easy, because, at the time, there were no Chinese people who could speak either language. Beijing first recruited "foreign experts", Tanzanians for Swahili and Nigeriens for Hausa, who were jetted to Beijing to train local journalists, rather than to become reporters themselves. Initially, the Swahili and Hausa services broadcast seven hours a week. By 1971, Swahili programmes had increased to 10.5 hours a week and remained like that until the 1990s.³⁹ China's broadcasting in local African languages never grew further, and paled when compared to the offerings of the USSR: 220 hours in half-adozen or more languages, including Pula, Lingala, Malagasy, Ndebele, Shona, Somali and Zulu.40

Given that radio journalists did not have a chance to travel regularly to African countries for reporting because of limited funding, and therefore had virtually no first-hand contact with audiences, to assess their performance, they often relied on the letters that listeners sent in. Detailed records of such letters were kept and have been examined by academics such as Çağdaş Üngör at Marmara University in Turkey. 41 At the Hausa department, between 1963 and 1978, 47 414 letters were received, with more than 35 000 letters having been sent in 1990, the year the number reached its peak. While Chinese journalists did not appear to have access to audience research other than these letters, USIA researchers did have such data. Dozens of audience studies are kept at the US National Archives in College Park, Maryland. What these surveys reveal is that, historically, the impact of Chinese broadcasts was much more limited than that of other international broadcasters. In French-speaking countries such as Côte d'Ivoire and Senegal, a small number of people claimed to listen to Radio Peking. In Abidjan (Côte d'Ivoire), only 16 survey respondents out of 1251 interviewed in 1960 listened to Chinese radio broadcasting at least once a month and, in Dakar (Senegal), the number was slightly higher, 25 people out of 1316 respondents. Listeners to France's RFI accounted for around 10% of the population. The situation was slightly better in Nigeria (3% claimed to listen to Chinese radio) and Ghana (1%). In contrast, 41% in Nigeria and 22% in Ghana said they listened to the BBC every day.

Shortly after the Cultural Revolution began in China in 1966, foreign propaganda stopped being a priority for Beijing, and many Chinese foreign

correspondents stationed in Africa were recalled from their postings. Others were expelled because of their intelligence work.⁴² During the 1980s, a revision of foreign propaganda work was carried out, leading to the creation of new initiatives, such as the launch in 1988 of *ChinAfrica*, a magazine aimed at "middle and upper middle classes and intellectuals" interested in Sino-African affairs.⁴³ A French version, *ChinAfrique*, followed in 1990. Despite the attempts to re-engage with African audiences in the 1980s, the long absence of over a decade during the Cultural Revolution meant that the difficulties that Chinese media had faced during the early days of the PRC to make themselves visible in a crowded media space were only intensified when they tried to reconnect with the continent. Two decades had to go by before Beijing would be able to return to Africa with a much more robust media effort.

A classification of Chinese media cooperation in Africa

Today, media relations between China and African countries have lost most of the ideological component that characterised them throughout the Cold War, and become increasingly pragmatic, even though they are significantly more fragmented. Most African countries welcome Chinese technology, investment and know-how, and, in return, Beijing is content with having access to African audiences, so that its media can showcase an immaculate version of what life in China is like today. Five factors have contributed to this arrangement.

First, the material capabilities with which Chinese media operate in Africa today are among the best of all international media: funding for continental travel is available, newsrooms are well-staffed, and there is a willingness to cover the continent extensively. This makes Chinese media's content more attractive and marketable. This is in sharp contrast to the hardships endured by the first Chinese journalists in Africa. Second, China's current outreach efforts are not limited to Africa, but use Africa as a stepping stone. Content produced by global Chinese media in Africa, including documentaries and news reports about China-Africa "friendship", is relayed to audiences globally, as opposed to the locally targeted messages of the past and help present an image of China as a responsible and well-liked nation. Third, most of the exchanges during the Cold War were unidirectional. China provided content, personnel, and sometimes training, with limited space for African agency. This is not so much the case today. Chinese newsrooms in Africa employ dozens of local journalists, and, although limited, some content from African countries makes its way to China. Fourth, in China's return to Africa, there is a coexistence of State-owned enterprises and private companies, as opposed to the monopolistic position of

the State/Party in the past. Each of them plays a different but complementary role. Finally, Chinese media have a truly continent-wide presence, that stretches from capital cities to villages, and reaches audiences in multiple languages and through multiple platforms, requiring diversified messages. This widespread presence across Africa, which was unattainable in the past, presents new challenges, such as fragmentation of efforts and limited coordination.

China's more pragmatic approach in its engagement with African media today translates into six main types of activity.

- Infrastructure development. Chinese companies some under the
 auspices of the State and some privately owned are involved in
 projects aimed at improving existing infrastructure (such as, broadcasting
 equipment, satellite networks, and mobile technology). Some projects
 are in the form of assistance and cooperation, while others operate on
 commercial logic.
- 2. Training and education. Chinese government agencies (from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to the Ministry of Education, and a myriad of agencies in between) are actively involved in offering workshops to African public information officers, editors and journalists, as well as numerous scholarships to study journalism, media and communication, and telecoms engineering at Chinese universities.
- 3. **Content production.** Chinese State-owned media companies are producing multilingual content news and entertainment about African countries that is intended to reach local, global and, to a lesser extent, Chinese audiences online and through legacy media, such as radio, television, magazines and newspapers.
- 4. Content distribution. Audio-visual content, including television series, films and documentaries, is regularly exported from China to Africa and is shown on Chinese-owned platforms operating on the continent, such as those operated by StarTimes, or on local African television stations. This content often provides an uncritical narrative of contemporary China.
- 5. Engaging with public opinion. Through social media, the opinion pages of local newspapers, and by organising press events, Chinese officials are increasingly present in the news content of African media. In doing so, they are trying to have a voice in public debates that refer to China (from

- protests in Hong Kong to the country's response to Covid-19), and to better "manage" public opinion.
- 6. **Direct investment and acquisitions.** Chinese companies', investment conglomerates', and individuals' direct investment in African media companies is still limited but, when and where it has occurred, it has received the most criticism. When Chinese investors acquired a 20% stake in South Africa's Independent Media, Craig McKune, a local journalist, echoing the view of other commentators, raised questions about the impact of the deal "on media independence in South Africa".⁴⁴

Some of these activities overlap; some are just emerging, while others are a continuation of efforts that started decades ago; and, some appear to be having a bigger impact than others. In the pages that follow, these six areas of engagement are explored in detail and, when available, evidence of their effectiveness is presented.

Infrastructure Development

Between 2000 and 2014, Chinese companies and State agencies committed to spending around US\$4.8 billion in over 100 projects in the information and communications technology (ICT) sector in Africa, according to AidData, a project led by researchers at the College of William & Mary, Development Gateway, and Brigham Young University. 45 This sum includes low-interest loans for commercial development projects, donations and aid, as well as Statebacked media assistance programmes. Out of 24 sectors for which data are available, such as agriculture, construction and health, ICT ranks ninth in total expenditure, and sixth in the number of projects. This represents around 5% of total aid and assistance provided by China to Africa. Some commitments are modest. For example, in 2002, Equatorial Guinea was given a US\$6.25 million interest-free loan to finance the construction of the new headquarters of the national radio and television network. The contract was given to a Chinese company. In other cases, China's commitments are in the form of grants and gifts: a multi-camera broadcasting van donated to the Tanzania Broadcasting Corporation (TBC); the provision of radio jamming equipment to the Zimbabwean government; or computers (10) and printers (5) gifted by the Chinese Embassy in Yaoundé to the Cameroon Radio Television Corporation (CRTV). However, there are also much larger projects, such as the agreement between Tanzania and the Chinese government to award China International Telecommunication Construction Company (CITCC) the expansion of Tanzania's broadband network at a cost of US\$403 million, financed by China's Export-Import (Exim) Bank. Large telecommunications companies, such as Huawei and ZTE, are involved in over 20% of the projects recorded by AidData.

Historically, telecommunications infrastructure (from telegraph and telephone networks to radio frequencies and television broadcasting) has been seen by nation states worldwide as highly sensitive, given the risks to national security if foreign actors were to take control of networks, and therefore it has not only been highly regulated but also kept closed to foreign investment and control. However, starting with the deployment of mobile networks in the late 1990s, and more recently with the development of satellite communications, undersea cable networks, and other digital forms of telecommunications, both the costs and the technical knowledge needed to build and maintain such infrastructure have increased dramatically. Some African countries, as is the case with Angola, Egypt, Ethiopia and South Africa, have been able to partly or fully rely on their own technology, expertise and human capital, but many others have seen in China a very convenient partner. Chinese telecommunications companies have won public tenders — some more openly than others — across the continent, primarily because they have been able to offer lower-cost solutions, which are often backed by State financing at competitive rates. This somewhat symbiotic relationship between African governments and Chinese telecommunication corporations has not been free of controversy, but it has generally escaped thorough scrutiny of the potential long-term consequences of increasingly depending on foreign technology and know-how in strategic areas such as broadband connectivity, mobile communications and television broadcasting.

Building Africa's digital television

In 2006, the International Telecommunications Union (ITU) established 17 June 2015 as the deadline by which countries in Europe, parts of the Middle East, and Africa would need to have migrated from analogue to digital terrestrial television broadcasts (DTT). This switch in technology was needed to free up frequencies that could be used for other forms of wireless communication, and it opened up the possibility of offering audiences a wider range of channels to watch for free without having to rely on cable or satellite services. The ITU deadline is long past, and, today, less than a dozen African countries, among which are Mauritius, Uganda and Rwanda, have been able to switch off analogue television signals completely. Others, such as Chad, South Sudan and Eritrea, are either at the early stages of the process, or have not yet started the transition. The majority of countries, however, from South Africa

to Nigeria, Benin and Madagascar, have only managed to partially deploy DTT services. In at least two dozen countries, China's StarTimes has been involved in this transition or has signed memorandums of understanding with local governments to participate in the process at some point.⁴⁶

StarTimes's involvement differs from country to country. In some cases, the company provides the technology and builds the infrastructure needed to upgrade existing networks. That is the case with Benin, where, after years of delays, the government announced in mid-2019 that StarTimes had completed the building of new transmission sites.⁴⁷ In other cases, the Chinese company not only builds the infrastructure, but it also operates as a "signal distributor". Signal distributors enlist radio and television channels, some local and some international, who pay a fee in return for having their frequency relayed. In Kenya, for example, StarTimes's subsidiary, the Pan Africa Network Group (PANG) was awarded the rights to compete with Kenya's State-owned Signet as one of the country's first two signal distributors. 48 In other markets, such as Tanzania, StarTimes's strategy has been to create a joint venture that oversees the development of the network, acts as a signal distributor, and provides the equipment needed by users to be able to watch content, either for a fee or for free.⁴⁹ Particularly in smaller markets, joint ventures participated in by StarTimes enjoy a monopolistic position. Furthermore, while other competing international companies, most notably France's Canal+ and South Africa's Multichoice, have a substantial footprint in the pay television sector in many parts of the continent, no other firm, foreign or domestic, rivals StarTimes's geographic reach and ability to be involved across multiple levels of the digital television industry.

Founded in 1988 by Pang Xinxing, an engineer who started his professional career in the propaganda and education department of a small unit of the People's Liberation Army (PLA), StarTimes officially entered the African market in 2007 in Rwanda. Speaking to China's Xinhua news agency, Pang said in 2012 that he "long dreamed of building a global media empire", that could "counter the negative portrayal of China that he believes exists in Western media". ⁵⁰ In more recent interviews, and Pang does not often speak to the media, StarTimes's CEO has focused less on his ambition to counter the "exaggerated and biased reports" about China that he saw "while visiting European countries and the United States in the late 1990s", and instead has been insisting that the company's core objective is to provide affordable television to every African household. ⁵¹ Today, StarTimes claims to be present in 37 African countries and to be reaching 30 million users. ⁵² These numbers cannot be independently verified.

The company owes much of its success to Pang's ability to rub shoulders with African elites. At the 2018 FOCAC Summit in Beijing, 18 delegations, including the President of the Central African Republic, Faustin-Archange Touadéra, the First Lady of Malawi, Gertrude Mutharika, and the President of Sierra Leone, Julius Maada Bio, visited StarTimes's headquarters in Beijing and were offered a private tour of the company's studios by Pang himself.⁵³ In addition, while travelling to African countries as part of diplomatic delegations and commercial visits, Pang has also met with more than 15 heads of state or government in Africa, to whom he has been able to directly present the services and products offered by StarTimes. A case in point is that of São Tomé and Príncipe. Shortly after China re-established diplomatic relations with the West African country in 2017, Pang was in the archipelago to sign a memorandum of understanding to bring digital television to the country.⁵⁴ Not only has StarTimes benefitted from Beijing's political blessing, but it also has had easy access to the necessary credit to build its presence across the continent. In 2012, the China-Africa Development (CAD) fund, a private equity fund overseen by the China Development Bank, became the company's second-largest stakeholder. In addition, China's Eximbank has provided soft loans to support StarTimes's projects repeatedly.55

StarTimes' proven record in Africa was the reason Beijing gave for selecting the company to execute one of Xi Jinping's flagship promises after the FOCAC meeting in Johannesburg in 2015: to provide satellite television access to 10 000 villages in Africa by the end of 2019.56 Having a close relationship with Chinese leaders, as well as direct access to State funding to pay for the project, might have also helped StarTimes. According to the company, each of the 10 112 chosen villages in 25 countries received two projector televisions and one (or more) 32-inch television set, to be set up in a shared space, and somewhere between 20 and 30 decoders and satellite dishes for families that already owned a television set. To guarantee the power supply, the sets are said to be equipped with solar power units. Despite all the efforts to make the technology available, as Katharine Schluntz writes in The China-Africa Project, most households — at least in Mozambique — only received one month of free access to the most basic pay television bundle (20 channels) offered by StarTimes. Because many families could not afford the cost, they lost access to the service after the promotional period.⁵⁷ This has not stopped government officials, Chinese ambassadors and StarTimes representatives from lauding the many alleged benefits of the project: "closing the digital divide" in the Central African Republic,⁵⁸ providing "access to information on agricultural markets" in Uganda,59 and showcasing and promoting "cultural exchange" in Rwanda.60

StarTimes's presence on the continent has not always been smooth. The company's cosiness with political elites, paired with an opaque corporate culture, and lack of transparency in some of the deals, has created trouble in multiple countries. In the Democratic Republic of Congo, StarTimes's signal was temporarily banned in 2013 amidst allegations that it was operating illegally. 61 A couple of years earlier, in Kenya, all major commercial television stations staged a signal blackout to protest the fact that a foreign company — StarTimes's PANG — had been awarded a signal distribution licence. 62 Eventually, the Kenyan government agreed to grant new licences. In Mozambique, StarTimes first secured a contract with the Ministry of Transport and Communication to oversee the transition from analogue to digital without public tender, twice missed the deadline to implement the project, and was forced to go through a new tendering process two years after the original agreement was signed. 63 There have also been legal battles in Ghana and Zambia⁶⁴ and, in Nigeria, in 2020, senators opened an enquiry into the fact that, after more than ten years, the joint-venture between StarTimes and the Nigerian Television Authority (NTA) had reported no profit.65

Hardware provision and political alignment

The new infrastructure built for digital television has required updates in the operating hardware of many African broadcasters. In this area, Chinese companies have also been able to assist, both with donations of equipment, and capacity building and training. In Liberia, since 2008, teams of Chinese technicians and engineers have been helping the Liberia Broadcasting System (LBS) in setting up and training personnel to operate all sorts of new technology, including satellite equipment, antennae and transmitters. 66 In each of the projects, and there have been four of them in ten years, Chinese companies are contracted to set up the technology, Liberian technicians receive training, some of it in China, and eventually a "handover" ceremony is held, during which "control" of the infrastructure is transferred to local actors. At the handover event organised at the end of Phase IV of the so-called "China-Aided Broadcasting Technical Assistance Project", the Chinese Ambassador to Liberia, Fu Jijun, was clear about the goals that his country had for the initiative: it was meant to help "promote and propagate Liberia's policy agenda across the nation." 67 China's assistance to Liberia has systematically been directed at State-run media, and therefore criticised by media freedom advocates outside the country as supporting the *status quo*. Douglas Farah and Andy Mosher, of the Centre for International Media Assistance, note that in 2008 China also upgraded the infrastructure of Liberia's State-run radio, which, as

opposed to "newly established independent radio stations," is known for largely propagating "the views of the government with limited coverage of dissenting political opinions, especially coverage of opposition events".⁶⁸

The case of Liberia is not unique. There have been somewhat similar programmes in places like the Comoros⁶⁹ and Zambia, where China's involvement in the media sector has been under scrutiny for some time. Thrice, on or right before election years (1996, 2000 and 2005), China provided technical support to Zambia's state-run radio. In supporting a pro-government media outlet, says Fackson Banda, a former professor at Rhodes University in South Africa, China might have ultimately been trying to silence the oppositional Patriotic Front (PF), which was critical of the PRC and supportive of Taiwan.⁷⁰ More recently, the Zambian National Broadcasting Corporation (ZNBC) has also received material support from StarTimes. The two entities formed a very controversial joint venture (60% StarTimes, 40% ZNBC) to create TopStar,⁷¹ a DTT signal distributor. The power of signal distributors resides in their ability to "turn off" signals at the requests of legislators and, by extension, foreign governments, were they to be displeased with the coverage of a given channel. This explains why, in some countries, including Zambia and Kenya, awarding StarTimes — a foreign company — this role of signal distributor was seen as contentious. StarTimes has also been involved in the remodelling of ZNBC's studios and control room⁷² and in the provision of multi-million-dollar broadcasting vans.⁷³ The ZNBC-StarTimes deals have faced court proceedings and never been made fully public. All of these have led some, including former US National Security Advisor John Bolton, to accuse StarTimes of having taken over ZNBC. The Zambian government, as well as StarTimes, have vehemently refuted such accusations.74

Many (relatively) rich countries, including Japan, Canada, Sweden, Germany and the US, have active media-assistance programmes directed at African nations. Their efforts, however, are significantly different to those of China, as media scholar Valerie Cooper explains. Primarily, as the cases of Liberia and Zambia show, Chinese aid is almost always aimed at supporting either government agencies and institutions, or pro-government media, and often involves a Chinese private company that is to benefit from the project. Most other countries' support goes towards independent media, such as community radio stations, and funding is provided for projects run by NGOs that share the funding government's view of development. In addition, Chinese material support tends to avoid direct involvement in the actual content of the media. Programmes run by countries that are part of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) Development Assistance Committee

(DAC), which includes most of those in Europe and North America, see media as a tool for the promotion of values such as social justice, gender equality, and support for democracy. In supporting media development, these countries require that projects be based on these shared values. By aligning with media that are supportive of the government, and by not imposing conditions on the type of content, Chinese material support acts as a reinforcer of African political elites that are already favourable towards China, as aid is not dispensed to countries that are critical of Beijing's policies. Ultimately, "infrastructure and technical support is provided in order to realign African countries with Chinese technology," and "such technological dependence is almost always linked to other forms of dependencies — economic, social, educational," warns Fackson Banda, the Zambian professor at Rhodes.

A threat to national security?

Outside of Africa, StarTimes remains fairly unknown, and few foreign powers have flagged the company's operations on the continent as a matter for concern.⁷⁶ In fact, very few African politicians and commentators have taken explicit aim at Pang Xinxing's company. That is not the case of the other two major telecom conglomerates with a substantial presence on the continent, Huawei and ZTE. Both are well known outside of China, and their operations worldwide, including those in Africa, have become a major foreign policy topic in the US, Australia, and the European Union, among others.⁷⁷ The governments of some of these countries are concerned that Chinese firms, even those that are not directly owned by the State, might pose a threat to their national security as they could be hiding a "backdoor access" in their equipment through which Chinese government agencies could gather intelligence and collect sensitive information.⁷⁸ The response to this perceived threat by countries such as Australia and the US has been to ban the use of certain Chinese technology in the development of domestic telecommunication networks and to recommend other countries to do the same. Huawei, ZTE and the Chinese government have repeatedly contested such allegations.⁷⁹

Speaking to *Foreign Policy*, Howard French of Columbia University and a former *New York Times* correspondent in China and West Africa has a slightly different view. The "idea that Huawei would never reveal anything to the Chinese state if asked is implausible", he said, "because any Chinese company has to operate within the rules of the Chinese state". Neither the possibility of having China get backdoor access to sensitive information, nor pressure from US diplomats to cut ties with Chinese companies, 1 have deterred African governments from

trusting Huawei and ZTE with the upgrade of their telecom networks. When asked about his views on the topic, South African President Cyril Ramaphosa was unequivocal: "we support a company [Huawei] that is going to take our country, and indeed the world, to better technologies", and added that "we cannot afford to have our economy to be held back because of this fight".⁸² To Eric Olander, editor of *The China Africa Project*, anti-Huawei narratives are likely to "fail in Africa", as they have so far, because Chinese companies offer three things: cheaper products, reliability, and easy access to credit.⁸³ A report by Melanie Hart and Jordan Link at the Centre for American Progress, a policy research and advocacy organisation based in Washington, DC, lists more than 50 deals (2004-2019) between Huawei and African governments in which China's Eximbank acted as a soft creditor. To the authors, this, alongside Beijing's subsidies to its telecom companies and its ability to interfere in the standardisation processes at the ITU, set the path for Huawei to "extend its dominance into 6G and beyond".⁸⁴

According to former Chinese Ambassador to South Africa, Li Songtian, Huawei technology has been used in 70% of "the backbone networking infrastructure" in Africa, 85 which is a crucial component in mobile and other forms of wireless communication. With ZTE technology accounting for another 10%, it is rather evident that Chinese companies do have the upper hand on the continent, where Huawei first started operating in 1997, after receiving a US\$4 million contract in Kenya.86 The company's operational volume has jumped significantly since then. Sales in Africa topped US\$2 billion in 2006,87 and by 2011 the company was earning almost 13% of all its annual revenue on the continent.88 Huawei, which was founded in 1988, is a private enterprise, and its CEO, Ren Zhengfei, is a former officer in the PLA. In addition to telecommunications network equipment, Huawei's business in Africa also includes consumer products (including mobile phones, computers, and tablets), which is what most citizens know the company for. Chinese mobile phone manufacturers, from Huawei to Transsion (maker of popular brands such as Itel, Tecno and Inifinix), dominate the African market.89

Huawei's corporate campus in Shenzhen, in Southern China, is not far from ZTE's. Founded three years earlier than Huawei, ZTE has always been partly owned by the State through a complex ownership structure that, according to Japan's *Nikkei Asian Review*, can be traced back to military-linked conglomerates.⁹⁰ ZTE's operations in Africa represented almost 20% of the company's global revenue in 2010, but has been decreasing annually since then. In 2017, it stood at around 5%. Most of ZTE's success in Africa has been linked to its strategic partnership with Ethiopia's State-owned Ethio Telecom

in 2006, and then again in 2013, for projects worth over US\$3 billion. ZTE helped build Ethiopia's backbone network in GSM (Global System for Mobile Communications) and CDMA (Code Division Multiple Access) and partnered with Huawei to upgrade 3G and 4G networks. Before agreeing to open up to Chinese companies, writes Téwodros W Workneh of Kent State University, Ethiopia's telecommunications sector had been tightly kept as a vertically integrated monopoly of the State, and was seen as a "strategic asset for the economy and national security, which the state [could not] afford to 'let go'''. As the development of telecommunications equipment outpaced the State's capabilities to be technologically self-reliant, Ethiopian officials faced a choice. They could keep potential foreign interference off their over-stretched infrastructure and retain technological sovereignty, or they could partner with China, a political ally, and open up the sector to foreign actors. The latter was seen as the "lesser evil".

Chinese telecoms' reach in Africa extends beyond mobile and wireless communications and it is in these other areas where African civil society and opposition parties have been somewhat vocal in their resistance to some types of Chinese technology. 92 As part of Xi Jinping's "Digital Silk Road" project, 93 Huawei, ZTE and others have been encouraged to up their business in undersea internet cable development; selling surveillance technology, often packaged as "Smart City" technology; or allegedly providing tools to better monitor, control and, when needed, restrict, access to the Internet. 94 Chinese companies are not alone in these sectors, as numerous countries (Iran, US, and France) are cashing in on some of these lucrative industries, where demand is high.95 While pushback against Chinese firms exists, it remains limited. In 2018, the French newspaper Le Monde, claimed that IT experts at the African Union had found that the computer servers in the building were sending data back to Shanghai. 96 Far from unleashing a continent-wide condemnation given how many government buildings in African countries have been built by Chinese contractors, the story was soon killed. Not only were Chinese diplomats quick to appear on local media to discredit the report, which was never retracted by Le Monde, but few African officials took a vocal and critical stance. After more than two decades of Chinese engagement in the telecoms sector, many countries on the continent are simply too dependent on Chinese technology to do anything about it.

Content production and distribution

On 11 January 2012, the day CCTV Africa, China's first overseas production and broadcasting centre, was officially launched in Nairobi, Li Guangyuan, China's Ambassador to Kenya, took the floor to suggest that journalists working at the station needed to focus their reporting on three things. First, they should present "the audience of China and the rest of the world with a colourful Africa which is boldly and confidently marching towards prosperity". Second, journalists should introduce "the successful experiences of China's economic development, China's foreign policy of peaceful development, China's brilliant history and culture as well as Chinese people's life," in order to tell Africa a good "story of China". And, third, after accusing an "unjust international media order" of "making false charges against us [China] by misleading public opinion," ambassador Li asked CCTV Africa to "tell the world a good 'story of China-Africa friendship"". 97 A year later, at a Conference on Propaganda and Thought Work in China, then recently elected President Xi Jinping began using the phrase "telling China's story well," which he has gone on to repeat over and over.98 This message has been clear to those working for Chinese media in Africa for some time, whether they are in the news or entertainment industries. To tell "China's story well", Chinese media have benefitted from generous funding that not all of their competitors enjoy; most companies have been able to hire African talent, and, so far, have not been under pressure to reach large swathes of the population, given that most of them are not operating to be profitable, at least not in the short and medium term.

There is some evidence suggesting that audiences of Chinese State-owned media are, in fact, rather small, but their reach has nonetheless been growing over the years, thanks to a plethora of agreements, content exchanges and coproductions with African media, most of them State-owned. Phina's extended presence across most of Africa, as well as its commitment to remaining on the continent for some time, has made it relatively easy to develop relationships with local partners, who are eager to receive material and technological assistance. Most of these agreements guarantee that Chinese media will have easier access to domestic audiences (for example, by broadcasting television content produced by China on State-run channels in Africa), but very few of these agreements grant similar access to Chinese audiences to African producers and creators. In other words, when it comes to cooperation in the news and entertainment industries, as was the case with the development of telecommunications infrastructure, China-Africa relations are predominantly

unidirectional, and the prospects that this will change in the near future are minimal.

Chinese news content from Africa, for whom?

There are five Chinese State news outlets operating in Africa that generate content aimed at local and global audiences: Xinhua, CGTN Africa, China Daily, ChinAfrica and ChinAfrique, and CRI. In addition, the People's Daily, a newspaper, and Hong Kong based Phoenix TV usually have one or more journalists stationed on the continent, who report mostly in Chinese for domestic audiences, as well as diasporic communities. China Daily's office in Nairobi employs four people, two of whom are Chinese. 101 They contribute to the newspaper's Africa Weekly supplement, which claimed a circulation of 20 000 copies in 2014.¹⁰² Most of these copies are sent to Chinese embassies and distributed freely to African companies, newsrooms, and government buildings. The combined circulation of subscription-based *ChinAfrica* and *ChinAfrique* is said to be 30 000 copies per month.¹⁰³ The English version is printed and sold in South Africa, and the French one in Senegal. CRI, CGTN Africa and Xinhua have the largest operations, including bureaus in multiple countries. The news agency's headquarters house approximately 40 people, including journalists' family members who reside in the gated compound, while CGTN's production centre in Nairobi employs somewhere between 120 and 150 people, the majority of whom are Kenyan. 104 Employment data for CRI, which also produces some of its African content from Beijing, is hard to come by.

Even though international staff are predominant at CGTN, operations in Nairobi are entirely overseen by Chinese nationals. The bureau chief, managing editor, and deputy managing editor, as well as all department heads (broadcasting, technical, and media operations), programme supervisors and producers are Chinese. Those in managerial positions are rarely involved in the day-to-day business of the newsroom, which is coordinated by a desk editor and several line producers who are not Chinese. However, before a show goes on air, content is always checked by a Chinese national. Because journalists are aware of what might get flagged, self-censorship is common. At Xinhua, all news stories, many of which are written by African collaborators and freelancers stationed across the continent, must be filed with the Nairobi editors, who are Chinese, before they are eventually sent to subscribers. These oversight editorial procedures are standard in most newsrooms worldwide, including those of other international media based in Africa, but the very clear division of roles based on nationality is unique to Chinese media.

When CGTN Africa started operations, several well-known Kenyan TV personalities decided to join the station. Journalist Beatrice Marshall, a familiar face to many Kenyans, left KTN, a private broadcaster, to become the lead anchor at CGTN. She was joined by veteran editors with years of experience in local and international media, such as the BBC, as well as young reporters, some of whom have become household names in Kenya since they left their jobs at CGTN, like Eric Njoka and Mark Masai. Working for a Chinese news organisation is seen by many Kenyan media professionals as a form of upward mobility, particularly for young journalists, given the relatively generous salaries they receive, if compared to local media. The downside, at least according to those who decide to leave the station, is that there are limitations to what they are able to report on. 109 In the words of a former CGTN editor, "the major agenda for CGTN in Africa is propaganda, that is propagating China's interests in Africa, through its own voice and medium". 110 Marshall, who has been anchoring the news for CGTN Africa since 2012, disagrees: "I can guarantee you that we have been 100% in control of our own editorial content. Are there any red lines? Up until this point, absolutely not".111

Researchers who have studied the content of Chinese media in Africa seem to disagree with both characterisations and suggest a more nuanced picture. Not all content published by Chinese media, including CGTN, should be disregarded as mere "propaganda", and, at the same time, it would be inaccurate to entertain the idea that there are no editorial "red flags". In reality, not only are certain topics, opinions and expressions completely off-limits, 112 but some "unspoken rules" of what can and cannot be said also exist. For example, news reports and documentaries on CGTN must never show images of South African Nobel Peace Prize winner Desmond Tutu, a close friend of the Dalai Lama, who has supported Tibetan independence, a topic that is never discussed on Chinese media. 113

Instead of describing Chinese media in binary terms (propaganda vs. not propaganda), it might be more useful to think of news content as a hierarchy of topics that determines how much editorial oversight is enforced. News stories that refer to China are closely monitored by editors, and are often reported with the exact same words across all media, since they tend to have to follow the guidelines set by relevant institutions within the Party. However, editorial supervision is minimal when news stories are about non-political stories in African countries. Whether journalists are reporting about entrepreneurship in Egypt, or flooding in South Sudan, the general principle is that "positive stories" are preferred. That said, Chinese managers rarely interfere on how African journalists cover uncontroversial topics in Africa. Zhang Yangqiu of

the Communication University of China describes this approach to journalism as "constructive". Journalists are encouraged to focus on solutions to existing problems, rather than on the problems themselves. 115 Because of this preference for "positive news", content on Chinese media is rarely critical of African governments, and journalists never engage in investigations that could lead to uncovering cases of corruption or abuses of power. In separate studies, Vivien Marsh, from Westminster University, and Selma Mihoubi, from Sorbonne University, have shown that reports on CGTN and CRI focus largely on voicing the views of political elites and government officials, whether these are African or Chinese, rather than civil society, opposition parties, or other potentially critical voices. 116

Every day, the staff at CGTN Africa produce two Africa-focused newscasts in English (called "Africa Live") that are broadcast globally on CGTN, the channel to which the Kenya production centre reports. The newsroom also puts together a daily business programme ("Global Business"), and a weekly talk show ("Talk Africa"), sports magazine ("Sports Scene"), and documentary series ("Faces of Africa"). Part of this content is translated and aired on CGTN's French-language channel during a daily Africa-focused newscast ("Afrique Infos"). In all of these programmes, content about Africa is predominant. The same could be said about Xinhua's news output from its Nairobi headquarters. The agency covers the continent in Chinese, French and English, and some of these stories are then translated into other languages. In 2013, Xinhua's Nairobi hub was dispatching 1800 stories in English, 2000 in French, 2200 photographs and 150 video items.¹¹⁷

However, not all Chinese media in Africa cover the continent as thoroughly as CGTN and Xinhua do. *China Daily*'s Weekly Africa Edition, published in English, and *ChinAfrica* focus most of their content on China and China-Africa relations. In 2019, 7 out of 12 magazine covers of *ChinAfrica*, published by the *People's Daily* group, the official newspaper of the CCP, were about Chinese domestic policies: rural education, high-speed trains, greener energy, and domestic growth. The rest covered Africa-China topics, such as the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), Chinese funding for African start-ups, and China's role within the African Union.¹¹⁸ On CRI, which has daily broadcasts in Arabic, English, French, Hausa, and Swahili, listeners are likely to find a mix of global news. For example, CRI's morning news in Hausa on 4 June 2020 featured ten stories: two on China, three about the US, four on Africa, and one about China-Africa cooperation.¹¹⁹

Despite the different approach to reporting the news, all Chinese media in Africa do have one thing in common: their reach among the general population

is limited. That is according to surveys conducted in Kenya, Nigeria and South Africa, ¹²⁰ given that no official data on audiences is available from Chinese media themselves. In 2018, in Kenya and Nigeria, between 7% and 8% of people said they had watched CGTN Africa sometime in the previous week. In South Africa, the number was 2%. That is far below the BBC, for example, which was a source of information for at least 20% of people. CRI's radio listenership was minimal (less than 1% in all three countries), and so was readership of *China Daily*, either on paper or online (around 1%). A follow-up survey in 2020 revealed no significant changes when compared to 2018. According to the same study, in all three countries, audiences say they know and trust the BBC and CNN better than they know or trust CGTN, but their perceptions of another international broadcaster, Russia's RT are far worse than those of CGTN. Al Jazeera English falls somewhere in between.

Cooperation, partnerships and local distribution of news content

Four years after having opened its first overseas FM radio station in Nairobi, in August 2010, CRI began expanding its broadcasting capabilities on the continent. Its focus has been primarily on French-speaking countries, starting with the wider Sahel region in West Africa (Senegal, Mauritania and Niger), and then moving eastwards to reach Djibouti and the Comoros, as well as other Central and Eastern African nations. In all of these countries, CRI has been granted licences to operate one or more FM radio frequency as part of wider cooperation agreements that often include the provision of infrastructure, training and content exchanges. Between 2010 and 2013, CRI added four frequencies in Senegal that broadcast content in French, with some very limited locally produced content in Wolof (the frequencies operate in the cities of Dakar, Saint-Louis, Kaolack and Ziguinchor); four in Niger, broadcasting in French and Hausa (Maradi, Zinder, and Agadez, plus one in Niamey that opened in 2007); one each in Mauritania and Djibouti broadcasting in Arabic and French; one each in the Comoros, Republic of Congo, and the Central African Republic, broadcasting in French; and one in Burundi, with 21 hours of French content and 3 hours in Swahili. Swahili broadcasts also reach Tanzania (Zanzibar), Kenya (Nairobi and Mombasa) and Uganda (Kampala and Jinja). In addition to all these, in 2019, CRI resumed its shortwave broadcasts from a relay tower near the Malian capital, Bamako, a facility that had been operating, with subsequent upgrades, almost uninterruptedly since the 1970s. 121 When, in 2017, China and Mali renewed their arrangement to operate the Bamako relay, Mali's State radio

also agreed to rebroadcast content from CRI on its own frequencies. 122 Similar agreements have been signed in other countries. 123

CRI's strategy to air content through agreements with domestic media has been described by the stations head, Wang Gengnian, as "borrowing boats to sail overseas" (jiechuan chuhai). 124 It has also been adopted by other Chinese media operating in Africa. For example, CGTN Africa's daily newscast is shown on Kenya's national broadcaster, KBC, every day at 10 pm. In 2010, Liberia's LBS agreed to broadcasting three hours of Chinese produced content on its ELTV station every day. To most Africans, directly accessing CGTN's content implies having a monthly subscription to one of the many pay television providers that carry the channel on their bouquets. With agreements like the ones signed with KBC and LBS, however, CGTN bypasses this limitation and might be reaching a wider audience. Also, because this is a casual exposure, audiences might be less likely to associate the content with China, and be more receptive to the State-sanctioned narratives to which they are exposed. There is another "boat" that CGTN has borrowed to reach African television audiences. In some countries, CGTN's signal is now part of the free-to-air line-up of DTT channels. For example, viewers in the Seychelles who do not want to pay a monthly subscription can still watch nine channels for free. On top of the national broadcaster, SBC, the line-up also includes CGTN and CGTN Français, as well as France's TV5 Monde and France 24.

Xinhua's main strategy in Africa has been to provide its content for free or at very reduced costs to African media. This puts the Chinese news agency at an advantage over its competitors, Reuters (UK), Agence France Presse (France), and Associated Press (United States), all of which charge news outlets for access to their continuous output of news content. Xinhua's agreements have been with large media organisations, such as Kenya's Nation Media group, the country's leading newspaper publisher, as well as regional and community media. In 2009, for instance, eight State-run Zimbabwean newspapers began using Xinhua stories in their foreign news pages. More crucially, Xinhua has struck agreements with a large number of official and State news agencies across the continent, so that they also distribute its content.

For many news media in Africa, State news agencies such as the Ghana News Agency (GNA) or Senegal's Agence de Presse Sénégalaise (SAP), both of which have content exchange agreements with Xinhua, are the primary source of news. In some cases, African news agencies will paraphrase content written by Xinhua and reuse it in their own reporting, but in many cases stories from the Chinese agency are sent to subscribers without changes. In some instance, the

story might be attributed to "Agencies", or there might not be any mention of Xinhua at all. ¹²⁶ Most of the agreements signed by Xinhua in Africa imply some degree of reciprocity, and Chinese media tend to frame them in terms of Sino-African cooperation. This reciprocity means that Xinhua can also make use of the content it receives from the news organisations it partners with. However, given that no African news agency creates content in Chinese, any story produced by an African partner organisation that Xinhua editors might decide to deliver to Chinese domestic news outlets would have had to be translated and, therefore, adjusted to conform to Chinese official policy.

In Kenya, Xinhua has also signed content exchange agreements with the national broadcaster, KBC. In 2017, the station debuted "My Railway, My Story", a three-part documentary series produced by Xinhua about China's construction of the Standard Gauge Railway (SGR) between Nairobi and Mombasa. 127 Controversies related to the SGR project, from its costs to the environmental impact, are often on the front pages of Kenyan newspapers.¹²⁸ None of these, however, were part of Xinhua's documentary. KBC and Xinhua have also been cooperating for years in the production of "Dunia Wiki Hii" ("The World this Week"), a 30-minute current affairs programme in Swahili that is primarily based on footage and news stories provided by Xinhua. 129 The news agency has been expanding its services, and in 2010 launched its own television channel, China Xinhua News Network (CNC).¹³⁰ Although the station is available on many platforms, its impact has been minimal. Its content is rather dry, very focused on communicating the activities of Chinese leaders, and lacks the professional broadcast quality that CGTN has. Despite CNC not being popular, much of the content that Xinhua journalists produce for its programmes is also offered to broadcasters worldwide, including KBC. Audiences are often unaware that the content they are watching, listening to or reading comes from Xinhua and other Chinese media. In this sense, the strategy of "borrowing boats" might be one of China's most successful ones.

Exporting television dramas and "kung fu" movies

In order to "tell China's story well", as Xi Jinping has asked, Beijing is not only relying on the news media, but also the entertainment industry. In this area, StarTimes has been leading the way. In at least 16 African countries, the company provides pay television services where it is able to deliver carefully selected Chinese television content, alongside local and international channels. In Southern Africa, the company operates under the brand StarSat, and in Zambia it uses the TopStar trademark. In some countries, StarTimes only

operates through satellite links, while in others the service is offered as part of the DTT infrastructure that the company is helping build. More recently, and in response to growing competition from video streaming platforms like Netflix, StarTimes has also been promoting StarTimes ON, a mobile app that allows live streaming of television channels and video-on-demand. Following the business model of similar companies elsewhere, StarTimes provides different subscription tiers for its pay television services. The average cost of the basic package is around US\$3.76, which gets access to anywhere between 14 and 60 channels, depending on the country. Only two television stations form part of every one of these basic packages: CGTN (or CGTN Français), and ST Sports Life, which offers live coverage of European soccer leagues, one of StarTimes's biggest selling points.¹³¹

In all but three of the countries where StarTimes operates, the entry-level pay television subscription also provides access to ST Kungfu, a channel that specialises in Chinese martial arts-related content such as films, educational programmes and documentaries. As Cobus van Staden of the South African Institute of International Affairs has noted, African countries have a long history of watching, mostly Hong Kong, martial arts films, 132 and therefore many have developed a taste for the genre, which is no longer produced en masse at the former British colony, but has become a staple of China's film and television industry. By increasing cultural exports to Africa, and this includes films and television series, Beijing is eager to harness more "soft power" than it currently has. That is, it is hoping to ignite interest in China among the general population by exposing them to audio-visual content with the expectation that this will, in the long-term, improve its image and global standing, and lead to being perceived more positively. In many ways, China is following the playbook that brought two of its neighbours, South Korea and Japan, to become global leaders in what Douglas McGray called "Gross National Cool". 133 To some extent, Beijing's strategy can also be compared to Hollywood's role in helping spread the idea of the "American Way of Life" through films during much of the postwar period. Hollywood's success is tightly linked to the support it received from successive US administrations that saw film as one of the most powerful propaganda tools.¹³⁴ China's entertainment industry also enjoys State support, but is still struggling to match Hollywood's audience success.

Part of the global "coolness" that Japan and South Korea have been able to cultivate in recent years can be attributed to the popularity of their television soap operas and dramas.¹³⁵ Therefore, it is not surprising that television series have become one of China's largest cultural exports to Africa and that the industry has received broad institutional support. In 2011, the national

broadcasters of Kenya and Tanzania aired for the first time a Swahili-dubbed version of "A beautiful daughter-in-law," a television series set in urban China about the tensions between a bride and her mother-in-law. According to Chinese media "more than six million Tanzanians" watched the series. Since then, the number of exported television series to Africa has been growing more or less steadily, in part because StarTimes has taken an active role in dubbing them into widely spoken languages on the continent, including Hausa, Yoruba, Zulu, Luganda, English, French and Portuguese. In 2017, the company was said to have dubbed more than 8000 hours of television content. Most of these shows are broadcast on StarTimes's channels, including one reserved for Chinese television series (ST Sino Drama) and several that focus on linguistic communities (ST Yoruba, ST Swahili, and ST Dadin Kowa for Hausa and ST Eyethu for Zulu). In addition, agreements are periodically signed with African television stations, such as Senegal's RTS or Kenya's KBC, to air some of the series.

In a 2018 video news story produced by China.org.cn, a website under the supervision of China's State Council Information Office, a journalist claims that Chinese television series are popular among African audiences because "modesty, valuing family harmony and other codes of ethics embodied in Chinese films and TV plays hold cultural appeal in some areas of Africa, which also have a large population and a strong attachment among big families." 140 This is a recurrent narrative that Chinese media use when praising the alleged success of Chinese television content in Africa.¹⁴¹ However, independent audience data do not exist, and therefore it is difficult to assess the actual popularity of this type of content. Most agreements to broadcast Chinese television series, which are usually offered to broadcasters at no cost, are spearheaded by embassies and diplomats, rather than being led by true audience demand, as might be the case for Turkish and Filipino soap operas, which circulate widely in Africa. 142 The type of television content that Beijing is offering to export to African audiences tends to focus largely on urban China, and presents the image of an orderly society, in which social problems are dealt with "harmoniously". Topics such as severe poverty, the shortcomings of the State, or the treatment of ethnic minorities are absent.¹⁴³ The television series and shows that are exported are not necessarily the most popular in China, but they are tuned to the "main melody", as former Chinese President Jiang Zemin referred to cultural products that fall in line with the official discourse of the Party.144

Sometimes "main melody" films become blockbusters in China, but exporting them is not always an easy task. Take the case of "Wolf Warrior 2", a film directed, produced and starred by Wu Jing, one of China's best-known actors.

It went on to become the highest-grossing Chinese film of all times, and broke all sorts of box office records, but never took off outside of China.¹⁴⁵ In South Africa, where parts of the film were shot, the Chinese Embassy organised a public screening, and the film was released in early November 2017, 146 but there is no record that the film generated any income in the box office.¹⁴⁷ Part of the domestic success of the film was attributed to its nationalistic storyline, which sees Wu ling's character fighting foreign mercenaries to rescue a group of Chinese doctors working overseas. The main character has to face a military coup, a corrupt militia, the outbreak of a deadly infectious disease, and pervasive poverty, all of which happen in the span of a few days in one single unnamed African country. Beaton Galafa, a Malawian writer, has suggested that the film "reiterates tropes from Western colonial narratives misrepresenting Africa," adding that "negative images of Africa mar the film's African appeal." 148 The discrepancy between Beijing's official narrative of China-Africa relations and the type of relationship depicted in the film, which had to receive approval from the authorities before it was released, shows the gap that exists between official policy and the actors involved in implementing said policies.

This gap is much more pronounced in the entertainment industry than in the news industry. This is, in part, because there are many more actors that are trying to "tell China's story well" through films, television series, cartoons, and other forms of audio-visual entertainment, than there are news media doing the same thing. This makes it more difficult to craft a single unified message. In Africa, since 2014, different agencies belonging to the Beijing Municipality, a second-tier level of administration in China, have organised broadcasting "seasons" and "exhibitions" in countries like Tanzania, Kenya and Côte d'Ivoire. 149 As part of these efforts, in 2017, a "Carnival of Films and TV drama" brought 24 films to 16 villages and cities in Zambia. In most of these activities, the city of Beijing has partnered with StarTimes, which has become the main point of entry for Chinese agencies and companies interested in cultural exports to Africa. 150 As part of this partnership, the Beijing Municipal Bureau of Radio and Television and StarTimes announced they would be creating the first "Sino-African talent TV show" in 2019.151 That same year, Nigerian comedian AY (Ayo Makun) agreed to co-produce a film, "30 days in China," with Shanghai-based Huahua Media. 152 Despite isolated cases like these, co-production between African and Chinese creators remains limited.

Engaging with public opinion

According to data from the Afrobarometer, a survey conducted periodically in multiple African countries, in 2019/2020, around 60% of people in the 16 nations from where data are available said that China has a very positive or somewhat positive influence on the continent. This is down from 65% in 2014/2015. 153 Despite the significant drop in perceptions, views on China remain more positive among Africans than they are among citizens of most Asian, European and North American countries. 154 As the exchanges between Chinese actors and African countries have increased over the years, many of which are over the media, so have the chances that public sentiment might be derailed by small or large crises. In the period that goes from 2014 to 2020, there have been many of those. In February 2018, for example, China's national broadcaster aired its annual Spring Festival Gala, a television extravaganza that was once the most watched television programme in the world. For the first time, it included a comedy skit about China-Africa relations. Far from a warm welcome, it received significant backlash — even though CCTV never saw a reason to apologise for it — because it depicted a Chinese actress in blackface and had several African actors dressed as animals. 155 A few months later, a Chinese "businessman" was expelled from Kenya after referring to Kenyans on social media, including President Uhuru Kenyatta, as "monkeys". 156 In 2020, amidst the Covid-19 pandemic, Beijing had to face accusations that Africans living in the southern Chinese city of Guangzhou were racially profiled and discriminated against. 157 A study that compared views towards China before and during the Covid-19 pandemic found that, while, in early 2018, China had a favourability index of 56 in Kenya and 44 in South Africa (where 100 is the most favourable score), in May 2020 the index had decreased to 44 and 37 respectively. 158

Many of the events that might explain the drop in positive views towards China over time are not under the control of Chinese authorities. Nonetheless, Beijing has seen a need to be more engaged in preventing communication crises from escalating and to be more involved in "guiding" public opinion, the same way that authorities have been trying to do in China for years. To achieve this, Beijing has been adding a new set of tools to its media "cooperation" repertoire that are much more short-term-oriented. Harnessing "soft power" through entertainment and building an audience for Chinese news is a slow process. Managing public distrust or criticism requires strategies that will return more immediate results. With this goal in mind, starting in 2016, Chinese officials, including many diplomats, have begun engaging with African audiences directly via social media. After all, the three sample "crises" presented above started

and were amplified on social media. In addition, to overcome the difficulties of having China's voice reproduced on local media, Chinese companies and diplomatic missions have become more active in engaging with these news organisations. These new strategies have arrived with a more assertive tone in how public officials communicate about certain issues, particularly those that Beijing sees as sensitive for its national security.

Wolf warrior diplomacy in Africa

While Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and other US-based social media platforms are not allowed to operate in China, global Chinese media have been using them for some time to reach wider audiences outside the country. CRI and China Daily opened their first global accounts in 2009, while Xinhua followed in 2012. Some accounts with content aimed at African audiences, such as CRI's Swahili and Hausa pages on Facebook and Twitter, started operating more recently. Their followers have been growing rapidly, amidst accusations that they might have been "acquired" from "click farms". 159 In October 2015, CCTV Africa's (now CGTN Africa) Facebook page was liked by less than half a million users. By early October 2020, that number had gone up to 4.7 million. Those following CGTN Africa's YouTube channel have gone from 28 000 in 2015 to over half a million in 2020. Xinhua's global Facebook page — which has several localised platforms in Africa, depending on each user's language settings — had more than 86 million followers in 2020, compared to 2.2 million in October 2015, and 4.8 million in March 2016. Most of Beijing's social media accounts follow a "monologue" approach to reaching audiences. 161 That is, they broadcast messages, but do not engage with audiences when they talk back. There is some evidence that those managing social media accounts were at some point instructed not to reply to users, and sometimes asked to remove messages that were overly critical of China.162

The accounts of Chinese media on Facebook and Twitter now share the online space with a growing number of Chinese diplomatic missions, government agencies, and officials. Between January 2018 and May 2020, more than 30 embassies and diplomats based in Africa have created accounts on Twitter. These include the embassies in Mauritania, Liberia, Angola, DRC, Algeria, Mali, Uganda and Kenya, as well as several diplomats, such as China's Ambassador to Uganda, the Deputy Ambassador to Zimbabwe, and the Economic and Commercial Counsellor at the embassy in Rwanda. Some, like Lin Jing, China's Consul General in Cape Town (South Africa), are posting and retweeting at a significant pace. His account (@CGCHINA_CPT) averages 38 posts per day, many

of which are overtly critical of the US. 163 Other accounts are much less active. The Twitter account of the Chinese Embassy in Bujumbura (Burundi), created in June 2019, had only tweeted 95 times by early October 2020, at an average of barely five tweets per month. Not only has the number of accounts risen in a short period, but the way diplomats — and some embassies — interact is different from what most Chinese media had been doing on social media for years. Aside from promoting their own activities, and reposting messages from Chinese media, these accounts are now more engaged in some form of "dialogue" with audiences through the use of hashtags and mentions. In addition, there are some instances of proactive crisis management. Soon after allegations that some Africans in Guangzhou were discriminated against during the Covid-19 pandemic, the Twitter accounts of the Chinese Embassy in Uganda and Nigeria, as well as the Deputy Ambassador to Zimbabwe posted images of how "normal" life in China was for Africans and deflected blame by attacking other countries for "fabricating" the accusations. 164

The tone used by diplomats on social media has also been changing. Some accounts, say scholars Zhao Huang and Rui Wang, are now exercising "less restraint, discretion, and caution than might typically be expected from Chinese officials who speak in public or post on social media". ¹⁶⁵ This harsher, more direct, and more targeted use of Twitter has gained diplomats such as former Chinese Ambassador to South Africa, Lin Songtian, the nickname of "Wolf Warrior" diplomats. Much like the main character in the film, they are confident, proudly defending their country, and do not shy away from using more assertive language than their colleagues. ¹⁶⁶ In an interview with China's *Global Times*, which tends to represent some of the most nationalistic voices in the country, Prof Chu Yin of the University of International Relations in Beijing justified this new approach to "diplomacy" by saying that "China's rising status in the world requires it to safeguard its national interests in an unequivocal way". He added that "the days when China can be put in a submissive position are long gone". ¹⁶⁷

Many in China came to the same conclusion as Prof Chu after seeing how global media covered two events: the pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong that took China by surprise in 2019 and the backlash against Beijing for setting up forced "re-education camps" for Uighurs, a Muslim minority that lives predominantly in the Western region of Xinjiang. On social media, Chinese embassies and diplomats often post about these issues, even though they are not particularly relevant to citizens in the countries where they are stationed. In July 2020, China's Ambassador to Chad gave an interview to the country's national press agency, ATPE. Ambassador Li Jinjin gave lengthy responses to questions about

China's response to the Covid-19 crisis, China's assistance to Africa, and the approval of a new security law for Hong Kong. The shortest of all responses in the interview was the one to the question, "How do you analyse Chad-China cooperation?" 168 Ambassador Li was doing what most of his colleagues have been asked to do: to make sure that, on certain issues, those representing China abroad take an active stance to present Beijing's view. This is sometimes done through proactive messaging such as officials talking about an issue even when they are not asked about it, or when an issue is not really part of the conversation. In other cases, the messaging is reactive, with the goal of stopping criticism that might appear as too widespread. In reacting to criticism, Beijing is increasingly engaging in extraterritorial patrolling of public opinion. Through coordinated campaigns on social media, or by using diplomatic pressure, Chinese authorities are trying to influence which China-related topics are to be discussed, and how. On the issue of Xinjiang, for example, Beijing has listed the support of multiple African countries, including many with Muslim-majority populations, and limited critical public discussion.¹⁶⁹

The granting of interviews by Chinese officials is not new, but has certainly increased in recent years. Chinese diplomats were well-known for their reluctance to engage with foreign journalists. This reaching out is part of a wider strategy to engage more with local African media, as a way to get China's message out, particularly around topics that are often in the news, and on which Chinese media are unable to set the agenda on the continent. It is not uncommon to see articles and opinion pieces published by China's ambassadors in leading newspapers. Some of these are published in opinion pages alongside other views, which might not necessarily be equally favourable to China. In other cases, Chinese diplomatic missions, and some companies such as StarTimes and Huawei, buy up space on newspapers and websites to publish "advertorials", pages that are designed to look like any other news article but are in fact not written or designed by the publishing house. This approach was chosen by Chen Xiaodong, who was appointed as Ambassador to South Africa in 2020, for his first article in the new role. It appeared as "Sponsored Content" on the website of the Independent Media group, which is partly owned by Chinese investors. 170

In providing "guidance" to African public opinion on issues related to China, Beijing's ultimate goal is not to engage directly with every citizen, but to reach key opinion leaders who might potentially help China amplify its narratives.¹⁷¹ These opinion leaders (scholars, commentators, think tank analysts, and others) who act as bridges between Chinese officialdom and domestic audiences are often quoted by Chinese media as a way to legitimise their message. There is

no easy way to measure whether this strategy is working or not, even though there are some examples that would seem to indicate that, from time to time, it does. For instance, before China's Minister of Foreign Affairs, Wang Yin, visited Burundi in January 2020, Le Renouveau, a government-run newspaper, featured on its front page an editorial signed by Louis Kamwenubusa, the president of the publication. The article praised the role of China in the development of Burundi. The front page also featured an ad for StarTimes. A few months later, Kamwenubusa was interviewed by CGTN on his views about Hong Kong's decision to postpone the election for a new legislative council. He is quoted as supporting the decision, and wondering why "some people in the United States and some European countries are against the decision". In his view, "[p]eople should only care about the internal affairs of their own country", a position which is very much in line with China's foreign policy.¹⁷² The previous year, he had been quoted on CRI's Turkish language service on the topic of Hong Kong. 173 In 2018, Kamwenubusa was the Burundian official in charge of signing a content exchange agreement between Xinhua and Le Renouveau. 174

Communicating Covid-19

As opposed to small crises that have short news cycle spans, the COVID-19 outbreak in early 2020 turned out to be a true challenge to how Chinese actors communicated with African and global audiences. Since the first cases of Covid-19 were reported in Wuhan (China), Beijing tried to push back against any accusation that its response to the outbreak had been anything but exemplary. To do this, the Chinese government relied more than ever on its own network of global media, diplomatic missions, and active social media users. During the first few months of the pandemic, Chinese diplomats and the news media, including those based in Africa, became amplifiers of debunked conspiracy theories about the origin of the virus, 175 offered criticism of the strategies undertaken by other countries, and actively promoted messages about the amount of personal protective equipment, masks and medical supplies that China was offering to other countries. 176 Social media efforts were mostly directed at countering the strong anti-China rhetoric that came out of the US, primarily from right-wing politicians and mainstream conservative media, as well as fringe news outlets like the Epoch Times, which is well-known for its anti-CCP coverage.¹⁷⁷ A report by Alicia Fawcett at the Atlantic Council's DFRLab suggests that a key component of China's coordinated social media strategy during the Covid-19 crisis can be linked to ideas around information warfare that had been proposed by Chinese military officials in recent years, but had not been addressed by foreign countries.¹⁷⁸

In addition to using social media, in Africa, two other actors were active in spreading State-sanctioned narratives. First, State-owned media used their network of correspondents to send the message that Beijing had managed to control the outbreak in Wuhan, and that it was providing regular assistance to African countries. Second, for the first time, StarTimes became a producer of news content when it launched, on 23 March 2020, a daily newscast exclusively focused on Covid-19. Titled "StarTimes Daily Covid-19 Report", the 10-minutelong show was produced in Beijing, with versions in English, French, Portuguese, Swahili, Hausa and Chinese. The show, which was still running in early October, was re-broadcast multiple times a day, including the evening primetime, on seven of the platform's entertainment channels (such ST Sports Focus and ST Sino Drama), and was available for free on the company's mobile phone app. By choosing to air the programme on popular channels, the company might have maximised the possibility of exposing a wide range of African audiences to a China-favourable narrative about the outbreak.

The way Beijing has communicated with the world during the Covid-19 outbreak signals a change of approach. Three things stand out: news content is increasingly adversarial and belligerent; coordinated disinformation campaigns are becoming more frequent; and new actors, including privately owned media, are being mobilised. To Maria Repnikova, at Georgia State University, China's response to the Covid-19 communication crisis shows that "China's propaganda has matured," in such a way that "[i]nstead of delivering diktat and defensiveness, the government now engages in selective dialogue with its audiences and their criticisms, featuring those views in its own storytelling, or its retelling of them".¹⁷⁹

In assessing the effectiveness of China's strategies during times of crisis, it is important to keep in mind that, as Bates Gill from Macquarie University, writes, "China's official messaging abroad often has a dual purpose: bolster the Chinese Communist Party (CCP or Party) at home while also seeking to persuade international audiences. To be sure, the former objective is paramount". 180 In this dual strategy, engagement with African countries through the media (favourable opinion leaders, positive news coverage, limited criticism on social media, among others) are increasingly seen as a valuable source of domestic and global legitimacy for the Communist Party.

Direct investment

With the number of mobile internet users in Africa projected to grow steadily in the next few years, tech companies with an eye on the African market have seen a boom in investment flows. African start-ups raised close to US\$300 million in venture capital in 2015, over US\$400 million in 2016, and US\$560 million in 2017.¹⁸¹ It is in this context of aggressive investment, optimistic outlook, and African tech entrepreneurship that, in 2016, a group of Chinese investors decided to enter the Nigerian mobile services market with a "super app" capable of offering multiple products (such as, payments, transportation, and delivery) within a single closed platform, similar to popular apps in China, like WeChat.¹⁸² They had just purchased a majority stake in Opera software, known for its web browser, and a popular brand in the Global South for its mobile data saving products. Leading the operation were Zhou Hongyi, CEO of Qihoo 360, a veteran of the Chinese internet sector, and Zhou Yahui of Beijing Kunlun Tech, who had experience in high-stakes tech investments outside of China. 183 At one point, Opera's businesses stretched from car-sharing to food delivery and a variety of fintech services. However, Opera's experience in Nigeria has not always been easy, and some of these services have ceased operating.¹⁸⁴

One of the services that has remained popular is Opera News, a mobile app that delivers custom news content produced by thousands of contributors (professionals and amateurs alike), whose revenue is linked to how popular their articles are. 185 Opera News has country-specific portals where users can read the news in multiple languages. 186 Content is curated to each user by a recommendation algorithm powered by artificial intelligence (AI). On the Google Play Store, the app is classified in the "more than 50 million downloads" category. There is no apparent editorial oversight on the platform; content is sensationalistic and click-baiting is very common. A search in October 2020 of news stories tagged with the word "China" on the Nigerian version of Opera News returned headlines such as "Check out why China has the largest economy in the world", written by a user named "CoronaCure"; 187 "Is China actually an oppressive country to live in, or is this a lie told by Western countries?"; 188 and, "China and it's Smart Toilet". 189 One month later, none of the stories had more than 20 views.

Opera News' popularity pales in comparison to that of TikTok, an app that allows users to create and share short video clips. TikTok is owned by ByteDance, a privately owned Chinese company. It effectively entered the African market in mid-2018, after purchasing Musical.ly, which also had Chinese

owners.¹⁹⁰ While TikTok does not publicise how many users it has in each country, it regularly appears among the most downloaded apps in countries like South Africa, Nigeria and Kenya, where its user base appears to be the strongest in Africa.¹⁹¹ Further proof of TikTok's popularity among African users can be seen in the 2018 launch of Vskit, another video-sharing app. Vskit is run by Transsnet, a joint venture of two Chinese companies, Transsion, a mobile phone manufacturer, and NetEase, one of China's first web portals.¹⁹² Vskit says that it has gone from 10 million users in Africa in 2019, to 40 million in late 2020. Transsnet's business focuses primarily on the African market. Its portfolio also includes Boomplay, which claims to be the "biggest and fastest growing music app in Africa" with 62 million users.¹⁹³ Vskit has featured prominently in Chinese State-run media. Using a similar narrative seen when discussing other forms of China-Africa "media cooperation", a news story by Xinhua concluded that platforms like Vskit "can not only help the Chinese to better understand African customs, but give African culture an opportunity to shine around the world".¹⁹⁴

Remarkably popular among teenagers and young adults, TikTok's content is largely apolitical, but that has not stopped the app from being under intense scrutiny due to its Chinese ownership. In 2020, it was banned in India, and then (briefly) in Pakistan. 195 The US threatened to follow suit unless ByteDance divested its US operations. The concerns raised by the US centred around two issues: privacy and censorship. 196 The US government has long been concerned that TikTok could make personal user data available to Chinese authorities. The company has denied such accusations and, in a 2019 report, claimed that, in fact, law enforcement authorities in India and the US had requested TikTok to disclose user data in numerous occasions, while Chinese ones had not. There are no African countries on the list. 197 In addition, TikTok has also faced accusations of censoring content about issues that are considered taboo in China, such as the 1989 Tiananmen massacre or the illegalisation of the religious group Falun Gong.¹⁹⁸ Faced with high levels of political pressure in some of its largest markets, ByteDance has tried to grow its business elsewhere. 199 In Africa, for example, it has mentored content creators to lure them away from other platforms, such as Instagram, and it has signed agreements with mobile phone operators to include TikTok in their free mobile data packages, which often include apps such as WhatsApp and Facebook Lite. 200

As the case of TikTok reveals, whenever Chinese private firms have tried to enter the global market for internet services, they have done so amidst "controversies" around data privacy issues and their possible connection to the Communist Party/Chinese government. This has not been so much the case in most African countries, where data privacy concerns in general rarely feature

prominently in policy debates. Writing for *The China Africa Project*, Alexandria Williams, a journalist based in Nairobi, notes that "Chinese tech companies have aggressively pursued projects that provide free or reduced services in exchange for African data".²⁰¹ That is the case of Opera's business in Nigeria, where the company has been able to acquire a very large and diverse volume of personal data from its users. In September 2020, amidst debates around TikTok's business practices elsewhere, Falhad Dikow, a Kenyan Senator, asked to "investigate the use of TikTok and whether Kenyan users' data are secure".²⁰² In her address, Senator Dikow did not raise specific concerns about TikTok's being owned by a Chinese company. Similar debates around data privacy, specifically as it refers to tech companies from China, have yet to take place in other parts of the continent.

Heightened scrutiny: Chinese investments in South Africa

South Africa's relationship with China, including their shared membership in the BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa) alliance, has been a matter of regular national debate. It is therefore not surprising that, in 2013, when a Chinese investment holding acquired 20% of Independent News & Media, one of South Africa's leading publishing companies, many sounded the alarm. Speaking to the Wall Street Journal, Anton Harber, professor at Wits University in Johannesburg, said that "[i]f the Chinese seek to impose a Chinese model, there will be resistance. That approach will not sit easily with a lot of journalists". 203 Beijing's role in the takeover was, however, not premeditated, or part of a grand strategy of media acquisitions. In fact, the Chinese lenders (China Africa Development Fund, a government institution which had already funded media infrastructure projects on the continent, and China International Television Corporation, a global arm of CCTV) were first approached by the main South African investor in the deal, Sekunjalo, a private group, that was seeking support to raise the necessary capital to complete the takeover. Much of the controversy around the deal at the time had to do with the fact that Sekunjalo's owner, Igbal Survé, was a strong supporter of the African National Congress (ANC), the political party that has led the country since 1994. Fears of Chinese meddling in the newsroom overlapped with fears of ANC's interference.²⁰⁴

Periodically, newspapers published by Independent Media are accused of kowtowing to Chinese interests. In most instances, there is limited evidence of this. Talk to journalists at the *Cape Times* and *Cape Argus*, and you will hear stories about a travel story on Taiwan that was pulled at the last minute so that "the Chinese" would not be offended. Others will describe arguments with

editors about the angle of certain stories or how South Africa-China relations need to be approached. Then, in September 2018, Azad Essa, a contributor to several newspapers in the group took to social media to declare that his regular column had been cancelled after he wrote a story about the treatment of Uighurs in China. "It is official," Essa wrote in a hard-hitting opinion piece on *Foreign Policy*, "[a]fter more than a decade of planning, setting up, and bankrolling African media, the Chinese are finally ready to cash in on their investment".²⁰⁵ Independent's response was that it was overhauling its portfolio of commentators, and that there was no relationship between the topic of Essa's column, and him being laid off. The optics of the case could not be any worse. The Essa incident has been used as proof, again,²⁰⁶ again,²⁰⁷ and again,²⁰⁸ of the "real danger" of allowing Chinese investment in the news media. It seems rather unlikely that, in this case, Independent's Chinese creditors directly requested the journalist's removal. A more plausible explanation is some sort of pre-emptive self-censorship within the newsroom.²⁰⁹

A 2018 study on the consequences that the Independent deal had on South African journalism in general revealed many fears of the "possible" impact, but offered few examples of actual changes on editorial agendas, the preferred approach to journalism, or views on China.²¹⁰ Other forms of pressure on journalistic content, however, have been denounced elsewhere. A 2020 radio documentary from the BBC World Service featured Kenyan journalists who claimed that, after writing articles on the SGR, the Chinese-built railway, editors were warned that Chinese firms would reconsider buying advertisement space on their newspapers.²¹¹ In Malawi, reporters working for both private and State media have talked about pressure from Malawian authorities to report positively on China.

Because the investment in Independent Media is the only instance to date of Chinese capital being used to acquire domestic media assets in Africa, it is difficult to extrapolate from this case to the rest of the continent. Within China, some journalists and scholars have been lobbying for other media acquisitions, not only in Africa, but globally. In early 2020, the editor-in-chief of *China Daily*, who used to be the lead correspondent in Tokyo, wrote that China could learn from the acquisition of the *Financial Times* by Japan's *Nikkei Shimbun*. Cai Hong had four specific recommendations for Chinese investors willing to "borrow boats to sail overseas": to fully acquire, obtain controlling rights, hold equity, or partner with foreign media companies to increase China's influence abroad.²¹²

Since Sekunjalo's takeover of Independent Media in South Africa, the company's cooperation with Chinese media has diversified substantially. In 2015, for

example, Iqbal Survé announced that he would launch a news agency, the African News Agency (ANA), which was to inherit part of the assets of the now-defunct South African Press Association (SAPA). From the beginning, ANA, which has had Independent Media as its main client, cooperated closely with Xinhua. Survé, who has travelled on multiple occasions to China as part of South African economic and diplomatic missions, signed an agreement with CGTN to create a shared multimedia platform. This project, however, never took off. Another Chinese-backed venture that has been struggling to make an impact on South Africa's crowded media market is StarSat, a pay television operator that is partly owned by StarTimes. Formerly known as TopTV, the company was under financial distress when Pang Xinxing's firm decided to join a group of investors to enter a business rescue process. In 2014, StarSat was down to 110 000 subscribers from 300 000 when it first launched. The biggest competition in South Africa comes from Naspers's DStv. The number of subscribers to DStv in South Africa in 2016 was said to be around 5.7 million.²¹³

StarSat's bumpy ride in South Africa is not unique. While TikTok, for example, enjoys very high levels of popularity among younger South Africans, another app, WeChat, owned by Tencent, a Chinese company in which South Africa's Naspers has a 31% stake, has been struggling to enter the local market for quite some time.²¹⁴ Tencent and Naspers's efforts to make WeChat more popular in South Africa have included running promotions and targeted advertising online; using the app as a tool to vote on popular television shows, such as Big Brother, and creating content that could be of interest to South African audiences beyond the Chinese diaspora, which uses the app regularly.²¹⁵ Despite all these efforts, WeChat has been unable to match the uptake of WhatsApp, the number one messaging tool in the country. In 2020, WeChat eventually announced that it was stopping its wallet feature, on which it had placed expectations for long-term growth.²¹⁶ As opposed to State-run media, which are not guided by economic profit, Chinese private companies operating in Africa are often under more pressure to capitalise on their investments in the short- to mid-term. This might explain why, apart from StarTimes, which has the financial backing of the State, cases of direct investment in African media companies remain limited. As most of the previous cases suggest, the African media sector might not be ready for it yet.

Training media professionals

According to a report by the International Federation of Journalists, 70% of developing countries have been invited to send some of their journalists to

attend Chinese-sponsored training schemes.²¹⁷ Data from Reporters Without Borders suggests that one single educational agency, the Research and Training Institute of the State Administration of Press, Publication, Radio, Film and Television (SAPPRFT), the administrative body overseeing the media in China, has offered training to 3400 journalists from 146 countries in the last few years.²¹⁸ In Africa, this type of media cooperation was included in the list of activities planned in the 2015 FOCAC Action Plan, in which the "Chinese side" committed to "training 1,000 African media professionals each year" for three years, and in the 2018 Action Plan, where no exact numbers were included.²¹⁹ Training programmes, workshops and seminars last anywhere from a week to ten months, and are sponsored by multiple government agencies (like the Ministry of Foreign Affairs or Ministry of Commerce), mass organisations (such as the All China Journalists Federation), and media companies (like China Radio International and the China International Publishing Group). These programmes are free of charge to participants. Their flights, accommodation and daily expenses are covered by the host, and, in some of the longer programmes, there is also a monthly stipend that can go up to CN¥5000 (US\$750).²²⁰

To organise some of these training courses, China has set up specialised institutions. In 2014, for example, it created the China-Africa Press Centre (CAPC),²²¹ which works alongside the China Public Diplomacy Association, a nonprofit organisation that brings together media outlets, learning institutions, and global firms. The 10-month-long training programme offered by the CAPC had 8 African journalists participating in 2014, 10 in 2015, 29 in 2017, and 34 in 2019. There are similar programmes targeting journalists in other parts of the world, mostly Asia and the Pacific, and Latin America and the Caribbean. Also involved in the training of foreign reporters are institutions of higher education such as universities and long-established training centres, like the one hosted at the China International Publishing Group (CIPG), which oversees the Beijing Review, China Pictorial, and ChinAfrica magazines. Established in the 1960s, the CIPG Training Centre was, for many years, pivotal in the teaching of foreign languages for propaganda efforts. Now, it specialises in short-term courses for African and Asian journalists. In 2018, it organised a month-long programme for Ghanaian journalists²²² and a 20-day one for Kenyan professionals.²²³

The contents of these training programmes tend to be rather similar, regardless of their length and what institution is organising them.²²⁴ Reporters are given opportunities to visit successful Chinese companies, including media organisations; they often participate in group interviews of government officials, business leaders, scholars, and researchers at local think thanks; they are offered guided visits to provinces outside Beijing, where most of the training

takes place, and are shown examples of China's developmental success; they are invited to attend (and report on) major events such as international summits or meetings of the Chinese Communist Party; and they are taught a variety of subjects, including Chinese culture and languages, Chinese history and politics, and sometimes journalism and development communication. Reporters who take part in the ten-month-long programme organised by the CAPC spend the last two months interning at a Chinese newsroom. Only Staterun outlets such as CCTV, CRI, Xinhua, *China Daily*, *People's Daily* and *Beijing Review* are part of this scheme. ²²⁵ They also receive a diploma issued by one of China's leading universities, Beijing's Renmin University.

Because most African news organisations do not have the possibility of stationing a permanent correspondent in China, participating in training programmes organised by Beijing gives journalists a unique (and free of costs) possibility of filing stories about China for the media organisations they work for. Take the case of Solomon Elusoji, a Nigerian journalist, who was part of CAPC's 2018 cohort. During the first half of his stay in China, he completed "13 news assignments in the fields of politics, economics, culture and travel". 226 The organisers of training programmes see this as one of the strengths of the initiative. Yu Lei, who oversees the training of journalists from the Asia-Pacific region, told a Filipino journalist in 2018 that "if journalists cannot come here in China, they cannot get first-hand information about China; our objective is also to help them in 10 months to have more direct contact with Chinese people, and then they can introduce the real picture of China to their people in their countries".227 The extent to which journalists are truly able to see the "real picture of China" could be a matter of debate. Journalists participating in Chinese-sponsored training programmes are rarely given the time, space and visas to report freely, and thus find themselves reporting only on the topics that their hosts would like them to report on. After interviewing over a dozen participants and organisers of these training programmes, Lina Benabdallah, from Wake Forest University, notes that journalists do not "agree that studying in China on scholarships funded by the Chinese government obliges them to frame their reports on China-Africa necessarily in favour of a positive image of China". However, the trainees understood that there are "no-go areas in terms of reporting", such as "open criticism of the Chinese government".²²⁸

After returning from a ten-month stay in China, Alpha Daffae Senkeni, an editor at Liberia's *FrontPage Africa*, told Andrew McCormick of the *Columbia Journalism Review* that his "trip was designed to sell China's image". However, he added, "I am not going to trade my principles for some Chinese belief about journalism".²²⁹ Participants in the training programmes, like Senkeni, are taught

about the notion of "constructive journalism", which some Chinese scholars allege is the best description of the type of journalism practised by Chinese media in Africa. Retelling his experience in China, Paul Ntambara, a reporter for the *New Times* in Rwanda, writes that constructive journalism is "different from the simple Western "watchdog" journalism. It is not the journalism of extremes of positive and negative reporting"; instead he goes on to say, the "Chinese approach has been more about reporting with a view to finding solutions to problems, while the Western style has done little in this regard". Not all journalists return from training programmes with the same attitudes towards this kind of journalistic practice. Speaking to the *Columbia Journalism Review*, Bonface Otieno, from Kenya's *Business Daily*, was rather straightforward: "If the Chinese brought me to Beijing to influence my journalism, they failed". 231

Offering training opportunities to African journalists is not something unique to China. In the 1960s and 1970s, the Ford Foundation in the US funded the International Press Institute to train hundreds of journalists from Englishspeaking countries and introduced them to "the norms of modern Western journalism".232 Today, organisations like Germany's DW Akademie, funded by the German Office for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ), as well as the German Foreign Office and the European Union, also provide training for journalists in developing nations. Aside from differences in the way journalism is conceived (and taught), what sets Chinese efforts apart is the breadth and diversity of programmes offered. For example, Beijing regularly offers scholarships to African journalists to pursue graduate studies in China at leading institutions, such as the Communication University of China, and Renmin and Tsinghua universities. There are also training opportunities for African government officials, some of which are organised by the CCP, which keeps a very active global training programme. Part of the "lesson" Chinese authorities hope to teach foreign visitors is that there might be a "Chinese model" for development that others might wish to adopt. While the impact of this type of engagement is not likely to surface in the short term, there are some examples that it might, in fact, be working. Discussing ways to fight misinformation on social media, the Nigerian Minister of Information and Culture, Lai Mohammed, referred to his own experience while travelling to China to suggest that there should be more stringent regulation of social media in the country. "When we went to China", he told the House of Representatives, "we could not get Google, Facebook, and Instagram. You could not even use your email in China because they made sure it is censored and well regulated". 233

Asymmetric media cooperation

When communicating its engagement with African countries in the media sector, Chinese authorities tend to refer to projects and activities as "cooperation" between two equal partners. Undoubtedly, over the last decade or two, both Chinese and African actors (including governments, media organisations and, to a lesser extent, media consumers) have benefitted from the increased levels of engagement in the media sector between the two sides. Thus, the popular use of the phrase "win-win" cooperation, which appears regularly in documents describing Sino-African relations. However, the benefits have not been the same to Chinese and African actors. Some of the areas in which the two sides are supposed to be "cooperating", such as the development of telecommunications infrastructure, have created long-term dependencies that are unlikely to rebalance in the future. Moreover, benefits for most African countries are very short-term-oriented, while China stands to benefit the most in the long-term. These differences stem from a series of long-standing imbalances in Africa-China relations, which, in the media sector, manifest in the form of three asymmetries: volume of exchanges, audiences, and human and material capital.

First, there is a significant imbalance in the number of exchanges between China and African countries. While Chinese companies have benefitted from highly de-regulated media markets, where the entry costs for foreign companies is relatively low, African media would face a much more restricted environment were they to try to explore the Chinese media ecosystem; this applies to content creators, tech firms, and telecommunications companies. The country is not welcoming to foreign investment in the media/information and telecoms industries. China also restricts significantly the amount of foreign media content that can be imported. Despite the many "cooperation" agreements that China has signed with African governments and Sate media, according to official data, in 2016, China imported no African cartoons nor television series, and just three documentaries. At the same time, the country was able to export four television series, 19 cartoons, and 106 documentaries to African countries.²³⁴

Second, there is an audience imbalance. Because of the severe restrictions that exist in China, domestic audiences are rarely exposed to foreign content and, when they do, it is not coming from African creators. While there have been promises to bring Nollywood films to Chinese cinemas, and to explore co-productions, the crude reality is that Sino-African media cooperation has not worked towards creating a space for African media to reach Chinese audiences

directly; the same way that Chinese companies are able to do in the majority of African countries. Efforts to showcase Chinese TV series and documentaries on national television across the African continent are usually presented by Chinese actors as a way to "help" improve mutual understanding between Chinese and African audiences. As much as this content might be able to shape how some Africans perceive China, there is no similar strategy to help Chinese better understand the diverse reality of Africa.

Third, there is a significant imbalance in human resources and material capital. It is in this area that the "Chinese side" has been more proactive in trying to level the playing field: it has provided training to African journalists and given them the opportunity to report from China, and it has created favourable conditions to facilitate the buying of telecommunications technology by African governments and media companies. However, these same actions are creating long-term dependencies on both technological capabilities and know-how. There are ways in which China and African countries could work towards reverting all the existing imbalances, but, for this to happen, there needs to be an acceptance that the relationship, as it stands, is highly unequal. China is unlikely to notice, given that it stands to benefit the most from the current asymmetries. African governments might need to take a more active role in demanding a more equitable partnership that benefits a broader sector of society, including private and independent media.

Notes

- 1 Philippine News Agency (2018, February 28). 46 journalists join 2018 China Media Exchange Program. https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1026842
- 2 Reuters (2016, February 19). China's Xi urges state media to boost global influence. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-media-idUSKCN0VS1IF
- 3 South China Morning Post (2009, January 13). Beijing in 45b yuan global media drive. http://www.scmp.com/article/666847/beijing-45b-yuan-global-media-drive
- 4 Zhao, K. (2016). China's Rise and Its Discursive Power Strategy. *Chinese Political Science Review*, 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41111-016-0027-x
- 5 Rawnsley, G. D. (2015). To Know Us is to Love Us: Public Diplomacy and International Broadcasting in Contemporary Russia and China. Politics, 35(3-4), 273-286. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9256.12104
- 6 Lekorwe, M., Chingwete, A., Okuru, M., & Samson, R. (2016). China's growing presence in Africa wins largely positive popular reviews. https://www.afrobarometer.org/publications/ad122-chinasgrowing-presence-africa-wins-largely-positive-popular-reviews
- 7 Zhang, X. (2016). The Effectiveness of the Chinese Cultural Centres and Confucius Institutes. Asia Dialogue. https://theasiadialogue.com/2016/12/02/the-effectiveness-of-the-chinese-cultural-centres-and-confucius-institutes/
- 8 China Daily (2006, March 3). CRI Launches First Overseas FM Radio Station. http://www.china.org.cn/english/culture/160050.htm
- 9 McKenzie, D. (2012, September 25). Chinese media make inroads into Africa. *CNN International*. http://edition.cnn.com/2012/09/05/business/china-africa-cctv-media/index.html
- 10 ECNS (2014, June 16). The second Forum on China-Africa Media Cooperation opens. http://www.ecns.cn/2014/06-16/119215.shtml
- 11 This classification was first introduced in Madrid-Morales, D., & Wasserman, H. (2018). Chinese media engagement in South Africa: What is its impact on local journalism? *Journalism Studies*, 9(8), 1218–1235. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2016.1266280
- 12 FOCAC (2006). Forum on China-Africa Cooperation Beijing Action Plan (2007-2009). https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/zflt/eng/zyzl/hywj/t280369.htm
- 13 FOCAC (2009). Forum on China-Africa Cooperation Sharm El Sheikh Action Plan (2010-2012). https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/zflt/eng/dsjbzjhy/hywj/t626387.htm
- 14 FOCAC (2015). The Forum on China-Africa Cooperation Johannesburg Action Plan (2016-2018). http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx_1/zywj/t1327961.htm
- 15 Shambaugh, D. L. (2013). China goes global: The partial power. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- 16 Nelson, A. (2013). CCTV's International Expansion: China's Grand Strategy for Media? Washington: Center for International Media Assistance. http://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/808885/cima-cctvs-international-expansion.pdf

- 17 d'Hooghe, I. (2015). China's public diplomacy. Leiden: Brill Nijhoff.
- 18 Madrid-Morales, D. (2016). Why Are Chinese Media in Africa? Evidence from Three Decades of Xinhua's News Coverage of Africa. In X. Zhang, H. Wasserman, & W. Mano (Eds.), China's Media and Soft Power in Africa: Promotion and Perceptions (pp. 79–92). New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- 19 Traub, J. (2006, November 19). China's African Adventure. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2006/11/19/magazine/19china.html
- 20 China Daily. (2006, December 4). For 65 years, a window to the world. China Daily, p. 1.
- 21 The exact number of bureaus that Xinhua has, as well as their location, isn't publicly available. For some discussion on numbers, see Morin-Allory, R. (2011). La Chine parle aux Africains. L'appareil médiatique de Pékin. *Outre-Terre*, (4), 43–71, and Sui, C. (2019, October 9). China wants state media to peddle its "soft power" in Africa, but tech platforms are a better bet. *Quartz Africa*. https://qz.com/africa/1736534/china-daily-cgtn-fight-for-influence-in-africa-vs-bbc-cnn/
- 22 Olander, E. (2020, May 5). Meet Lin Jing: China's Newest "Wolf Warrior" in Africa. The China Africa Project. https://chinaafricaproject.com/2020/05/05/meet-lin-jing-chinas-newest-wolf-warrior-in-africa/
- 23 Deng, C. H. W. and C. (2020, May 19). China's 'Wolf Warrior' Diplomats Are Ready to Fight. Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-wolf-warrior-diplomats-are-ready-to-fight-11589896722
- 24 Xinhua. (2017, August 2). *Beijing TV Dramas, Movies Broadcasting Season for Africa Opens in Zambia*. http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-08/02/c_136491855.htm
- 25 Ojo, T. (2017). The Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) activities of Huawei and ZTE in Africa. In K. Batchelor & X. Zhang (Eds.), China-Africa Relations: Building Images through Cultural Cooperation, Media Representation and Communication (pp. 218–230). London: Routledge.
- 26 Strumpf, D. (2019, March 13). ZTE's State Owner to Cut Its Stake. *Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ztes-state-owner-to-cut-its-stake-11552477396
- 27 Rønning, H. (2016). How Much Soft Power Does China Have in Africa? In X. Zhang, H. Wasserman, & W. Mano (Eds.), China's Media and Soft Power in Africa: Promotion and Perceptions (pp. 65–78). Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan.
- 28 Zhang, D., & Ji, H. (2020, April 22). The new Chinese aid agency after its first two years. https://devpolicy.org/the-new-chinese-aid-agency-after-its-first-two-years-20200422-2
- 29 Jiang, S. (2018, March 21). Beijing has a new propaganda weapon: Voice of China. https://money.cnn.com/2018/03/21/media/voice-of-china-propaganda-broadcaster/index.html
- 30 Yip, H. (2018, April 23). China's \$6 Billion Propaganda Blitz Is a Snooze. *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/04/23/the-voice-of-china-will-be-a-squeak/
- 31 Business Today. (2018, March 7). Xinhua building mixed-use Africa bureau in Nairobi. https://businesstoday.co.ke/xinhua-builds-africa-regional-bureau-nairobi/
- 32 China Pictorial is still published today by the People's Daily Group, the official newspaper of the Communist Party of China. The September 2018 issue covered China-Africa relations extensively,

- and is a good example of the type of content published by the magazine today: http://china-pictorial.com.cn/media/1/Magazine_covers_and_PDF/2018/2018-09.pdf
- 33 Cooley, J. K. (1965). East wind over Africa: Red China's African offensive. New York: Walker
- 34 Lal, P. (2014). Maoism in Tanzania: Material connections and shared imaginaries. In A. C. Cook (Ed.), Mao's Little Red Book: A Global History (pp. 96–116). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- 35 Xin, X. (2009). Xinhua News Agency in Africa. Journal of African Media Studies, 1(3), 363–377.
- 36 Unless otherwise noted, translations are my own.
- 37 Wang, S. (2001). Diyipi hei feizhou fenshe de jianli [Establishing the first bureau in Sub-Saharan Africa]. In D. He (Ed.), *Lishi de Zuji Xinhuashe 70 Zhounian Huiyi Wenxuan (1931-2001) [Footprints of History Collection of Memories of the 70 Anniversary of Xinhua News Agency (1931–2001)]* (pp. 620–627). Beijing: Xinhua Press.
- 38 Liu, Y. (1996). Alaboyu guangbo sanshi jiu nian [Thirty-nine years of Arabic broadcasts]. In D. Huang, Y. Cui, & Y. Hu (Eds.), *Zhongguo guoji guangbo huiyilu [Recollections of China's International Broadcasting]*. Beijing: China International Broadcasting Press.
- 39 USIA (7 April 1988). Communist International Radio Broadcasting Decreased Slightly to Sub-Saharan in 1987 [S-4-7-88] (Box, File). Records of the U.S. Information Agency, 1900–2003, Record Group 306, National Archives at College Park, College Park, MD
- 40 Office of Research and Assessment (6 September 1973). Communist Information and Cultural Activities in Sub-Saharan Africa 1972 [R-21-73] (Box, File). Records of the U.S. Information Agency, 1900 - 2003, Record Group 306, National Archives at College Park, College Park, MD
- 41 Üngör, Ç. (2009). Reaching the distant comrade Chinese Communist propaganda abroad (1949–1976) (Ph.D. Thesis). State University of New York, Binghamton.
- 42 Shinn, D. H., & Eisenman, J. (2012). *China and Africa: A Century of Engagement*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- 43 Gan, X. (2004). Zhongguo duiwai xinwen chuanboshi [History of China's foreign propaganda]. Fuzhou: Fujian People's Publishing Company.
- 44 McKune, C. (2013, August 15). Chinese companies scoop shares in Independent News. *Mail & Guardian*. http://mg.co.za/article/2013-08-15-chinese-companies-scoop-shares-in-independent-news/
- 45 AidData. 2017. Global Chinese Official Finance Dataset, Version 1.0. http://aiddata.org/data/chinese-global-official-finance-dataset. Because no official record exists of aid and assistance commitments, researchers used media reports to compile the list of projects. This means that some might be missing, while others might have not gone beyond the pledge stage.
- 46 Balancing Act. (2018). Analogue to Digital Broadcasting Migration in Africa. Balancing Act Report, 3rd Edition. https://broadcastingandmedia.com/download-file/3027/1594496145INDUSTRY. REPORT_Digital.Teresstrial.Television_Africa.pdf
- 47 Le Bec, C. (2019, May 21). Audiovisuel: à qui profite la TNT? *Jeune Afrique*. https://www.jeuneafrique.com/mag/776471/economie/audiovisuel-a-qui-profite-la-tnt/

- 48 Kiti, A. (2015, February 16). Kenyan viewers left behind after 'digital migration'. Deutsche Welle. https://www.dw.com/en/kenyan-viewers-left-behind-after-digital-migration/a-18260534
- 49 Dubois, E. (2011). L'aventure de StarTimes en Afrique. Outre-Terre, (30), 73–81. https://doi.org/10.3917/oute.030.0073
- 50 Xu, L., & Li Q. (2012, August 30). Chinese private broadcaster emerges as game-changer in Africa. Xinhua. http://www.china.org.cn/china/Off_the_Wire/2012-08/30/content_26382901.htm
- 51 Zhang, H. (2018, August 31). Chinese TV service's success in Africa linked to localization plan. *Global Times*. https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1117831.shtml
- 52 Emewu, I. (2020, January 9). StarTimes takes stock of operation in Africa in 2019. Africa-China Economy. https://africachinapresscentre.org/2020/01/09/startimes-takes-stock-of-operation-inafrica-in-2019/
- 53 For a list of all the delegations that visited the headquarters in 2018, see the paid post created by StarTimes and published, among others, by Nigeria's *Daily Post* (2018, September 12). StarTimes, a star of China-Africa cooperation at FOCAC summit https://dailypost.ng/2018/09/12/startimes-starchina-africa-cooperation-focac-summit/
- 54 Macau Hub (2017, September 8). Chinesa StarTimes negoceia digitalização da rádio e televisão em São Tomé e Príncipe. https://macauhub.com.mo/2017/09/08/pt-chinesa-startimes-negoceia-digitalizacao-da-radio-e-televisao-em-sao-tome-e-principe/
- 55 Li, Z., & Cao, P. (2018, September 7). New Chinese TV 'star' rises across Africa. *China Daily*. https://www.chinadailyhk.com/articles/254/11/58/1536304664343.html
- 56 Fang, A. (2018, July 5). New era for China-Africa media links. *China Daily*. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201807/05/WS5b3d5d3da3103349141e0c4e.html
- 57 Schluntz, K. (2020, May 22). The Chinese Government's "10,000 African Villages" Project in Two Mozambican Villages: Kung Fu, Confusion and Flags. *The China Africa Project*. https:// chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/the-chinese-governments-10000-african-villages-project-in-two-mozambican-villages-kung-fu-confusion-and-flags/
- 58 Xinhua (2018, May 15). Centrafrique : 103 villages isolés bientôt dotés d'équipements de la télévision satellitaire. http://french.xinhuanet.com/2018-05/15/c_137179586.htm
- 59 Kasemiire, C. (2019, February 4). Uganda: China Hands Over Satellite TV Project to Uganda Government. *The Monitor*. https://allafrica.com/stories/201902040222.html
- 60 Ndungi, R. (2018, September 13). Chinese pay TV vows to boost Sino-Rwanda cultural exchange. China Daily. https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201809/13/WS5b9a05d7a31033b4f4655dfe.html
- 61 Radio Okapi (2014, September 11). L'affaire StarTimes en huit questions. https://www.radiookapi.net/actualite/2014/09/11/laffaire-startimes-en-huit-questions
- 62 Ochieng, Z. (2016, March 26). Kenya TV stations shut down in digital migration dispute. NewsAfrica. https://www.newsafrica.net/201603268/business-economy/tech/kenya-tv-stations-shut-down-in-digital-migration-dispute

- 63 Rønning, H. (2016). How Much Soft Power Does China Have in Africa? In X. Zhang, H. Wasserman, & W. Mano (Eds.), *China's Media and Soft Power in Africa: Promotion and Perceptions* (pp. 65–78). Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan.
- 64 Baneesh, M.A. (2015, July 3). Resolve DTT dispute or face arbitration in London StarTimes. *Daily Graphic*. https://www.graphic.com.gh/news/general-news/resolve-dtt-dispute-or-face-arbitration-in-london-startimes.html
- 65 The Guardian (2020, September 18). Review NTA-StarTimes unviable deal. https://guardian.ng/opinion/review-nta-startimes-unviable-deal/
- 66 Dweh, S.G. (2019, January 21). Liberia: China Rejuvenates 'Old School' State-owned Media. Front Page Africa. https://frontpageafricaonline.com/news/liberia-china-rejuvenates-old-school-state-owned-media/
- 67 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Liberia (2019, June 18). Liberia, China Sign Handover and Acceptance Notes -As China Completes Phase Four of China-Aided Broadcasting Technical Assistance Project. http://mofa.gov.lr/public2/2press.php?news_id=3383&related=7&pg=sp
- 68 Mosher, A., & Farah, D. (2010). Winds From the East: How the People's Republic of China Seeks to Influence the Media in Africa, Latin America, and Southeast Asia. Washington, DC: Center for International Media Assistance. https://www.cima.ned.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/CIMA-China-Report_1.pdf
- 69 Van Sant, S. (2014, November 12). Why is China investing in the Comoros? *CBS News*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/why-china-is-investing-in-comoros/
- 70 Banda, F. (2009). China in the African mediascape: A critical injection. *Journal of African Media Studies*, 1(3), 343–361. https://doi.org/10.1386/jams.1.3.343/1
- 71 Public Media Alliance (2017, February 24). Zambian government to award 60% share in ZNBC to China's TopStar. https://www.publicmediaalliance.org/zambian-government-award-60-share-znbc-chinas-topstar/
- 72 Playbox Neo (2018, June 20). Zambia's ZNBC Chooses PlayBox Technology Neo for Broadcast Playout from its Lusaka Headquarters. Screen Africa. https://www.screenafrica.com/2018/06/20/ technology/film-tv-video-broadcast/znbc-chooses-playbox-technology-neo-for-broadcast-playoutfrom-its-lusaka-hq/
- 73 Lusaka Times (2018, April 3). StarTimes hands over new ZNBC Outside Broadcast Vans. https://www.lusakatimes.com/2018/04/03/startimes-hands-over-new-znbc-outside-broadcast-vans/
- 74 Jalloh, A.-B-. (2019, July 5). China's contentious stake in Zambia's broadcast media. https://www.dw.com/en/chinas-contentious-stake-in-zambias-broadcast-media/a-49492207
- 75 Cooper, V. A. (2017). Media development, DAC, and China: Different approaches, same public diplomacy. *Journal of Media Business Studies*, 14(1), 25–37. https://doi.org/10.1080/16522354.2017.1 292714
- 76 The U.S. could be an exception. On May 1, 2020 the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission released a research report prepared by its staff titled "China's Engagement with Africa: Foundations for an Alternative Governance Regime" (https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-

- engagement-africa-foundations-alternative-governance-regime), which calls for more attention on the operations of StarTimes and others.
- 77 The Economist (2020, July 16). America's war on Huawei nears its endgame. https://www.economist.com/briefing/2020/07/16/americas-war-on-huawei-nears-its-endgame
- 78 Pancevski, B. (2020, February 12). U.S. Officials Say Huawei Can Covertly Access Telecom Networks. Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-officials-say-huawei-can-covertly-access-telecom-networks-11581452256
- 79 Horwitz, J., & Goh, B. (2020, September 23). Huawei chairman urges U.S. to reconsider 'attack' on global supply chain. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/huawei-tech-china-idUSKCN26E0PX
- 80 MacKinnon, A. (2019, March 19). For Africa, Chinese-Built Internet Is Better Than No Internet at All. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/03/19/for-africa-chinese-built-internet-is-better-than-no-internet-at-all/
- 81 Albert, E. (2020, February 24). Pompeo's Africa Trip Reinforces Message of Competition With China. *The Diplomat*. https://thediplomat.com/2020/02/pompeos-africa-trip-reinforces-message-of-competition-with-china/
- 82 Prinsloo, L. (2020, August 18). Huawei Strengthens Its Hold on Africa Despite U.S.-Led Boycott. *Bloomberg Businessweek.* https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-08-19/china-s-huawei-prospers-in-africa-even-as-europe-asia-join-trump-s-ban
- 83 Olander, E. (2020, July 20). Why the US campaign against Huawei will fail in Africa. *The China-Africa Project*. https://chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/why-the-u-s-campaign-against-huawei-will-fail-in-africa/
- 84 Hart, M., & Link, J. (2020). There is a Solution to the Huawei Challenge. Center for American Progress. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2020/10/14/491476/solution-huawei-challenge/
- 85 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of South Africa (2019, June 27). Chinese Ambassador: No Empty Talks But Actions for China-South Africa and China-Africa cooperation. http://za.china-embassy.org/eng/dsxx/dsjh/t1676076.htm
- 86 Xinhua (2001, February 22). East African Telecommunications Exhibition Opens in Kenya.
- 87 Tang, L., & Li, H. (2011). Chinese Corporate Diplomacy: Huawei's CSR Discourse in Africa. In J. Wang (Ed.), Soft Power in China (pp. 95–115). New York: Palgrave Macmillan US. https://doi. org/10.1057/9780230116375_6
- 88 Ojo, T. (2017). The Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) activities of Huawei and ZTE in Africa. In K. Batchelor & X. Zhang (Eds.), China-Africa Relations: Building Images through Cultural Cooperation, Media Representation and Communication (pp. 218–230). London: Routledge.
- 89 Kazeem, Y. (2019, December 10). Samsung is making a comeback but China's Transsion is still Africa's top phone maker. *Quartz Africa*. https://qz.com/africa/1765210/transsion-is-africas-top-phone-maker-but-samsung-is-back/

- 90 Kawase, K. (2018, April 27). ZTE's less-known roots: Chinese tech company falls from grace. Nikkei Asian Review. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Company-in-focus/ZTE-s-less-known-roots-Chinese-tech-company-falls-from-grace
- 91 Workneh, T. W. (2016). Chinese Multinationals in the Ethiopian Telecommunications Sector. *Communication, Culture & Critique*, 9(1), 126–147. https://doi.org/10.1111/cccr.12129
- 92 Parkinson, J.; Bariyo, N.; & Chin, J. (2019, August 15). Huawei Technicians Helped African Governments Spy on Political Opponents. *The Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/huawei-technicians-helped-african-governments-spy-on-political-opponents-11565793017
- 93 Greene, R., & Triolo, P. (2020). Will China Control the Global Internet Via its Digital Silk Road? https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/08/will-china-control-global-internet-via-its-digital-silk-road-pub-81857
- 94 Prasso, S. (2019, January 10). China's Digital Silk Road Is Looking More Like an Iron Curtain. *Bloomberg Businessweek*. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2019-01-10/china-s-digital-silk-road-is-looking-more-like-an-iron-curtain
- 95 Olivier, M. (2020, February 3). Inside Africa's increasingly lucrative surveillance market. *The Africa Report*. https://www.theafricareport.com/22841/inside-africas-increasingly-lucrative-surveillance-market/
- 96 Tilouine, J., & Kadiri, G. (2018, January 26). A Addis-Abeba, le siège de l'Union africaine espionné par Pékin. *Le Monde*. https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2018/01/26/a-addis-abeba-le-siege-de-lunion-africaine-espionne-par-les-chinois_5247521_3212.html
- 97 Li, G. (2012). Speech at the Opening Ceremony of CCTV Africa News Production Centre. http://ke.chineseembassy.org/eng/zkgx/t894872.htm
- 98 Jiefang Ribao (2020, March 26). Jianghao Zhongguo gushi, chuanbo Zhongguo shengyin [Teling China's story well, spreading China's voice]. https://www.jfdaily.com/journal/2020-03-26/getArticle.htm?id=290323
- 99 The Economist (2018, October 20). China is broadening its efforts to win over African audiences. https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2018/10/20/china-is-broadening-its-efforts-to-win-over-african-audiences
- 100 Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Liberia (2010). CCTV-9 Programs Soon Coming To Liberia. http://lr.china-embassy.org/eng/sghdhzxxx/t674902.htm
- 101 Sui, C. (2019, October 29). China wants state media to peddle its "soft power" in Africa, but tech platforms are a better bet. *Quartz Africa*. https://qz.com/africa/1736534/china-daily-cgtn-fight-for-influence-in-africa-vs-bbc-cnn/
- 102 China Daily (2014). China Daily Media Profile 2014. https://www.chinadailyasia.com/public_resource/public/pdf/HKedition-MediaKit.pdf
- 103 ChinAfrica (n.d.) About Us. http://chinafrica.sinoperi.com/about.jhtml
- 104 Sui (2019). China wants state media to peddle its "soft power" in Africa.

- 105 Madrid-Morales, D. (2017). La internacionalización de los medios de comunicación chinos: Un estudio de la producción periodística en CGTN África. Communication Papers, 6(11), 51–69. https://dugi-doc.udg.edu/handle/10256/14929
- 106 York, G. (2013, September 12). Why China is making a big play to control Africa's media. *The Globe and Mail*. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/media-agenda-china-buys-newsrooms-influence-in-africa/article14269323/
- 107 Madrid-Morales, D. (2018). African News with Chinese Characteristics: A Case Study of CGTN Africa (PhD Thesis, City University of Hong Kong). City University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong. Retrieved from http://lbms03.cityu.edu.hk/theses/ftt/phd-com-23837390.pdf
- 108 Outside of Africa, other State-funded broadcasters, such as Voice of America (U.S.), RT (Russia) and Al Jazeera English (Qatar) also have similar national segregation. For an account of the management structure at Al Jazeera, see Figenschou, T. U. (2010). Young, female, Western researcher vs. senior, male, Al Jazeera officials: Critical reflections on accessing and interviewing media elites in authoritarian societies. *Media, Culture & Society*, 32(6), 961–978. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443710379667.
- 109 This is a concerned shared by those working for other State-funded international media. For a good discussion of these concerns at CGTN, BBC, VoA and others, see Wright, K., Scott, M., & Bunce, M. (2020). Soft Power, Hard News: How Journalists at State-Funded Transnational Media Legitimize Their Work. *The International Journal of Press/Politics*, 194016122092283. https://doi.org/10.1177/1940161220922832
- 110 Kahura, D. (2019, May 2). Enter the Dragon: China's Media War in Africa. *The Elephant*. https://www.theelephant.info/features/2019/05/02/enter-the-dragon-chinas-media-war-in-africa/
- 111 Wan, J. (2015, August 18). Propaganda or proper journalism? China's media expansion in Africa. African Arguments. https://africanarguments.org/2015/08/18/propaganda-or-proper-journalism-chinas-media-expansion-in-africa/
- 112 SupChina (2017, August 1). Here are all the words Chinese state media has banned. https://supchina.com/2017/08/01/words-chinese-state-media-banned/
- 113 Madrid-Morales, D., & Gorfinkel, L. (2018). Narratives of contemporary Africa on China Global Television Network's documentary series Faces of Africa. *Journal of Asian and African Studies*, 53(6), 917–931. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021909618762499
- 114 Madrid-Morales, D. (2018). African News with Chinese Characteristics, p. 146.
- 115 Zhang, Y. (2014). Understand China's Media in Africa from the perspective of Constructive Journalism. Presented at the China and Africa Media, Communications and Public Diplomacy, Beijing. https://www.cmi.no/file/2922-.pdf
- 116 For a study of content on CGTN Africa, see Marsh, V. (2016). Mixed messages, partial pictures? Discourses under construction in CCTV's Africa Live compared with the BBC. Chinese Journal of Communication, 9(1), 56–70. https://doi.org/10.1080/17544750.2015.1105269. For an analysis of CRI in French, see Mihoubi, S. (2019). La stratégie d'implantation de Radio Chine internationale (RCI) en Afrique sahélienne. Norois, (252), 89–102. https://doi.org/10.4000/norois.9420

- 117 Li, S., & Rønning, H. (2013). China in Africa: Soft power, media perceptions and a pan-developing identity. Bergen: Chr. Michelsen Institute. https://www.cmi.no/publications/4943-china-in-africa-soft-power
- 118 A collection of all ChinAfrica covers is available at http://www.chinafrica.cn/Current Cover Story/.
- 119 The data comes from the BBC Monitoring service. June 4 is the anniversary of the Tian'anmen events. However, no mention to the event is made in the reports, as the topic is off limits for Chine media.
- 120 Madrid-Morales, D., & Wasserman, H. (2020). An Audience Analysis of China's External Communication Activities in Kenya, Nigeria and South Africa. http://danimadrid.net/research/2020_audience_analysis_chinas_external_communication_in_africa.pdf
- 121 Johnson, H. (2019, June 4). China Radio International Recommits to Africa. Radio World. https://www.radioworld.com/news-and-business/china-radio-international-recommits-to-africa
- 122 Mihoubi, S. (2019) La stratégie d'implantation de Radio Chine internationale (RCI) en Afrique sahélienne.
- 123 Chinese Embassy in Liberia (2019, November 8). Liberian President Ellen Johnson Sirleaf Attends the Hand-over Ceremony of China-aided LBS Rehabilitation and Expansion Project and the Launching of CRI FM Programs in Liberia. http://lr.china-embassy.org/eng/sghdhzxxx/t522906.htm
- 124 Qing, K.G., & Shiffman, J. (2015, November 2). Beijing's covert radio network airs China-friendly news across Washington, and the world. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/china-radio/
- 125 Li, S. (2017). Mediatized China-Africa Relations. Singapore: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-5382-5
- 126 Olander, E. (2019, December 2). The Growing Number of Ways Chinese Propaganda Filters Into Mainstream African Media. *The China Africa Project*. https://chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/thegrowing-number-of-ways-chinese-propaganda-filters-into-mainstream-african-media/
- 127 Mengo, B., & Wang, X. (2017, May 29). Debut of Xinhua documentary on Mombasa-Nairobi railway receives favorable reviews. Xinhua. http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-05/30/c_136324676. htm
- 128 Řehák, V. (2016). China-Kenya Relations: Analysis of the Kenyan News Discourse. *Modern Africa: Politics, History and Society*, 4(2), 85–115. https://edu.uhk.cz/africa/index.php/ModAfr/article/view/35
- 129 Lim, L., & Bergin, J. (2020). Telling China's Story: Reshaping the World's Media. International Federation of Journalists: Brussels. https://www.ifj.org/fileadmin/user_upload/IFJ_Report_2020__ The_China_Story.pdf
- 130 Xinhua (2010, July 1). Xinhua launches CNC World English cannel. http://www.china-embassy.org/eng/zgyw/t713374.htm
- 131 Madrid-Morales, D. (2018). 'Going out' China in African media. *Africa is a country*. https://africasacountry.com/2018/04/going-out-china-in-african-media

- 132 van Staden, C. (2017). Watching Hong Kong martial arts film under apartheid. *Journal of African Cultural Studies*, 29(1), 46–62. https://doi.org/10.1080/13696815.2016.1236720
- 133 McGray, D. (November 11, 2009). Japan's gross National Cool. *Japan's Gross National Cool*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2009/11/11/japans-gross-national-cool/
- 134 Moody, P. (2017). Embassy cinema: what WikiLeaks reveals about US state support for Hollywood. *Media, Culture & Society*, 39(7), 1063–1077. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443716686673
- 135 Madrid-Morales, D., & Lovric, B. (2015). 'Transatlantic connection': K-pop and K-drama fandom in Spain and Latin America. *Journal of Fandom Studies*, 3(1), 23–41. https://doi.org/10.1386/jfs.3.1.23_1
- 136 Xinhua (2017, August 18). La belle aventure de deux acteurs de doublage tanzaniens en Chine. http://french.peopledaily.com.cn/Culture/n3/2017/0818/c31358-9256914.html
- 137 Han, M. (2018, May 18). Opinion: How can Chinese movies and TV dramas go abroad?. *CGTN*. https://news.cgtn.com/news/3d3d774d3555544e77457a6333566d54/share_p.html
- 138 Fang, A. (2018). New era for China-Africa media links.
- 139 For Senegal, Xinhua (2014, August 30). La télévision sénégalaise va diffuser la série chinoise "Go, Lala, Go" (INTERVIEW). http://french.china.org.cn/foreign/txt/2014-08/30/content_33382496.htm; for Kenya, Agade, H. (2019, October 20). Kenya, China sign deal to air Chinese TV series. CGTN. https://africa.cgtn.com/2019/10/20/kenya-china-sign-deal-to-air-chinese-tv-series/
- 140 China.org.cn. (2018, October 12). CAIFF: A new bridge of friendship between China and Africa. http://www.china.org.cn/video/2018-10/12/content_65833266.htm
- 141 See, for example, Zita, B.J. (2019). Dream Chasing in China. *China Pictorial*, pp. 44-45 http://china-pictorial.com.cn/media/1/Magazine_covers_and_PDF/2019/2019-04.pdf
- 142 Rehal, S. S. (2020). Television Soap Operas as the New Frontier in African and Asian (Afrasian) Encounters: The Case of Filipino teleseryes in Africa. In R. Achenbach, J. Beek, J. Njenga Karugia, R. Mageza-Barthel, & F. Schulze-Engler (Eds.), Afrasian Transformations (pp. 255–279). Leiden: BRILL. https://doi.org/10.1163/9789004425262_014
- 143 The Economist (2018, October 12). Soft power and censorship.
- 144 Madrid-Morales, D. (2017). Soft power in the living room: A survey of television drama on CCTV's foreign-language channels. In P. Voci & L. Hui (Eds.), *Screening China's Soft Power* (pp. 38–55). London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315617930
- 145 Talmacs, N. (2020). Africa and Africans in Wolf Warrior 2: Narratives of Trust, Patriotism and Rationalized Racism among Chinese University Students. *Journal of Asian and African Studies*, p. 1230-1245. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021909620920323
- 146 The Diplomatic Society (2017, November 20). Action packed Wolf Warrior II. http://www.thediplomaticsociety.co.za/home/16-home/2327-action-packed-wolf-warrior-ii
- 147 At least, according to data from Box Office Mojo for South Africa for the three weeks after the release of the film: https://www.boxofficemojo.com/title/tt7131870/?ref_=bo_se_r_1.

- 148 Galafa, B. (2019). The New 'Heart of Darkness': Exploring Images of Africa in Wolf Warrior 2 (2017). The Asia-Pacific Journal: Japan Focus, 17(4), 1–12. https://apjif.org/2019/04/Galafa.html
- 149 Jefwa, B. (2015, September 16). 2015 Beijing TV Dramas & Movies Broadcasting Exhibition launches in Kenya. CIO. https://www.cio.co.ke/2015-beijing-tv-dramas-movies-broadcasting-exhibition-launches-in-kenya/
- 150 Xinhua (2017, August 1). Beijing TV Dramas, Movies Broadcasting Season for Africa Opens in Zambia. *ChinAfrica*. http://www.chinafrica.cn/The_Latest_Headlines/201708/t20170802_800101502.
- 151 Xinhua (2019, 27 November). Sino-Africa reality television show to premiere in Kenya in December. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-11/27/c_138587738.htm.
- 152 Salaudeen, A., & Busari, S. (2019, November 21). China and Nollywood have signed up for their first major film collaboration. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2019/11/21/africa/china-nigeria-film-partnership/index.html
- 153 Selormey, E. (2020, September 3). Africans' perceptions about China: A sneak peek from 18 countries. http://afrobarometer.org/sites/default/files/africa-china_relations-3sept20.pdf
- 154 Silver, L., Devlin, K., & Huang, C. (2019, December 5). China's economic growth mostly welcomed in emerging markets, but neighbors wary of its influence. *Pew Research Center*. https://www. pewresearch.org/global/2019/12/05/views-of-the-balance-of-power-between-u-s-and-china-2019/
- 155 Madrid-Morales, D. (2018, February 26). China's media struggles to overcome stereotypes of Africa. The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/chinas-media-struggles-to-overcome-stereotypes-of-africa-92362
- 156 AFP (2018, September 6). Chinese businessman arrested after describing Kenyans, including the president, as 'monkey people'. *South China Morning Post*. https://www.scmp.com/news/world/africa/article/2163086/chinese-man-arrested-racist-monkey-slurs-involving-kenyan
- 157 Fifield, A. (2020, April 13). Africans in China allege racism as fear of new virus cases unleashes xenophobia. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/africans-in-china-allege-racism-as-fear-of-new-virus-cases-unleashes-xenophobia/2020/04/13/7f606cd8-7d26-11ea-84c2-0792d8591911_story.html
- 158 Madrid-Morales, D., & Wasserman, H. (2020). An Audience Analysis of China's External Communication Activities in Kenya, Nigeria and South Africa.
- 159 Olesen, A., (2015, July 7). Where did Chinese State media get all those Facebook followers? Foreign Policy. Available from: https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/07/07/china-facebook-peoples-daily-media-soft-power
- 160 Madrid-Morales, D. (2017). China's Digital Public Diplomacy towards Africa: Actors, Messages and Audiences. In K. Batchelor & X. Zhang (Eds.), *China-Africa relations: Building images through cultural co-operation, media representation and on the ground activities* (pp. 129–146). New York: Routledge. http://danimadrid.net/research/2017_chinas_digital_public_diplomacy_towards_africa.pdf
- 161 Madrid-Morales, D. (2017). Mapping Out China's Online Public Diplomacy. http://danimadrid.net/research/2017_mapping_out_chinas_public_diplomacy.pdf

- 162 Madrid-Morales, D. (2017). China's Digital Public Diplomacy towards Africa: Actors, Messages and Audiences, p. 140
- 163 Olander, E. (2020, May 5). Meet Lin Jing: China's Newest "Wolf Warrior" in Africa. The China Africa Project. https://chinaafricaproject.com/2020/05/05/meet-lin-jing-chinas-newest-wolf-warrior-in-africa/
- 164 Olander, E. (2020, April 21). Chinese Officials Respond to Allegations of African Discrimination by Showing Videos of Normal, Daily Life in China. *The China Africa Project*. https://chinaafricaproject. com/2020/04/21/chinese-officials-respond-to-allegations-of-african-discrimination-by-showing-videos-of-normal-daily-life-in-china/
- 165 Huang, Z. A., & Wang, R. (2019). Building a Network to "Tell China Stories Well": Chinese Diplomatic Communication Strategies on Twitter. *International Journal of Communication*, 13, pp. 2984-3007. https://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/view/11221
- 166 Deng, C. H. W. and C. (2020, May 19). China's 'Wolf Warrior' Diplomats Are Ready to Fight. Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-wolf-warrior-diplomats-are-ready-to-fight-11589896722
- 167 Wang, W. (2020, April 16). West feels challenged by China's new 'Wolf Warrior' diplomacy. *Global Times*. https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1185776.shtml
- 168 Sabour, S.M. (2020, July 13). "Bâtir une communauté d'avenir avec l'Afrique". L'Info, p. 8. https://twitter.com/ambchinetchad/status/1283700678683222017/photo/1
- 169 Putz, C. (2020, October 9). 2020 Edition: Which Countries Are For or Against China's Xinjiang Policies? The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2020/10/2020-edition-which-countries-are-for-or-against-chinas-xinjiang-policies/
- 170 Chen, X. (2020, October 1). Strengthen solidarity and China-Africa relations for mutual benefits. IOL. https://www.iol.co.za/news/opinion/strengthen-solidarity-and-china-africa-relations-formutual-benefits-8238afdb-d51c-4647-8dd6-1efb1b68164c
- 171 This strategy has been suggested by Chinese scholars for some time. For example, Li, Z. (2013). The two-step flow strategy of international communication: A case study on China Central Television [Duiwai zhuanbo zhongde "erji chuanbo" celve yi zhongyang dianshitai weili]. *International Communication (Duiwai Zhuanbo)*, (2), 30–33.
- 172 CCTV+ (2020, August 11). Kenyan, Burundian scholars voice support for postponement of HK LegCo election. http://www.cctvplus.com/news/20200811/8153485.shtml
- 173 CRI Türkçe (2019, November 18). Uluslararası toplumdan Hong Kong'daki şiddet ve kaosun durmasına destek. http://turkish.cri.cn/1781/2019/11/18/1s201309.htm
- 174 Alfred, K. (2018, January 4). Partenariat d'échange de nouvelles entre Xinhua News et le *Renouveau*. *RTNB*. http://www.rtnb.bi/fr/art.php?idapi=2/0/18
- 175 Molter, V., & Webster, G. (2020, March 31). Virality Project (China): Coronavirus Conspiracy Claims. Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies. https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/china-covid19-origin-narrative

- 176 Chen, A., & Molter, V. (2020, June 16). Mask Diplomacy: Chinese Narratives in the COVID Era. Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies. https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/covid-mask-diplomacy
- 177 Roose, K. (October 24, 2020). How The Epoch Times Created a Giant Influence Machine. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/24/technology/epoch-times-influence-falun-gong. html
- 178 Fawcett, A. (2020). Chinese Discourse Power: China's Use of Informationa Manipulation in Regional and Global Competition. Washington: Atlantic Council https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/AC_China_report_NKPDF1.pdf
- 179 Repnikova, M. (2020, April 16). Does China's Propaganda Work? The Communist Party's messaging is both more agile and more fragile than it seems. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/16/opinion/china-coronavirus-propaganda.html
- 180 Gill, B. (2020). China's Global Influence: Post-COVID Prospects for Soft Power. *The Washington Quarterly*, 43(2), 97–115. https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2020.1771041
- 181 Kazeem, Y. (2018). Startup investment in Africa. The Atlas. https://theatlas.com/charts/S1dpnqcDz
- 182 Luo, Q., & Zhou, Q. (2019, December 26). Interview: China's tech innovation spurs internet development in Africa: Opera CEO. Xinhua.net. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-12/26/c_138659188.htm
- 183 Williams, A. (2020, August 5). The China-Funded Mobile Browser That's Zeroing in on the African Market. The China-Africa Project. https://chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/the-china-funded-mobile-browser-thats-zeroing-in-on-the-african-market/
- 184 Ajene, E. (2020, July 14). "Blitzscaling" in African Markets: Opera's Opay Optimizes Its Operations. *The China Africa Project*. https://chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/blitzscaling-in-african-markets-operas-opay-optimizes-its-operations/
- 185 The Guardian (2019, November 5). Opera launches News Hub, targets content creators, readers. https://guardian.ng/technology/opera-launches-news-hub-targets-content-creators-readers/
- 186 Williams, A. (2020, August 5). The China-Funded Mobile Browser That's Zeroing in on the African Market.
- 187 CoronaCure (2020, October 11). Check out why China has the largest economy in the world. *Opera News*. https://ng.opera.news/ng/en/economy-finance/9983a6a9ec8bd739209feac03d360185
- 188 UEFAboss (2020, October 11). Is China actually an oppressive country to live in, or is this a lie told by Western countries? *Opera News*. https://ng.opera.news/ng/en/politics/347ea31b223f3c9c4af858db0f652d9b
- 189 Emose (2020, October 11). China And It's Smart Toliet. *Opera News*. https://ng.opera.news/ng/en/technology/0f5a065d71330667f411f2856d44a150
- 190 Okike, S. (2019, July 2). How TikTok is slowly snatching young Nigerians from Instagram. *Techpoint. africa*. https://techpoint.africa/2019/07/02/the-rise-of-tiktok-in-nigeria/

- 191 Williams, A. (2020, March 10). TikTok is quietly snapping up creatives from YouTube and Instagram for a full Africa roll-out. *Quartz Africa*. https://qz.com/africa/1815825/tiktok-is-winning-youngafrican-stars-from-youtube-instagram/
- 192 Lunden, I. (2019, April 5). Boomplay, a Spotify-style music and video streaming service for African music and Africa, raises \$20M. *Tech Crunch*. https://techcrunch.com/2019/04/05/boomplay-a-spotify-style-music-and-video-streaming-service-for-african-music-and-africa-raises-20m/
- 193 Transsnet (2019). Boomplay and Merlin bring the world's best independent music to Africa. http:// transsnet.com/news/detail/boomplay-and-merlin-bring-the-worlds-best-independent-music-toafrica
- 194 Xinhua (2019, September 4). Feature: China's Vskit video app thrills African youths. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-09/04/c_138363409.htm
- 195 Masood, S. (2020, October 19). Pakistan Rescinds TikTok Ban. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/19/business/pakistan-tiktok-ban.html
- 196 "Executive Order on Addressing the Threat Posed by TikTok" (August 6, 2020). https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-addressing-threat-posed-tiktok/
- 197 TikTok (2020, July 19). TikTok Transparency Report 2019 H2. https://www.tiktok.com/safety/resources/transparency-report
- 198 Hern, A. (2019, September 25). Revealed: how TikTok censors videos that do not please Beijing. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/sep/25/revealed-how-tiktok-censors-videos-that-do-not-please-beijing
- 199 Olander, E. (2020, September 8). Facing the Prospect of Getting Booted Out of the U.S., TikTok Looks to Expand in Africa. *The China-Africa Project*. https://chinaafricaproject.com/2020/09/08/ facing-the-prospect-of-getting-booted-out-of-the-u-s-tiktok-looks-to-expand-in-africa/
- 200 Williams, A. (2020, March 10). TikTok is quietly snapping up creatives from YouTube and Instagram for a full Africa roll-out.
- 201 Williams, A. (2020, August 5). The China-Funded Mobile Browser That's Zeroing in on the African Market.
- 202 Cheruiyot, K. (2020, September 17). Kenya's data privacy: Senate asked to probe use of TikTok. The Star. https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2020-09-17-kenyas-data-privacy-senate-asked-to-probe-use-of-tiktok/
- 203 Wonacott, P. (2013, August 21). South African Businessman Enters Publishing With Chinese Help. Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/south-african-businessman-enters-publishing-with-chinese-help-1377111706
- 204 Harber, A. (2013, June 26). Sekunjalo's Independent buyout and some thoughts on a Chinese puzzle. *BizCommunity*. https://www.bizcommunity.com/Article/196/90/95532.html
- 205 Essa, A. (2018, September 14). China Is Buying African Media's Silence. *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/09/14/china-is-buying-african-medias-silence/

- 206 Lam, L., & Bergin, J. (2018, December 7). Inside China's audacious global propaganda campaign. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/news/2018/dec/07/china-plan-for-global-media-dominance-propaganda-xi-jinping
- 207 Anthony, R. (2018, 17 September). China's R370bn 'gift' demands scrutiny. *Mail & Guardian*. https://mg.co.za/article/2018-09-17-chinas-r370bn-gift-demands-scrutiny/
- 208 Cook, S. (2020). *Beijing's Global Megaphone*. Freedom House: Washington. https://freedomhouse.org/report/special-report/2020/beijings-global-megaphone
- 209 Wasserman, H., & Madrid-Morales, D. (2018, October 16). The limits of Chinese interference in Africa's media landscape. *The Asia Dialogue*. https://theasiadialogue.com/2018/10/16/the-limits-of-chinese-interference-in-africas-media-landscape/
- 210 Madrid-Morales, D., & Wasserman, H. (2018). Chinese media engagement in South Africa: What is its impact on local journalism? *Journalism Studies*, 9(8), 1218–1235. https://doi.org/10.1080/146167 0X.2016.1266280
- 211 Walker, R. (2020). "The Compass: Chinese Dreams". https://www.bbc.co.uk/mediacentre/proginfo/2020/02/the-compass
- 212 Cai, H. (2020). Duiwai zhuan bo zhi "jie chuan chuhai" celue yanjiu [Regarding the strategy of "borrowing boats to sail overseas" in external communication]. *Xinwen Zhanxian* [The Press]. http://paper.people.com.cn/xwzx/html/2020-01/01/content_2002728.htm
- 213 Speckman, A. (2016, August 21). Rescue ends, troubles go on at beleaguered StarSat. *Sunday Times*. https://www.timeslive.co.za/sunday-times/business/2016-08-21-rescue-ends-troubles-go-on-at-beleaguered-starsat/
- 214 Motsoeneng, T. (2016, July 21). China's WeChat takes on WhatsApp in Africa. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-messaging-africa/chinas-wechat-takes-on-whatsapp-in-africa-idLISKCN10205A
- 215 Sun, W. (2015). The Conundrum of the "Honorary Whites": Media and being Chinese in South Africa. In W. Sun & J. Sinclair (Eds.), *Media and communication in the Chinese diaspora: Rethinking transnationalism* (pp. 32–47). Routledge.
- 216 Vermeulen, J. (2020, June 12). WeChat Wallet in South Africa shuts down. *My Broadband*. https://mybroadband.co.za/news/banking/356029-wechat-wallet-in-south-africa-shuts-down.html
- 217 Lim, L., & Bergin, J. (2020). *The China Story: Reshaping the World's Media*. Brussels: International Federation of Journalists. https://www.ifj.org/fileadmin/user_upload/IFJ_Report_2020_-_The_China_Story.pdf
- 218 RSF (2019). China's Pursuit of a New World Media Order. Paris: Reporters Without Borders. https://rsf.org/en/reports/rsf-report-chinas-pursuit-new-world-media-order
- 219 FOCAC (2018). The Forum on China-Africa Cooperation Beijing Action Plan (2019-2021). http://www.focac.org/eng/zywx_1/zywj/t1594297.htm
- 220 RSF (2019). China's Pursuit of a New World Media Order. Paris: Reporters Without Borders.

- 221 McCormick, A. (2019, June 20). 'Even if you don't think you have a relationship with China, China has a big relationship with you'. *Columbia Journalism Review*. https://www.cjr.org/special_report/china-foreign-journalists-oral-history.php
- 222 GNA (2018, September 26). It is our culture to cooperate-China. *Ghana News Agency*. https://www.businessghana.com/site/news/general/173107/lt-is-our-culture-to-cooperate-China
- 223 Mutethya, E. (2018, August 9). 2018 seminar for Kenyan journalists kicks off in Beijing. *China Daily*. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201808/09/WS5b6c48aca310add14f384f17.html
- 224 For descriptions of these programs, see Yuan, Z., & Zhang, Z. (2016, October 17). China boosts soft power by training foreign journalists. China Daily. https://www.chinadailyasia.com/nation/2016-10/17/content_15511798.html; Musico, J. (2017, December 11). Foreign journalists lauded for promoting China's diplomatic achievements. People's Daily. http://en.people.cn/n3/2017/1211/c90000-9302897.html; and, Johnson, A.M. (2019, February 28). China Africa Relations on a New Height As CAPC 2019 Opens. FrontPage Africa. https://frontpageafricaonline.com/news/china-africa-relations-on-a-new-height-as-capc-2019-opens/
- 225 Philippine News Agency (2018, February 28). 46 journalists join 2018 China Media Exchange Program.
- 226 Fang, A. (2018, July 5). New era for China-Africa media links.
- 227 Crismundo, K. (2019, February 27). China starts training journalists from Asia-Pacific, Africa. *Philippine News Agency*. https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1063034
- 228 Benabdallah, L. (2017). Explaining attractiveness: Knowledge production and power projection in China's policy for Africa. *Journal of International Relations and Development*. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41268-017-0109-x
- 229 McCormick, A. (2019, June 20). 'Even if you don't think you have a relationship with China, China has a big relationship with you'.
- 230 China Daily (2015, December 2). African journalists share China experience. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/XiattendsParisclimateconference/2015-12/02/content_22598648.htm
- 231 McCormick, A. (2019, June 20). 'Even if you don't think you have a relationship with China, China has a big relationship with you'.
- 232 Jenks, J. (2020). Crash Course: The International Press Institute and Journalism Training in Anglophone Africa, 1963–1975. *Media History*, 26(4), 508–521. https://doi.org/10.1080/13688804.20 19.1634527
- 233 Orizu, U. (2020, October 27). Lai Mohammed Calls for Regulation of Social Media. *This Day*. https://www.thisdaylive.com/index.php/2020/10/27/lai-mohammed-calls-for-regulation-of-social-media/
- 234 Madrid-Morales, D. (2019, May 27). Chinese media in the Global South: a historical overview of an enduring asymmetric relationship. http://danimadrid.net/research/2019_enduring_asymmetries. pdf

I want you to want me — Turkey and Africa's media

By Deniz Börekci & Dieter Löffler

Turkey as a new player on the African continent

Until the end of the Cold War, Turkey was politically and economically largely aligned with Western Europe and the USA. In the 1990s it began to be more active in foreign policy in other regions as well. The focal points of the new multilaterally oriented foreign policy were the Central Asian states of the collapsed Soviet Union with their Turkic-speaking populations as well as the Balkan states and the states of the Middle East and North Africa, as former territories of the Ottoman Empire. Sub-Saharan Africa was added in 1998 with the Expansion to Africa Action Plan.¹ However, due to the economic crisis in Turkey at the turn of the millennium, it was not until 2005 that Africa actually became an important field of Turkish foreign policy.²

In 2003, the Strategy for Development of Economic Relations with African Countries was drawn up under the leadership of the Foreign Ministry. The Turkish government declared 2005 the 'Year of Africa'. In March that year, Recep Tayyip Erdoğan was the first Turkish Prime Minister to visit countries in sub-Saharan Africa, travelling to Ethiopia and South Africa, and on 12 April 2005 Turkey was granted observer status with the African Union.³ From 18 to 21 August 2008, Turkey hosted the first Turkey-Africa Cooperation Summit in Istanbul, in which 49 African countries took part.⁴ With the Istanbul Declaration on Turkey-Africa Partnership: Cooperation and Solidarity for a Common Future⁵ and the Cooperation Framework for Turkey-Africa Partnership⁶ adopted there, this summit marked the beginning of the real implementation of Turkey's Africa strategy.⁷

In these two agreements, the fields of Turkish activities in Africa are outlined. The Istanbul Declaration states:

We agree to cooperate with vigour, in particular in the following areas and as outlined in the Framework of Cooperation annexed hereto: 1) Inter-governmental Cooperation; 2) Trade and Investment; 3) Agriculture, Agribusiness, Rural Development, Water Resources Management and Small and Medium Scale Enterprises (SMEs); 4) Health; 5) Peace and Security; 6) Infrastructure, Energy and Transport; 7) Culture, Tourism and Education; 8) Media and Information and Communication Technology; 9) Environment.8

And the Framework details in Section VIII, Media and Information and Communication Technology (ICT):

Recognising the importance of communication and information flow as a means of promoting knowledge about different cultures and societies in Africa and Turkey, breaking down stereotypes and enhancing mutually beneficial relationships among their peoples, We:

- Commit ourselves to jointly plan and undertake agreed initiatives to proactively reach out to the African, Turkish and international media, and publicise the African Union, as well as African and Turkish priorities and achievements;
- Agree to promote opportunities for greater interaction and sharing of experiences among media personnel in Africa and Turkey through exchange programs that will create awareness of issues and challenges confronting Africa and Turkey with a view to establishing a framework of collaboration that can help to resolve them;
- Agree to support each other in the exploration of new technologies that would facilitate faster and more efficient communication and information dissemination;
- Agree also to support capacity building in the area of information technology;
- 5. Agree to cooperate in the implementation of the outcome of the World Summit on the Information Society (WSIS) held in Tunis, Tunisia from 16 to 18 November 2005.9

The objectives of the Africa policy were defined by Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, then Prime Minister, in a circular published in the official journal *Resmi Gazete* on 26 March 2010:

The adoption of an integrated African Strategy in the fields which were accepted in Turkey-Africa Cooperation Summit — held in 2008 — and based on joint cooperation has emerged as an immediate need in order to develop political and economic relationships with the rest of the countries in the continent. The Africa Strategy Document will be put into action in order to strengthen the 'partnership' outlook with the African Union (AU); to deepen our bilateral political, economic and military relations with the continental countries within the framework of 'Partnership for a Common Future'; to ensure the active participation of the other ministries, public institutions and non-governmental organisations to the cooperation activities that will be carried out by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs; to address the Turkish business environment in sub-Saharan Africa as well as North Africa; to increase support to our country in international organisations; and in order to promote our country effectively in the African countries which do not have adequate information about Turkey.10

The Joint Implementation Plan of Africa-Turkey Partnership 2015-2019, ¹¹ which was adopted at the Second Africa-Turkey Summit in Malabo in Equatorial Guinea in November 2014, outlines the concrete implementation in more detail. This agreement contains several points that are also of interest to the media sector. In chapter I. Institutional Cooperation, Section 1.4 defines TİKA (see section 'TİKA' below) as a cooperation partner for "regional economic communities and civil society". The chapter headed VIII. Infrastructure, Energy, Mining and Transport mentions in paragraph 12. b) information and communication technologies as fields of cooperation. Furthermore, Chapter X is exclusively dedicated to the media sector:

In view of the catalytic role that media and information and communication technology is playing in advancing development, the Parties agree to: a) Encourage the production and broadcasting of programs, including films and dramas produced by Turkish and African producers; b) Provide training for young African journalists and media members; c) Organise a Turkish-Africa Media Forum during the period of this Implementation Plan; d) Support African centres operating in the field of ICT.¹²

The volume of trade with the countries south of the Sahara has grown rapidly in the last two decades: while it was only US\$1.075 billion in 2001,¹³ it was already US\$7.605 billion¹⁴ in 2019. However, this was just a minor item in the 2019 total foreign trade volume of Turkey, which was US\$391.178 billion.¹⁵ At the same time, Turkish Airlines expanded its network to 56 destinations in Africa and is now the second-largest airline in Africa in terms of passenger numbers after Ethiopian Airlines and number one in terms of the cargo sector.¹⁶

However, as important as opening up new markets for Turkey are expanding political relations and securing the support of African states in global institutions such as the United Nations.¹⁷ A first success was the election of Turkey as a non-permanent member of the UN Security Council in September 2008, with many votes from African countries.

In a diplomatic offensive, Turkey opened numerous new embassies in Africa. In 2002, Turkey only had 12 embassies there. By 2020, the number rose to 42 and eight more are planned. During the same period, the number of African embassies in Turkey grew from 10 to 35. To date, Recep Tayyip Erdoğan has visited African countries 42 times, first as Prime Minister and then as President. Even if Erdoğan can be described as 'keen to travel', this shows that Africa has become a new focus of Turkish foreign policy.

What are Turkey's activities in Africa's media sector?

The area of media and information and communication technology, defined in the Istanbul Declaration of 2008, is being cultivated in different ways. On the one hand, state treaties have been concluded with many countries; on the other hand, various Turkish organisations are active in this sector. The spectrum ranges from the state press office to Turkish media and development organisations to purely commercial Turkish companies. However, the state institution that awards scholarships, YTB, and the Maarif Foundation, which runs Turkish schools abroad, are also active in this sector, at least indirectly.

However, the AKP government in Ankara also addresses the people of Africa directly. Thus, the current Foreign Minister, Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, last had his message of greeting for Africa Day published in various African media on 25 May 2020.¹⁹

Intergovernmental treaties

As part of the Opening to Africa policy, numerous contracts have been concluded with almost all African states. They mainly affect the economic sector, but also military cooperation, the health sector, agriculture and much more. At least with Djibouti²⁰ (2005), Senegal²¹ (2010), Gambia²² (2014), Ghana²³ (2015), Kenya²⁴ (2016), Benin²⁵ (2017), Guinea²⁶ (2020) and, more recently, the Republic of Congo²⁷ (2020), explicit agreements on culture, education, media, youth and sports have also been signed and published in the *Resmi Gazete*, the official journal of the Turkish Republic. These agreements do not differ significantly in terms of their content. For example, the 2010 agreement with Senegal contains the following paragraphs that are relevant to Turkish activities in the media sector:

- (1) The Parties promise to develop their relations in the fields of education, culture, science, arts, information, sports and tourism.
- (2) The parties will allocate scholarships for undergraduate, graduate, research and language education in order to provide education to the citizens of the other party within the framework of existing laws and educations.
- (3) Mutual cultural and historical recognition: Exchange of books, publications, journals and researches that are focused on the civilisation and national assets of both countries; __ Exchange of knowledge and experience in the field of cultural assets and exchange of various publications such as books and researches.

...

(6) The Parties promote cooperation in the field of press and information; particularly cooperation between news agencies and their institutions responsible for radio, television, cinema, broadcast and advertising. The Parties facilitate the exchange and publication of culturally and educationally beneficial productions and publications. The Parties will develop cooperation between broadcasting regulatory authorities (Radio and Television Supreme Council and Senegal Broadcasting Regulatory Board) and encourage academic exchange including broadcasting research and studies in

order to prepare more effectively for the new broadcasting environment by following the developments in technology.

Only the 2017 agreement with Benin is a little more specific on the press and media. There it says in Article 5 — Cooperation in the field of Press:

The Parties shall encourage cooperation between the news agencies, press organisations, radio and television institutions of both countries.

- (1) Direct contact between the editors of the newspapers and periodical publications.
- (2) Exchange of journalists and correspondents of press, radio and television.
- (3) Radio and television programs exchange for enhancing knowledge about each other.
- (4) The Contracting Parties shall endeavour to facilitate wider distribution of all forms of news freely by respecting the legislation in force.
- (5) Cooperation in the fields of written and visual media, including advanced communication opportunities such as satellite and cable.

It is not known whether other intergovernmental agreements also contain passages that affect the media sector. Because the Presidential 9th Decree on the Procedures and Principles of Endorsement of International Treaties, published on 20 July 2018 in *Resmi Gazete*, article 4 states:

Based on an International Treaty or the mandate of the law; technical and administrative treaties made by the President, a) if not being of an economic and commercial nature, b) if not concerning the rights of real and legal persons subject to the provisions of private law, c) if not changing the Turkish laws, may not be published in the Official Gazette. The President's decisions regarding the ratification of the treaties described in this paragraph may not be published in the Official Gazette.²⁸

Government press offices

At the beginning of the Opening to Africa policy, two government agencies took care of media activities in Africa: The Public Diplomacy Coordination (Kamu Diplomasisi Koordinatörlüğü'nün, KDK) and the Prime Ministry Press and Information General Directorate (Başbakanlık Basın-Yayın ve Enformasyon Genel Müdürlüğü, BYEGM). Today, both are part of the Republic of Turkey Directorate of Communications (Türkiye Cumhuriyeti İletişim Başkanlığı), which is attached to the Presidency Office.²⁹

The Press and Information General Directorate was responsible for initiating contacts with the media sector in Africa. Under the patronage of Vice Prime Minister Bülent Arınç, it organised the Turkey-Africa Media Forum, which took place in Ankara in May 2012 and attracted almost 300 media members from Turkey and 54 African countries. Topics of the forum included Turkish foreign policy, the Turkish media, the political and economic situation in Africa, training in the media sector, conflicts and terrorism in the media, social media, communication technology, and the possibilities of cooperation between Turkish and African media, as well as media support for the development of economic relations between Turkey and Africa.³⁰

As a follow up, the General Directorate participated in the 5th African Media Leaders Forum³¹ in Dakar in November 2012, which was organised by the African Media Initiative (AMI), based in Nairobi at that time. At this forum — again under the patronage of Bülent Arınç — two agreements for further cooperation were signed between the General Directorate and AMI on 7 November 2012: the Declaration on the Establishment of Turkey-Africa Media Platform and the Media Member Exchange Protocol.³² It is not publicly known what the two agreements contain.

The then general director of the General Directorate, Murat Karakaya, explained in an interview in 2016:

One of the concrete steps for the future was to establish a shared organisation for the institutionalisation of Turkish and African media consultations and members. The second one was to establish a journalist exchange program and the third one was, in the presence of our General Directorate and AMI, to build a mechanism to ease the access to technical devices and other devices of African media organisations and to improve African media sector ... Thanks

to the Turkey-Africa Media Forum, over 300 press members from 54 African states came together.³³

The intention behind it, Karakaya explained in this interview, was to support the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, to campaign nationally and internationally for the Turkish 'Africa initiative' and to develop cooperation in the media sector.

The number of African media members who visited Turkey as part of various training programmes or at the invitation of Turkish organisations also increased sharply after 2012. So, some technical equipment projects for radio and TV stations, and training courses for media staff on site were realised. But the first Turkish-African media forum was not followed by another, in contrast to the media forums with Central Asian countries, for example.

Little is known about the second institution, KDK.³⁴ It is only mentioned in two articles and one book,³⁵ which describe its activities only summarily. As the Prime Ministry's Public Diplomacy Office, it should ensure the cooperation and coordination between public and non-governmental organisations in the field of strategic communication and promotional activities. According to these articles, the KDK focused on influencing Turkey's perception abroad. The government thought the best way to achieve this would be by strengthening its relations with international media. Part of its promotional activities were press releases to international media outlets and organising the Journalist Committees Program in cooperation with the BYEGM.

The Journalist Committees Program promoted bilateral exchanges among Turkish and foreign journalists. In 2013, 21 journalists from Niger, Gabon, Senegal and Kenya came to Turkey and visited various institutions and, in 2015, there was a tour by 16 medical journalists from Middle Eastern and African countries.³⁶ In addition, in 2015, a Journalist Committees Program was held in Uganda and 15 journalists from Uganda visited Turkey for five days.³⁷

Anadolu Agency (Anadolu Ajansı, AA)

Anadolu Agency sees itself as a global press agency that offers its content in Turkish, English, French, Arabic and Spanish and other languages, and also woos African media as customers.³⁸ It maintains a regional broadcast centre for sub-Saharan Africa in Addis Ababa (Ethiopia) and an office in Abuja (Nigeria). Further offices are planned in Khartoum (Sudan), Mogadishu (Somalia) and Johannesburg (South Africa). The press agency is already represented there with correspondents, as is the case in Kenya.³⁹

As Turkey's state news agency, however, AA is also directly involved in the implementation of the above-mentioned intergovernmental agreements. For example, during a meeting with Senegal's Minister of Communication, Sheikh Abdoulaye Dieye, in Dakar in November 2012, Deputy Prime Minister Bülent Arınç announced that AA would train journalists from the state agency Senegal Press.⁴⁰

AA also conducts such training courses in cooperation with other Turkish organisations (see sections 'TİKA' and 'YTB' further down). They are organised by AA's News Academy (*Haber Akademisi*) as part of the Correspondent Training Programs (*Medya Eğitim Programı, MEP*) and are offered to foreign journalists and media professionals in English-language courses. The programme includes in-house training, a general media programme and, since 2012, a special war journalism education.⁴¹ For the last one, a 12-day course offered several times a year, the AA cooperates with the Turkish general staff, the Security Department, the Police Academy and the emergency management organisation AFAD. Journalists from African countries regularly participate in these programmes, for example, in the September 2019 programme, Chad, Ethiopia, Nigeria, Sudan, and South Sudan were represented.⁴²

Turkish Radio and Television (Türkiye Radyo ve Televizyon Kurumu, TRT/TRT World)

In 2013, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs initiated a project to supplement radio and television of the state broadcaster TRT with international news channels that, among other things, should convey the positions of the Turkish government and its perspective on world events. Already in March 2014, TRT launched radio channels in Hausa and Swahili, which were also broadcast as web radio.⁴³ In August 2015,⁴⁴ TRT World was launched, initially broadcasting only via satellite. Today, all major social media platforms, such as YouTube,⁴⁵ Facebook⁴⁶ and Twitter.⁴⁷ are also served.

TRT World started as an English-only television and radio station with news, background reports, documentaries and cultural programmes. Today, TRT World broadcasts television and radio programmes in 41 languages, including Hausa and Swahili.⁴⁸ TRT does not yet have an office in Africa,⁴⁹ but a separate station, TRT Africa, is planned for sub-Saharan Africa.⁵⁰

Like AA, TRT also ran a training programme for journalists, the International Media Training Program (*Uluslararası Medya Eğitim Programı, UMEP*).⁵¹ The programme covered all aspects of journalistic radio and television production

and lasted one week.⁵² It was advertised as "an effort to build a universal bridge between hearts, to develop new collaboration opportunities." ⁵³ The programme began in 2009, but seems to have been abandoned after 2017, the year the last reports are found, and also the TRT website mentions no training dates afterwards.⁵⁴ A number of participants from Africa also attended the programme. The published lists of participants for 2015 and 2016 show 27 visitors from sub-Saharan countries.⁵⁵

These UMEP lists show that many of the participants were employees of state TV and radio stations.⁵⁶ This suggests that trainees attended UMEP training under cooperation agreements, such as those concluded during state visits by Erdoğan as Prime Minister or President: in June 2016 between TRT and Kenya State TV KBC,⁵⁷ in January 2017 between TRT and Tanzania National Television and Radio Channel,⁵⁸ also in January 2017 between TRT and Madagascar Radio and Television Corporation⁵⁹ and in April 2019 between TRT and Burkina Faso State TV BRT.⁶⁰

TRT currently runs the Media Techniques Training Program (Medya Teknikleri Eğitim Programı, METEP), which covers the technical aspects of broadcast production. In addition, TRT also provides technicians who set up studios on site, for example, for TİKA projects (see section 'TİKA' below).⁶¹ In the context of such TİKA projects, media staff attended both UMEP⁶² and METEP⁶³ training.

Private media companies

Natural TV, a commercial Turkish channel, has been broadcasting from Ankara to Africa via satellite since 2017.⁶⁴ It is also present on YouTube,⁶⁵ Twitter,⁶⁶ Facebook⁶⁷ and Instagram.⁶⁸ Current broadcasting languages are English and French but, according to General Director Tuncay Demir, the goal is to broadcast in African languages in the future.⁶⁹ The station has a representative in Cotonou (Benin)⁷⁰ and can be received in 18 countries south of the Sahara.⁷¹ According to the station, the main location of viewers is in Ghana, Nigeria, Niger, Burkina Faso, Liberia and Senegal.⁷² The station is operated by NTR Odak Radyo Televizyon AŞ.⁷³

An article in the newspaper Hürriyet gives a glimpse into the inner workings of the company. About 30 of the staff are permanently employed, plus freelance producers. The majority of the team comes from Kenya, Rwanda, Ghana and Nigeria. The average age is 20 years. None of them come from the media or journalism, but most of them are studying or have studied in Turkey. Hürriyet's article gives three examples: Rwandan news anchor Odile Ntual was studying

aviation management; talk show host Anissa Mugeni (Rwanda) was studying business, and health programme host Faustin Rutayisire was still studying medicine at the time the article was written. General Manager Tuncay Demir said, "When we started broadcasting, we met with Africans who had a doctorate and a businessman who was receiving medical training. Over time, our staff grew and we got ideas from them." ⁷⁵

The station offers news, sports, health, agriculture, culture, tourism, education, films, series and cartoon films. However, Natural TV does not produce the news itself, but gets it from Anadolu Agency. Moreover, since May 2020, there is a cooperation agreement with TRT World, which contributes 3.5 hours to the daily programme.

The station was founded, according to Demir, to help the Turkish economy to develop the African market. In Hürriyet's article, he is quoted as saying: "Bringing Turkish culture and economy into African homes with this station makes me mentally very happy." ⁷⁹ The website proclaims: "Natural TV will also promote all products manufactured in Turkey needed on the African market creating a great contribution to both the companies and the national economy." ⁸⁰ Therefore, the Turkish state also pays 70% to 80% of the advertising rates for each advertisement of a company that exports its products to Africa, and 65% of the production costs of the advertising clips. ⁸¹

However, this export promotion is not the only contact with the Turkish government. Under the heading 'Why Africa', the operators announce: "The economic, social and cultural initiative objectives of HE our President directed to Africa became the fundamental criteria in establishing policies and areas of coverage for our channel Natural TV." Thus, it is not surprising that the channel, in cooperation with the DEİK Turkish-African Economic Business Forum, is streaming Erdoğan's countless speeches live to the African continent. In addition, Natural TV also supports the campaign of the AKP government against the Gülen movement, which successfully ran many private schools in Africa, and which is now, in the government's view, a terrorist organisation against which the African people must also be warned.⁸²

The internationally quite successful Turkish television and film industry also sells its television series and feature films to Africa. For example, the two series *Kuzey Güney* and *Kara para aşk* (Black Money Love) ran dubbed into Amharic in Ethiopia⁸³ in 2016, the historical drama *Muhteşem Yüzyıl* (The Magnificent Century), which is set at the time of Sultan Süleyman the Magnificent, was dubbed into Swahili in Tanzania⁸⁴ in 2018, and in 2019 the two series *Adını Sen*

Koy (You name it) and Böyle bitmesin (Don't let it end like this) were dubbed into Hausa on local Nigerian television channels.⁸⁵ These exports are not only a success for the Turkish film industry, but according to Turkish media reports they are also successful media for advertising Turkish products. Exports to Senegal, Tanzania and Kenya are said to have increased by 153%, 134% and 63% respectively after Kara para aşk was shown there.⁸⁶ "Especially Turkish products used in Turkish historical TV series are demanded by foreign customers," said Eyüp Kerem, the founder of the Bazarea ecommerce website, who stressed that TV series are Turkey's soft power and that they gain more influence with each passing day.⁸⁷

Turkish Agency for Cooperation and Coordination (Türk İşbirliği ve Koordinasyon Ajansı, TİKA)

TİKA was founded in 1992 to coordinate and promote economic, social and cultural cooperation with developing countries and is now under the supervision of the Ministry of Culture and Tourism.⁸⁸ From 2005 to 2019 TİKA, opened offices in 18 sub-Saharan countries.⁸⁹ TİKA thus took a pioneering role in Turkey's Opening to Africa policy and was the first Turkish state organisation to implement projects in sub-Saharan Africa.

Even if the media are not explicitly mentioned in the objectives of TİKA, an article on the website of TİKA states:

In particular, enhancing the cooperation in the media field with African countries has significant importance in terms of Turkey's opening strategy to Africa. TİKA promotes the economic, commercial, cultural and social relations between Turkey and African countries by providing technical equipment supplies and training programs to media organisations.⁹⁰

Between 2012 and 2017, TİKA mainly supported State media with technical equipment in a dozen smaller projects.

Supply of Technical Equipment

Year	Country	Media Organisation	Equipment
2012	Guinea-Bissau	Mansoa Local Radio	Technical equipment 91
2013	Kenya	African Media Initiative (AMI)	Technical equipment, telephone switchboard, assistance for the installation of a teleconference system ⁹²
2013	Tanzania	Tanzania Radio & Television Corporation	Cameras, VTR, character generator, cutting set, laptops 93
2013	Uganda	Bilal FM	Modernisation of two FM radio stations, TV channel 94
2014	Guinea-Bissau	National Channel	Technical equipment 95
2014	Sao Tome and Principe	State Television & Radio, News Agency	Camcorder, air conditioner, teleprompter, editing computer, wireless microphone ⁹⁶
2014	Senegal	Senegal Radio & Television (RTS)	18 computers, 2 printers, 1 server and 2 projectors for a vocational training classroom ⁹⁷
2014	Somalia	Mogadishu University Radio	Broadcasting equipment 98
2015	Mauritania	Radio Mauritania	Technical equipment 99
2015	Uganda	State FM Radio Station	Extension of the coverage area 100
2015 - 2016	Namibia	Walvis Bay Municipality Media Education Centre	Materials and equipment for vocational media training 101

Year	Country	Media Organisation	Equipment
2016	Zambia	National Broadcasting Cooperation, Zambia News and Information Services	Six camera packages with camcorders and tripods, computer editing system, monitor, sound system ¹⁰²
2017	Ethiopia	Ethiopian News Agency	News and image production equipment 103
2018	Gambia	Gambia Radio & Television (GRTS)	Technical equipment to television 104

Enlightening information about the reasons for this help can still be found for two early projects. In 2013, Shaban Mbuaje, Chief Mufti of Uganda and President of the Uganda High Islamic Council, stayed in Turkey at the invitation of the Turkish religious authority. During his visit, he asked TİKA for support in setting up three FM radio stations and a television channel. TİKA proposed modernising two studios of Radio Bilal in Kampala, as only three of 220 radio stations in Uganda are Islamic radio stations, while the rest are run by Christians.¹⁰⁵

Support for the African Media Initiative (AMI) 2013 was provided because TİKA saw the organisation, which also organised the African Media Leaders Forum, as the largest potential influence multiplier in Africa's media landscape, which could be helpful in developing relations with the media in Africa. Amadou Mahtar Ba, then AMI Chairman, declared he hoped that this was just the beginning and the cooperation with Turkish media institutions would continue increasing, whereupon Hüseyin Avni Aksoy, the Turkish Ambassador in Nairobi, promised further assistance in the technical field and in building up media personnel.¹⁰⁶

Another project stands out. In 2014, Sao Tome and Principe asked for support for health infrastructure. A technical delegation of TİKA visited the country and decided instead to support the State television and radio as well as the news agency. An explanation for this change of plans was not published.¹⁰⁷

TİKA also organises training courses in the media sector, some of them with external partners such as Anadolu Agency (AA) and Turkish Radio and Television (TRT).

Media Training Programmes

Year	Country	Media	TİKA Partner	
2013	Mauritania	Journalists Union	AA	Five days' war correspondent training for 12 journalists at the Middle East and Africa News Service / Istanbul Regional Office 108
2014	Guinea- Bissau	National Channel	-	Training on TV broadcasting ¹⁰⁹
2015	Burkina Faso, lvory Coast	Various radio stations	TRT & Türkmek ¹¹⁰	Lectures about programme production, live broadcast techniques, technical equipment maintenance and repair, news techniques and programme presentation, and training in computer management, office applications 111
2015	Ghana	-	-	Training on radio broadcasting 112
2015	Somalia	Mogadishu University FM Radio	-	Sponsorship of radio personnel's visit to Turkey 113
2015	South Sudan	-	-	Media capacity building programme 114
2015	Uganda	State Radio	-	Vocational training for the radio's personnel 115

Year	Country	Media	TİKA Partner	
2015	Union of the Comoros	Comoros Radio	-	Improvement in human resources ¹¹⁶
2016	Kenya	Various media	AA	Twelve media employees visited AA in Turkey and got information about AA's activities, broadcast languages and goals. 117
2016, on- going	Namibia	Walvis Bay Media Education Program	-	Vocational media training for young people ¹¹⁸
2017	Chad	Chad Journalists Federation	Chad Ministry of Information	Workshop, "Implementation of Media Ethics", with 80 Arabic-speaking journalists 119
2018	South East Africa	_	AA	Twelve days' training in diplomacy journalism, 78 hours of practical and theory lessons on foreign policy, diplomacy, energy, practical interview techniques and photo shooting 120

Year	Country	Media	TİKA Partner	
2018	Somalia, Sudan	-	AA	Ten days energy journalism training, 78 hours of theoretical and practical courses on energy economy, diplomacy, security and law, regional energy policies and energy reporting 121
2018	South Sudan	General Directorate of Radio & Television, Presidential Press Unit	TRT	One-week training programme for 12 participants on camera use, lighting, sound, montage, news writing techniques, and programming in Ankara 122
2018	Ethiopia, Gambia, Namibia, South Sudan, Zambia	Namibia State Broadcasting Corporation & others	TRT	Training in camera operation, lighting direction, voice direction and visual-media information technologies for 75 participants in Ankara 123
2019	Kenya		TRT	Four-week training for 4 journalists with courses in video, audio and photo production and editing 124

In addition to these individual projects for the further training of African media people, TİKA also finances their visits¹²⁵ and the participation of media employees in further training programmes in Turkey, such as MEP (see section 'AA' above), UMEP and METEP (both see section 'TRT' above) and is also involved in the current African Media Representatives Training Program (AFMED, see section 'YTB' below).

Two facets of Turkish politics are reflected in the projects of TİKA: On the one hand, TİKA acts as an extended arm of the Turkish Foreign Ministry and implements projects within the framework of political agreements with African states. On the other hand, TİKA, which as an organisation is directly subordinate to the Office of the President, addresses African citizens directly, without the detour via the State institutions of these countries.

A project from 2017 shows that TİKA is not only looking for economic, cultural and social cooperation, but is also directly used for political propaganda abroad. To mark the anniversary of the attempted coup on 15 July 2016 in Turkey, TİKA organised panels, press conferences and exhibitions about this incident. The Annual Report 2017 states: "The horrific coup attempt was explained to the people of the concerned countries in the newspapers, newsfeeds and billboards." 126

Presidency for Turks Abroad and related communities (Yurtdışı Türkler ve Akraba Topluluklar Başkanlığı, YTB)

The YTB was originally founded in 2010 to provide scholarships to Turks and Turkish speakers abroad. In 2012, the institution, which is attached to the Ministry of Culture and Tourism, was entrusted with the Turkey Scholarship Program and awards all of Turkey's international scholarships. These scholarships also resonate with many Africans. Between 2010 and 2019, according to YTB, 5259 students from 52 African countries studied in Turkey; a breakdown by country is not published. At the moment there are no courses in journalism offered within the scholarship programme, but it is possible to study radio, television and cinema. As the example of Natural TV shows (see section 'Private Media Companies' above), several academics from other fields also transferred into journalism in Turkey.

In 2019, the YTB, together with Anadolu Agency (AA), the African Researchers Association (*Afrika Araştırmacıları Derneği, AFAM*), and the African Coordination and Training Centre (*Afrika Koordinasyon ve Eğitim Merkezi, AKEM*) launched the African Media Representatives Training Program (*Afrika Medya Temsilcileri Egitimi Programi, AFMED*). YTB is the sponsor and AKEM the coordinator of the project.¹³⁰

AFMED is a three-week training programme for people who are already professionally active in the media sector in their countries, but are still under 40 years old. The training takes place in Ankara and Istanbul. It includes theoretical and practical courses held in English, as well as opportunities for internships at

AA and TRT.¹³¹ The training programme that YTB offers on the AFMED website does not reveal what content the courses cover. However, the costs of flight tickets and accommodation, as well as city tours and other cultural events are covered by the programme. Participants only have to pay for visa fees.

The application is made using a relatively short online form that asks for your personal data, employer and motivation for the application. ¹³² In addition, an application video of up to five minutes in length must be submitted. From sub-Saharan Africa, applications from the following countries were accepted for the first training course: Chad, Ethiopia, Kenya, Mali, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, Somalia, South Africa, and Sudan.

According to an AA report, the first and so far only training course in 2019 was attended by 20 participants from Morocco, Tunisia, Libya, Liberia, Chad, Ethiopia, Kenya, Mali, Nigeria, Senegal, Somalia, and Tanzania. You can also find out about the content in the report: experts held presentations on topics ranging from internet journalism to data journalism, from crisis reporting to interview techniques. As the content of training, another report mentions social media, agenda and resources in journalism, the world media economics, media effects on social transformation, training in subjects such as photo and video applications and Turkey's image. AA and TRT studios were also visited.¹³³

Turkish Maarif Foundation (Türkiye Maarif Vakfı, TMF)

After the attempted coup in Turkey in July 2016, the State-run Turkish Maarif Foundation, which was founded in June 2016, took over many of the private schools run by the Gülen movement, also in Africa. It continued to expand this network of Turkish schools and now operates 144 schools and 17 student dormitories in Africa.¹³⁴

The Maarif schools also offer journalism clubs in their programme in addition to normal classes. More important, however, is its function as an advertising medium for the AKP government and as a stepping stone to the Turkish universities. In an article in *Insight Turkey*, a political magazine of the government-affiliated think tank SETA, it is said that the foundation,

promotes Turkish universities ... and thus contributes to the internationalisation of the Turkish educational system by attracting appropriately qualified students to Turkey for further education. In addition, the educational activities of the foundation constitute an

important example of cultural and educational diplomacy, which enables the positive promotion of Turkey's image abroad.¹³⁷

What are Turkey's intentions in Africa's media landscape?

If one reads texts by Turkish politicians, publicists or scientists on the subject, two terms stand out: 'win-win' and 'public diplomacy'. The former claims that Turkey's Opening to Africa policy is beneficial for both Turkey and Africa, in contrast to the relations that African countries have with Europe, particularly the old colonial powers. Many see these as harmful to Africa. Accordingly, 'win-win' appears above all in the statements made by Turkish politicians and government officials which are directed towards Africa, or in press releases intended to convince the domestic audience of the moral superiority of their own Africa policy.

The second term 'public diplomacy' appears primarily in political analytical texts. ¹³⁸ In the case of Turkey, this soft power approach includes, among other things, all activities in the emergency aid and development sector, but also the Maarif schools, the awarding of Turkish scholarships or the training of journalists on site or in Turkey, as well as the technical support of media organisations in Africa. It describes the attempt to establish close relationships with parts of the African population and to actively influence public opinion in African countries outside the official political channels, in the interests of the government in Ankara, above all through influence multipliers, such as journalists or public figures who shape general opinion.

Public diplomacy has become a component of foreign policy in many countries. For the AKP government, it has become the central approach to gain influence in the targeted countries and to achieve its foreign policy goals. ¹³⁹ Three common topics show what the real policy of the AKP government looks like, which has become increasingly Islamist, nationalist and aggressive in recent years.

Operation Peace Spring

Mehmet Korkut, the coordinator of the AFMED programme (see section 'YTB' above) said in an interview with the newspaper *Daily Sabah*: "We started to arrange the training programme a few months ago in cooperation with YTB and 200 people applied for training. We know that the selected journalists are important people in their country and they are effective people in their field." ¹⁴⁰

These journalists would be influential for the ideas about Turkey in their countries, he continued, according to *Daily Sabah*.

Cihangir İşbilir, who spoke for Anadolu Agency at the kick-off event for AFMED training in 2019, said: "Turkey and African countries have established progressively stronger political and economic relations and deepened the diplomatic ties. … Without any doubt, AFMED and similar programmes will move Turkey-Africa relations forward." ¹⁴¹

He describes the AA News Academy as an important tool to break up the notions of Africa created by the global media by strengthening local media in Africa and building sustainable and strong cooperation. Through this, true news could be used to combat the double standards, distortions and lies of global media organisations.¹⁴²

By that, he means less the reporting on Africa, as is regularly put forward by the Turkish side, but rather the international reporting on Turkish politics, as becomes clear by an example that is intended to substantiate his statements:

'Operation Peace Spring' carried out by Turkey in order to combat terrorism, was described as 'occupation' by some global media organisations. They reported the operation which targeted PKK/ YPG as an attack on the Kurds. They insist on these kinds of fake news. They propagated the most recent fake news as 'Turkey used chemical weapons', although the Turkish Armed Forces owns no chemical weapons. Turkey neither invaded Syria nor was carrying out an operation against Kurds or using chemical weapons. We can duplicate these examples. In order to eliminate the damages of these fake and distortional news, we have to grow strong media organisations that are reporting accurate news and bring up brave journalists. I believe that the AFMED program we initiate today will serve this purpose. I hope that these kinds of programs will be extended and deepened.¹⁴³

Abdullah Eren, President of YTB, played the same tune at this event:

Turkey's struggle in 'Operation Peace Spring' was rightful. Here, there are 20 young journalists from 13 different African Countries. While they are being trained here, they will also receive information about Turkeys Peace Spring Operation and foreign policy and they will spread this information in the places they go or in their own

countries. Therefore, we also describe this programme as efforts of explaining and illustrating Turkey's position in the Operation Peace Spring.¹⁴⁴

YTB also published on its Facebook page a propaganda poster of the Turkish government, which explains the Turkish governmental view on Operation Peace Spring.¹⁴⁵

Nevertheless, at the end of the event, the trainees were presented with a well-balanced package: Metin Mutanoglu, the agency's Deputy Director-General and Editor-in-Chief, presented to the visiting group of AFMED trainees two books published by Anadolu Agency, *Rising Africa* and *Operation Peace Spring*. 146

FETÖ

By the end of 2013 at the latest, a political struggle for supremacy broke out within the AKP between two factions: the members of the Gülen movement and the faction around Recep Tayyip Erdoğan. When parts of the Turkish military attempted a coup in July 2016 and parts of these putschists turned out to be members of the Gülen movement, Erdoğan and his comrades-in-arms used this to brand the entire Gülen movement as a terrorist organisation under the name of FETÖ and to persecute all its members. To this day, what happened on the night of the coup attempt and who organised it is only partly known to the public. A transparent, public enquiry did not take place.

At that time, the Gülen movement was operating in numerous countries around the world, including many African countries,¹⁴⁷ companies, schools and the media. Therefore, the AKP government took its fight against the Gülenists to Africa too.¹⁴⁸ In the years after the coup attempt, the AKP government urged the African countries with Gülen schools to expropriate these private schools and transfer them to the State-run Turkish Maarif Foundation (TMF), which had been established only one month before the coup attempt.¹⁴⁹

Foreign Minister Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu ended his greeting message on Africa Day on 25 May 2017, which was also printed in African newspapers:

I would like to acknowledge the support and solidarity displayed by our African friends after this attempt against our democracy and basic freedoms. FETÖ has numerous networks in Africa, and poses an imminent threat not only to Turkey, but also for African countries and their current leadership. Several African countries have swiftly and wisely taken action against FETÖ, by either closing or transferring FETÖ-affiliated schools to the Turkish Maarif (Education) Foundation or banning affiliated organisations. We call on all our African friends to follow suit. 150

In September 2017, Minister of Education Ismet Yilmaz once again urged the African ambassadors in Ankara, according to an AA article, that:

FETÖ's activities focus on education and the economy and that it uses hospitals, media organs, public and private institutions, and NGOs as a mask. Their private schools employ terrorists and pursue FETÖ's goals under the cover of education, Yilmaz added. 'FETÖ-linked schools pose a threat not only to Turkey's security but also to the countries they are active in,' he explained. 'So we want our African counterparts, who are friendly countries, to rid these schools of FETÖ elements.' he said.¹⁵¹

The pressure had an effect. In November 2017, five countries had already transferred the former Gülen schools to Turkey, 152 without any evidence that the former operators and employees there had been involved in the coup attempt, let alone posing an obvious threat to their African host countries.

However, not only politicians and diplomats were 'enlightened'. TİKA too started a press campaign at least on the first anniversary of the coup attempt, among others in Africa (see section 'TİKA' above). When a South African media delegation visited Anadolu Agency's headquarter in Ankara in June 2018 on a trip with the Yunus Emre Institute, the Turkish cultural institute, Hasan Oymez, the editorial director of the Turkey News Department informed the visitors about FETÖ and the attempted coup. According to AA news, he said the terrorist organisation gives an impression abroad that it is as an "army of education." Finally, he handed the delegates the AA book *Minute by Minute FETO coup attempt*, which covers the chronology of the defeated July 15 coup and its aftermath.¹⁵³ Furthermore, lately TRT World showed itself once more as the government's mouthpiece. İbrahim Kalın, Spokesperson to the President, explained to the world on 14 July 2020 in a TRT World programme the impact of the coup attempt on Turkey's politics.¹⁵⁴

Neither TRT nor AA have to offer critical analyses and research on the background and causes of the attempted coup, let alone any form of criticism of

how the government was dealing with and coming to terms with this crisis. All that can be found is reporting that is completely along government lines.

'The Anti-Colonial Battle'

Africa's huge potential for sustainable development will be realised only when new forms of modern slavery, exploitation and dependence come to an end and instead Africans are allowed to develop their own potential in ways that are in tune with the spirit and traditions of the African continent in the 21st century. Turkey's win-win approach to Africa should be seen as a humble yet important contribution to this precious goal.

Thus the official website of the Turkey Africa Forum quotes the spokesman for President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, Ibrahim Kalin.¹⁵⁵

In Turkey's eyes, the Europeans, above all the old colonial powers France and Great Britain, are to blame for the fact that the African continent cannot fully realise its great potential. They maintain the colonial structures and only seek their own advantage on the continent, a win-lose situation for Africa.

This is completely different regarding Turkey. Fortunately for Turkey: "Unlike for past colonial powers, history is on our side. On the one hand, there is the human element, Turkey has deep-rooted historical and cultural ties with the continent dating back to the Ottoman Empire." ¹⁵⁶ This was written by the Turkish Foreign Minister Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu in a greeting message on Africa Day on 25 May 2017. Because, with the expansion of the Ottoman Empire into North Africa, "the Ottoman Empire prevented colonial expansion in North Africa. Similarly, the Ottoman Empire, an African State, played a major role in preventing the penetration of colonialism in East Africa. In the 16th Century, the Ottoman Navy commanded by Admiral Seydi Ali Reis defended the people of the Zanzibar Island against the occupying forces", states a current document on Turkish-African relations from the Turkish Foreign Ministry that adds, "In the lands where it was once present, the Ottoman Empire has built the infrastructure, water systems, bridges, madrasahs, mosques, hammams for the benefit of local peoples." ¹⁵⁷

This close and unselfish relation to African countries, which were partially included in the Ottoman State, such as Sudan, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Djibouti, Somalia, Niger, and Chad, ended with the colonial era. Turkey, now strengthened again, will help them to loosen the colonial fetters. The Turkish

media is part of that fight. Anadolu Agency, for example, not only wants to win new customers in Africa, but — according to Kemal Öztürk, Director General of the Agency — also wants to create a new information order and break the dominance of the 'global media organisation' with its negative reporting on Africa.¹⁵⁹

Ibrahim Tiğlı, the head of the AA office in Addis Ababa, wrote about this in a plea for a radio station TRT Afrika:

It is a fact that Europeans exploited Africa (colonialism), but now let's leave this aside. If we want to exist in Africa with a non-colonial mentality, as we have been before and if we do not want to shut our eyes to the imperialist attitudes of the Europeans, then we have to be present in Africa. Being present in Africa cannot be achieved with only drilling water wells or distributing aid al-adha meat. Of course, these are necessary, however, above all we have to do all of these with press coverage. We have to announce the great things we have done in Africa to the world. If these people learn what we are doing, then awareness could be increased and they feel more protected against colonists. 160

A current example shows what this support can look like in reporting. On 23 June 2020, TRT World published a fast-paced video on its Twitter channel entitled *Africa's French Problem. We break down France's legacy of colonialism, political, economic, and military hegemony over Africa* and tweeted: "France has always been interested in Africa, but for all the wrong reasons. Here's a quick lesson on colonialism in less than 5 minutes." ¹⁶¹

In it, in a self-righteously smug tone, right things are mixed with distortions, twists and polemics, and the whole thing is then garnished with factual errors. The young presenter declares Ghana to be an ex-colony of France — the map in the background generously adds the Democratic Republic of Congo too — and claims that the two CFA-Franc zones are controlled by the French Ministry of Finance; the French never withdrew from Africa even after colonial times; France still maintains military bases in Africa and wages numerous wars there; with a clique of politicians and businessmen who were subservient to France, they would continue to rule; this system would be kept running by bribing African leaders, working with dictators such as Idriss Déby (Chad) and Ali Bongo (Gabon); the aim is to procure energy, money and raw materials such as uranium, gold, diamonds, oil and gas there. The undertone of the whole sermon

is Turkey is different; Turkey is better; Turkey is on the side of the oppressed peoples.¹⁶³

A win-win situation?

What about the 'win-win partnership' that Turkish politicians and media proclaim anytime and anywhere? ¹⁶⁴ In addition to the search for new political and military partners, the economy was one of the driving forces behind the Turkish Opening to Africa policy. Has it been worth it for Africa so far? In 2001, Turkish exports to sub-Saharan Africa amounted to only US\$0.371 billion, but Turkish imports from this region amounted to US\$0.704 billion. By 2008, Turkey had already reversed this ratio with US\$3.212 billion in exports and US\$2.503 billion in imports. Since then, the gap in trade has widened in favour of Turkey, with the ratio of US\$5.794 billion exports to US\$1.811 billion imports in 2019. ¹⁶⁵

And what is the situation in the media sector? Nairobi Ambassador for Turkey, Hüseyin Avni Aksoy, stated in 2013 in a TİKA report that the media play a significant role in promoting peace and achieving democratic governance in Africa. He added that Turkey has decided to support the increase in human resource capacity in Africa in the media sector, as well as in other areas, and said that Turkey will continue these kinds of technical projects within a 'win-win principle', without expecting something in return.¹⁶⁶

The Turkish series exported to Africa seem to have a positive effect on Turkey's image. When *Kara para aşk* (Black Money Love) ran in Ethiopia in 2016, the young people quoted in a report by Anadolu Agency were enthusiastic:

Female teenagers like Bethlehem Tilahun, Megdelawit Daniel, and Hawi Yadessa, are hooked to Turkish TV serials dubbed in Amharic and broadcast by a private television, Kana. ... 'From what we came to know, Turkey and Turks are infinitely creative,' said teenager Daniel. His friend Yadessa also said that dramas have brought Turkey closer to his generation.¹⁶⁷

In the same article, communication expert Henok Mekonen explains:

The positive perceptions which begin with a section of society becomes a general opinion and belief over time. 'Positive attitudes about nations is a foundation of trustworthy all-rounded relations. Turkey and Ethiopia shall protect the growing positive perceptions from actions that invalidate the attitudes,' he said.¹⁶⁸

The training of journalists seems to work even better in this respect. Anadolu Agency interviewed African participants after the AFMED training course in 2019, one of whom said: "Through this program, journalists in Africa are informed about Turkey's economy, politics and culture. We return from the program as ambassadors to our countries. When someone in our country will say something bad about Turkey, we are Turkey 's advocate." And participant Fatma Daura from Nigeria said: "Turkey has done a lot for Africa and without knowing much about Africans. If a country does a good job for Africa, then I think you should tell the people. Turkey is not like other European countries; the Turks do not come to Africa to exploit us." 169

TV series and journalistic training courses thus develop the desired effect of making Turkey better known as a country in Africa and draw the positive image of a Turkey that strives for an equal partnership with Africa.

On the African side, the 'winners' are not only the young people who watch the Turkish series with enthusiasm but also, for example, the recipients of the technical equipment donated by Turkish institutions or the numerous students who are able to study in Turkey on scholarships. But what about the journalistic training?

The two most important media players in Turkey, TRT and AA, are both firmly in State hands. With a decree in July 2018, TRT has been tied to the Directorate of Communications, which means it is directly under the control of the Presidency.¹⁷⁰ AA is a joint stock company founded by the state of Turkey and formally owned by the Undersecretariat of Treasury. On 17 January 2018, AA and the AKP-affiliated think tank SETA signed a contract in which they agreed to cooperate. SETA is to provide consulting services and to contribute to the training of AA staff in the production of reports, analyses and news.¹⁷¹ The two state-owned media houses have degenerated into mere mouthpieces of the AKP government.

President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's family and allies in the private sector control more than 90% of the news channels and newspapers in Turkey. The World Press Freedom Index ranked Turkey number 157 out in 180 countries in 2018. Since the anti-government Gezi protest in 2013, media freedom in Turkey decreased continually and the government today largely controls the publishing of any news. Reporters without Borders writes:

Many journalists who were critical of the government were fired from once-mainstream media outlets; owners of critical media

have been threatened with tax suits that could bring down a whole company, while owners of outlets that seem to support the government have made better and better in their investments in other sectors.¹⁷³

A journalistic education in and through a country with such conditions in the media sector promotes journalism that serves only as a propaganda instrument of the rulers, and does not report critically and truthfully. In this respect, it is more than questionable whether Africa's media sector actually benefits from Turkish engagement.

Christopher Kayumba of *The Chronicles* from Rwanda aptly summarises it in an analysis:

Countries like China, UK, Turkey and Russia are investing in media because they are outward looking, seek global influence and power and have clearly defined economic and strategic interests to secure on the continent. In other words, these states not only recognise the soft power media wields to win heart and minds but also know that controlling the airwaves on the continent is one of the best ways they can achieve their articulated goals ... these states have even defined the general message or narrative their media are wiring stories around.¹⁷⁴

Epilogue

Unfortunately, Turkish state institutions are not very willing to provide information today. We tried to get information from several institutions by phone and email about their projects in the African media sector, but were either turned away or passed on from one employee to another who was supposedly responsible for such information. In the end, we did not get any information from there.

The information in the publications of these institutions is generally more of a propagandistic rather than descriptive or even analytical nature and is primarily aimed at highlighting and praising the work of the institutions and the Turkish government. Details on individual projects, for example, on the content of training courses and advanced training courses, are only disclosed in summary form. Unfortunately, figures on the financial scope of individual projects cannot be found either. Reports on these projects from AA, TRT or in

Turkish newspapers do not differ substantially from these publications in terms of content.

One possible explanation for this is that all Turkish actors in the African media sector are state or state-affiliated institutions and for the most part are directly subordinate to the presidential office. *The Presidential 9th Decree on the Procedures and Principles of Endorsement of International Treaties* of 2018 shows how this relates to transparency and openness.

Notes

- 1 Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Turkey-Africa Relations, w/o date: www.mfa.gov.tr/ turkey-africa-relations.en.mfa (accessed 8 Sep 2020); Mehmet Özkan, Turkey's Rising Role in Africa, in Turkish Policy Quarterly, Vol. 9, No. 4, 2010, p 94. Mehmet Özkan & Birol Akgün, Turkey's Opening to Africa, in The Journal of Modern Africa Studies, Dec 2010, p 532.
- Mehmet Özkan, Turkey's Rising Role in Africa, in Turkish Policy Quarterly vol. 9, no. 4, 2010, p 100. Hacı Mehmet Boyraz, Küreselleşme Sürecinde Afrika ve Türkiye-Afrika İlişkileri, INSAMER, 3 Sep 2015: insamer.com/tr/kuresellesme-surecinde-afrika-ve-turkiye-afrika-iliskileri_225.html (accessed 8 Aug 2020). Volkan İpek & Gonca Biltekin, Turkey's foreign policy implementation in sub-Saharan Africa: A post-international approach, in New Perspectives on Turkey, vol. 49, Sep 2013, pp 128.
- 3 Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, *Turkey-Africa Relations* w/o date: www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey-africa-relations.en.mfa (accessed 17 Jul 2020).
- 4 *Turkey- Africa Relations Continues Growing Stronger in Media*, Interview with Murat Karakaya in *Siyasal Hayvan*, 24 Apr 2016: siyasalhayvan.com/turkey-africa-relations-continues-growing-stronger-in-media (accessed 17 Jul 2020).
- 5 The Istanbul Declaration on the Africa-Turkey Partnership, Istanbul 19 Aug 2008: www.iri.edu. ar/publicaciones_iri/anuario/CD%20Anuario%202008/Africa/ua/istambul%20declaration%20 august%202008.pdf (accessed 3 Aug 2020).
- 6 Framework of Cooperation adopted on 19 August 2008 at the Turkey-Africa Cooperation Summit in istanbul, Foreign Ministry of Turkey, 19 Aug 2008: afrika.mfa.gov.tr/framework-of-cooperation-adopted-on-19-august-2008-at-the-turkey-africa-cooperation-summit-in-istanbul.en.mfa (accessed 24 Jul 2020).
- 7 Mehmet Özkan, Turkey's Rising Role in Africa, in Turkish Policy Quarterly, Vol. 9, No. 4, 2010, p 99.
- 8 The Istanbul Declaration on the Africa-Turkey Partnership, Istanbul 19 Aug 2008: www.iri.edu. ar/publicaciones_iri/anuario/CD%20Anuario%202008/Africa/ua/istambul%20declaration%20 august%202008.pdf (accessed 3 Aug 2020).
- 9 Framework of Cooperation adopted on 19 August 2008 at the Turkey-Africa Cooperation Summit in istanbul, Foreign Ministry of Turkey, 19 Aug 2008: afrika.mfa.gov.tr/framework-of-cooperation-adopted-on-19-august-2008-at-the-turkey-africa-cooperation-summit-in-istanbul.en.mfa (accessed 24 Jul 2020).
- 10 Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, *Genelge 2010/7: Afrika Stratejisi*, in *Resmi Gazete*, 26 Mar 2010: www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2010/03/20100326-16.htm (accessed 23 Jul 2020)
- 11 Joint Implementation Plan of Africa-Turkey Partnership 2015-2019, Foreign Ministry of Turkey, w/o date: afrika.mfa.gov.tr/data/turkey-africa-joint-implementation-plan-2015-2019.pdf (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Fatma Riyami Diwani, Economic and Trade Relations between Turkey and Africa: Perspective of Business World, Presentation at the 9th International Turkish-African Congress, 24-25 Apr 2014: www.tasam.org/Files/PDF/pdf%20sunumlar.rar (4 Sep 2020); source was the Undersecretariat of Foreign Trade's website www.dtm.gov.tr, which doesn't exist anymore.

- 14 Turkish Statistical Institute, Foreign Trade Statistics: iz.tuik.gov.tr/#/showcase/SC-2851FY777F34D2R/db-3819a0e8a9b0f9a?filters=19516%3D2013%2619516%3D2 014%2619516%3D2015%2619516%3D2016%2619516%3D2017%2619516%3D20 18%2619516%3D2019%2619516%3D2020%2619508%3D5290%20-%20Diğer%20 Afrika&mode=&token=8d79727fff862a891ce574d27220bfebbf66fecd (accessed 9 Sep 2020).
- Turkish Statistical Institute, Foreign Trade Statistics: iz.tuik.gov.tr/#/showcase/SC-2851FY777F34D2R/db-5jlb1c29xcw0899?filters=18792%3D2019&mode=&token=8d79727fff862a891ce574d27220bfeb bf66fecd (accessed 9 Sep 2020).
- 16 Addis Getachew, *Turkish Airlines prioritizes expansion in Africa*, Anadolu Agency, 30 Apr 2019: www. aa.com.tr/en/africa/turkish-airlines-prioritizes-expansion-in-africa/1466079 (accessed 28 Jun 2020)
- 17 The Istanbul Declaration on the Africa-Turkey Partnership, Istanbul 19 Aug 2008: www.iri.edu. ar/publicaciones_iri/anuario/CD%20Anuario%202008/Africa/ua/istambul%20declaration%20 august%202008.pdf (accessed 3 Aug 2020).
- 18 Tuğçenur Yılmaz Çavuşoğlu Afrikalı Büyükelçilerle bir araya geldi, Anadolu Agency, 18 Jan 2019: www. aa.com.tr/tr/turkiye/cavusoglu-afrikali-buyukelcilerle-bir-araya-geldi/1368520# (accessed 14 Jul 2020).
- 19 Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, Union with Africa is now more essential than ever, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ankara 25 May 2020: www.mfa.gov.tr/disisleri-bakani-sayin-mevlut-cavusoglu_nunafrika-gunu-makalesi-25-5-2020.en.mfa (accessed 7 Sep 2020).
- 20 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2005/12/20051214-2.htm (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 21 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2010/08/20100810-2.htm (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 22 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2014/10/20141024-2.htm (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 23 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2017/07/20170707-2.pdf (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 24 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2016/03/20160313-3.pdf (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 25 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2017/06/20170606M1-5.pdf (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 26 www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2020/02/20200221-2.pdf (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 27 Meeting of Foreign Minister Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu with Foreign Affairs, Cooperation and Congolese Abroad Minister Jean-Claude Gakosso of the Republic of Congo, 8 September 2020, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, w/o date: www.mfa.gov.tr/sayin-bakanimizin-kongo-cumhuriyeti-db-ile-gorusmesi.en.mfa (accessed 9 Sep 2020).
- 28 Milletlerarasi Andlaşmaların Onaylanmasına İlişkin Usul Ve Esaslar Hakkında Cumhurbaşkanlığı Kararnamesi, Kararname Numarası: 9, in Resmi Gazete, 15 Jul 2018: resmigazete.gov.tr/ eskiler/2018/20180715-6.htm (accessed 3 Aug 2020).
- 29 The Republic of Turkey Directorate of Communications: www.iletisim.gov.tr/
- 30 Turkey-Africa Media Forum in Ankara, Anadolu Agency, 8 May 2012: www.aa.com.tr/en/turkey/turkey-africa-media-forum-starts-in-ankara/369174 (accessed 30 Jun 2020). Turkey-Africa Media Forum starts in Ankara, Anadolu Agency, 9 May 2012: www.aa.com.tr/en/turkey/turkey-africa-

- media-forum-starts-in-ankara/369174 (accessed 30 Jun 2020). *Turkey-Africa Media Forum*, SAM Center for Strategic Research: sam.gov.tr/turkey-africa-media-forum/ (accessed 30 Jun 2020).
- 31 Africa Media Initiative (Ed.), *Fifth African Media Leaders Forum. 7 9 Nov 2012, Dakar Senegal*, p 40: africanmediainitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/AMLF-2012-Book-English-11-July-133.pdf (accessed 28 Jun 2020).
- 32 Turkey-Africa Relations Continues Growing Stronger in Media, Interview with Murat Karakaya in Siyasal Hayvan, 24 Apr 2016: siyasalhayvan.com/turkey-africa-relations-continues-growing-stronger-in-media (accessed 17 Jul 2020). Africa Media Initiative (Ed.), Fifth African Media Leaders Forum. 7-9 Nov 2012, Dakar Senegal, p 40: africanmediainitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/AMLF-2012-Book-English-11-July-133.pdf (accessed 28 Jun 2020).
- 33 Turkey- Africa Relations Continues Growing Stronger in Media, Interview with Murat Karakaya in Siyasal Hayvan, 24 Apr 2016: siyasalhayvan.com/turkey-africa-relations-continues-growingstronger-in-media (accessed 17 Jul 2020). Ankara hosts Turkey-Africa media forum, in Hürriyet Daily News, 10 May 2012: www.hurriyetdailynews.com/ankara-hosts-turkey-africa-media-forum-20404 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 34 'kdk.gov.tr' today automatically forwards to 'www.iletisim.gov.tr/' (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 35 Elem Eyrice Tepeciklioğlu, Ali Onur Tepeciklioğlu & Betül Aydoğan Ünal, Türkiye'nin Sahra-Altı Afrika'da Yürüttüğü Kamu Diplomasisi Faaliyetleri, in Ege Akademik Bakış / Ege Academic Review, Vol. 18, No. 4, 4 Oct 2018. B. Senem Çevik & Philip Seib (Ed.), Turkey's Public Diplomacy, New York 2015, pp 15. Ayhan Nuri Yılmaz & Gökmen Kılıçoglu, Türkiye'nin Afrika'daki yumuşak gücü ve kıtadaki artan etkisinin analizi, pp 487-490, in İsmail Ermağan (Ed.), Dünya Siyasetinde 4: Afrika, 2018, pp 461-521.
- 36 B. Senem Çevik & Philip Seib (Ed.), Turkey's Public Diplomacy, New York 2015, pp 16.
- 37 twitter.com/iletisim/status/598057177140572160?lang=en (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 38 Africa Media Initiative (Ed.), Fifth African Media Leaders Forum. 7-9 Nov 2012, Dakar Senegal, p 40: africanmediainitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/AMLF-2012-Book-English-11-July-133.pdf (accessed 28 Jun 2020). TİKA, Kenyali Medya Heyetinden Ziyaret, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/kenyali_medya_heyetinden_ziyaret-22350 (accessed 30 Jul 2020).
- 39 International offices of Anadolu Agency: www.aa.com.tr/tr/p/yurt-disi-burolar (accessed 30 Jul 2020).
- 40 Emre Solak, Turkish Deputy PM meets Senegal's Minister of Communication Dieye, Anadolu Agency, 8 Nov 2012: www.aa.com.tr/en/turkey/turkish-deputy-pm-meets-senegals-minister-of-communication-dieye/311200 (accessed 25 Jul 2020).
- 41 AA'nın "Savaş Muhabirliği» eğitimi başlıyor, Anadolu Agency, 28 May 2012: https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/kurumsal-haberler/aanin-savas-muhabirligi-egitimi-basliyor/365319 (accessed 1 Sep 2020)
- 42 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2019, Ankara, p 87. TİKA (Ed.), "15th Term War Journalism Training» Begins, Ankara Jul 2019: www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/15th_term_war_journalism_training_begins-52801 (accessed 23 Aug 2020).
- 43 TRT'den Afrika açılımı, İhlas Haber Ajansı, 11 Apr 2014: www.iha.com.tr/haber-trtden-afrika-acilimi-347726/ (accessed 23 Jul 2020).

- 44 *Turkey enters the global media stage with TRT World*, TRT World, 15 Nov 2016: www.trtworld.com/turkey/trt-world-celebrates-official-launch-229797 (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 45 www.youtube.com/channel/UC7fWeaHhqgM4Ry-RMpM2Yyw (accessed 25 Aug 2020).
- 46 www.facebook.com/trtworld (accessed 25 Aug 2020).
- 47 twitter.com/trtworld (accessed 25 Aug 2020).
- 48 Foreign languages, which TRT World is broadcasting: www.trtvotworld.com (accessed 25 Aug 2020).
- 49 Offices of TRT World: kariyer.trt.net.tr/yurt-disi-temsilciliklerimiz/ (accessed 13 Aug 2020).
- 50 İbrahim Tiğlı, TRT Afrika da gerekli, in Gerçek Hayat, 12 Nov 2018: gercekhayat.com.tr/yazarlar/trt-afrika-da-gerekli/ (accessed 12 Aug 2020).
- 51 TRT, UMEP Homepage: www.trt.net.tr/umep/ (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 52 Program of the TRT UMEP training 2016: http://www.trt.net.tr/umep/genel/4th-international-media-training-programme/ (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 TRT, UMEP About us: www.trt.net.tr/umep/trt/about-us/ (accessed 30 Aug 2020).
- 55 List of participants from the TRT UMEP trainings 2015 and 2016: www.trt.net.tr/umep/program/konuklar/ (accessed 28 Aug 2020). The participants came from Cameroon (2), Djibouti (1), Ethiopia (3), Kenya (5), Namibia (2), Nigeria (1), Senegal (3), Somalia (4), South Sudan (3), Sudan (3).
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Türkiye ile Kenya arasında imzalanan anlaşmalar, TRT Haber, 2 Jun 2016: www.trthaber.com/haber/gundem/turkiye-ile-kenya-arasinda-imzalanan-anlasmalar-254065.html (accessed 25 Aug 2020).
- 58 *Türkiye ile Tanzanya arasında 9 anlaşma imzalandı*, TRT Haber, 23 Jan 2017: www.trthaber.com/ haber/ekonomi/turkiye-ile-tanzanya-arasinda-9-anlasma-imzalandi-295314.html (accessed 25 Aug 2020).
- 59 İlhan Toprak, *Türkiye ile Madagaskar arasında 4 anlaşma imzalandı*, Anadolu Agency, 25 Jan 2017: www.aa.com.tr/tr/turkiye/turkiye-ile-madagaskar-arasinda-4-anlasma-imzalandi/734645 (accessed 27 Aug 2020).
- 60 Cumhurbaşkanımız Erdoğan, Burkina Faso Cumhurbaşkanı Kabore ile ortak basın toplantısı düzenledi, AK Parti, 11 Apr 2019: www.akparti.org.tr/haberler/cumhurbaskanimiz-erdogan-burkina-faso-cumhurbaskani-kabore-ile-ortak-basin-toplantisi-duzenledi/ (accessed 11 Jul 2020).
- 61 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2014, Ankara, p 138.
- 62 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 105: Participants came from Ethiopia, Kenya, Nigeria, Senegal, Somalia, South Sudan, and Sudan.
- 63 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2019, Ankara, p 88.

- 64 Tuncay Demir, Message from us, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/message-us (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 65 www.youtube.com/channel/UC4FDY-cb2e8P4WhOq_i-NxA (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 66 twitter.com/ntrtvtr (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 67 www.facebook.com/ntrtvtr/ (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 68 www.instagram.com/tvnaturaltv/ (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 69 Ankara'da Afrika TV, in Hürriyet, 20 Apr 2019, p 1, 10.
- 70 Temsilciliklerimiz, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/temsilciliklerimiz (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 71 According to Natural TV in Angola, Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Congo DC, Republic of Congo, Gabon Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Ivory Coast Liberia, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, Sierra Leone, Togo: naturaltv.com.tr/index.php/en/why-africa (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 72 Zeynep Bilgehan, Reytingler Afrika'dan, in Hürriyet, 20 Apr 2019: www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/ reytingler-afrikadan-41188486 (accessed 27 Jul 2020).
- 73 NTR Afrika'nın İlk Türk Televizyon, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/flipbook/1 (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 74 Zeynep Bilgehan, Reytingler Afrika'dan, in Hürriyet, 20 Apr 2019: www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/reytingler-afrikadan-41188486 (accessed 27 Jul 2020).
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 Tuncay Demir, Message from us, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/message-us (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 77 Tuncay Demir, Message from us, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/message-us (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 78 NTR TV TRT WOLD *Ortak Yayın*, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/node/1510 (accessed 26 Jul 2020); www.facebook.com/permalink.php?id=414419492423583&story_fbid=774766516388877 (accessed 26 Jul 2020); www.youtube.com/watch?v=Xt5qYU9omjw (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 79 Ankara'da Afrika TV, in Hürriyet, 20 Apr 2019, p 1, 10.
- 80 Why Natural TV, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/why-natural-tv (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 81 Ads & Pump Priming, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/advertisement (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 82 Tuncay Demir, Message from us, Natural TV: naturaltv.com.tr/en/message-us (accessed 26 Jul 2020).
- 83 Seleshi Tessema, Ethiopia takes delight in watching Turkish drama series, Anadolu Agency, 12 Nov 2016: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/ethiopia-takes-delight-in-watching-turkish-drama-series/684000 (accessed 30 Aug 2020). Seleshi Tessema & Tufan Aktaş, Etiyopya'da en çok Türk dizileri izleniyor, Anadolu Agency, 11 Nov 2016: www.aa.com.tr/tr/kultur-sanat/etiyopyada-en-cok-turk-dizileri-izleniyor/683369 (accessed 29 Aug 2020).
- 84 Muhteşem Yüzyıl, in Wikipedia: en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Muhte%C5%9Fem_Y%C3%BCzy%C4%B1l.

- 85 Gökhan Kavak & Adam Abu Bashal, Nijeryalılar Türk aile kültürünü Türk dizilerinden öğreniyor, Anadolu Agency 22 Nov 2019: www.aa.com.tr/tr/kultur-sanat/nijeryalilar-turk-aile-kulturunu-turkdizilerinden-ogreniyor/1652593 (accessed 28 Aug 2020).
- 86 Türk dizilerinin yurt dışı reytingi hizmet ve mal ihracatını artırdı, in Hürriyet, 9 Nov 2019: www.hurriyet. com.tr/ekonomi/turk-dizilerinin-yurt-disi-reytingi-hizmet-ve-mal-ihracatini-artirdi-41370181 (accessed 30 Aug 2020). Gökhan Ergöçün, Turkish TV series hawk exports in living rooms worldwide, Anadolu Agency, 17 Nov 2019: www.aa.com.tr/en/culture/turkish-tv-series-hawk-exports-in-living-rooms-worldwide/1647699 (accessed 23 Aug 2020).
- 87 Gökhan Ergöçü, *Turkish TV series hawk exports in living rooms worldwide*, Anadolu Agency, 17 Nov 2020: www.aa.com.tr/en/culture/turkish-tv-series-hawk-exports-in-living-rooms-worldwide/1647699 (accessed 17 Jun 2020).
- 88 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2019, Ankara, p 25; TİKA, History of TİKA: www.tika.gov.tr/en/page/history_ of tika-8526 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 89 According to the TİKA website the offices are in Dakar/Senegal, Bangui/Gambia, Conakry/Guinea, Niamey/Niger, N'Djamena/Chad, Khartoum/Sudan, Djibouti City/Djibouti, Addis Ababa/Ethiopia, Yaoundé/Cameroon, Juba/South Sudan, Mogadishu/Somalia, Kampala/Uganda, Nairobi/Kenya, Dar Es Salaam/Tanzania, Nigeria/Abuja, Moroni/Comoros, Windhoek/Namibia, Maputo/Mozambique, Pretoria/South Africa: www.tika.gov.tr/en/overseasoffices (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 90 TİKA'dan Medya Desteği, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/tikadan_medya_destegi-4021
- 91 *Gine Bissau Televizyonu'na Malzeme Desteği*, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/gine_bissau_televizyonuna_malzeme_destegi-7154 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 92 Kenya'da Medya Altyapısı ve İnsan Kapasitesinin Gelişmesine Destek, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/ tr/haber/kenyada_medya_altyapisi_ve_insan_kapasitesinin_gelismesine_destek-5517 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 93 TİKA'dan Medya Desteği, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/tikadan_medya_destegi-4021 (accessed 23 Jul 2020). Tanzanıa Broadcastıng Corporation Kuruluşuna Malzeme Desteği, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/tanzania_broadcasting_corporation_kurulusuna_malzeme_destegi-5121 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 94 *TiKA'dan Medya Desteği*, TiKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/tikadan_medya_destegi-4021 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 95 Gine Bissau Televizyonu'na Malzeme Desteği, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/gine_bissau_televizyonuna_malzeme_destegi-7154 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 96 Sao Tome ve Principe Demokratik Cumhuriyeti'nin Medya Alt Yapısı Güçlendirildi, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/sao_tome_ve_principe_demokratik_cumhuriyetinin_medya_alt_yapisi_ guclendirildi-8087 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 97 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2014, Ankara, p 135
- 98 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2014, Ankara, p 138
- 99 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104

- 100 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104
- 101 Walwis Bay Medya Eğitim Programı İlk Mezunlarını Verdi, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/walwis_bay_medya_egitim_programi_ilk_mezunlarini_verdi-39505 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 102 TİKA'nın Desteğiyle Zambiya Medya Organlarına Ekipman Desteği Sağlandı, TİKA, w/o date: www. tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/tika%27nin_destegiyle_zambiya_medya_organlarina_ekipman_destegi_saglandi-24532 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 103 Seleshi Tessema, Turkey donates media equipment to Ethiopian News Agency, Anadolu Agency, 23 Jun 2017: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/turkey-donates-media-equipment-to-ethiopian-news-agency/847968 (accessed 25 Jul 2020).
- 104 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2018 Ankara, p 86.
- 105 TiKA'dan Medya Desteği, TiKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/tikadan_medya_destegi-4021 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 106 Kenya'da Medya Altyapısı ve İnsan Kapasitesinin Gelişmesine Destek, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/kenyada_medya_altyapisi_ve_insan_kapasitesinin_gelismesine_destek-5517 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 107 Sao Tome ve Principe Demokratik Cumhuriyeti'nin Medya Alt Yapısı Güçlendirildi, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/sao_tome_ve_principe_demokratik_cumhuriyetinin_medya_alt_yapisi_ guclendirildi-8087 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 108 Moritanyalı Gazetecilere Eğitim, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/moritanyali_gazetecilere_egitim-5335 (accessed 23 Jul 2020). AA'dan Moritanyalı gazetecilere eğitim, Anadolu Agency,15 Nov 2013: www.aa.com.tr/tr/kurumsal-haberler/aadan-moritanyali-gazetecilere-egitim/204075 (accessed 7 Aug 2020).
- 109 TİKA (Ed.), Turkey's Cooperation with the Least Developed Countries 2016, 2016, p 40: www.tika. gov.tr/upload/2016/INGILIZCE%20SITE%20ESERLER/TANITIM%20BROŞÜRLERİ/PDF/Turkey's%20 Cooperation%20with%20the%20Least%20Developed%20Countries%202016.pdf (accessed 12 Aug 2020). Gine Bissau Televizyonu'na Malzeme Desteği TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/gine_bissau_televizyonuna_malzeme_destegi-7154 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 110 Uluslararası Mesleki ve Teknik Eğitim Programı (TÜRKMEK) is a vocational training program of TİKA in cooperation with the Istanbul Chamber of Commerce (İstanbul Ticaret Odası, İTO). It aims to "... trainees from African countries and the countries which have historical and geographical ties with Turkey, [they] are provided with vocational and cultural training in 3, 6 and 8 months duration.»: www.turkmek.org.tr/About.aspx (accessed 1 Aug 2020).
- 111 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104; Fildişi Sahilleri ve Burkina Faso Radyo Personeline Eğitim, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/fildisi_sahilleri_ve_burkina_faso_radyo_personeline_egitim-16066 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 112 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104.
- 113 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104.
- 114 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104.

- 115 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104.
- 116 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2015, Ankara, p 104.
- 117 Kenyalı Medya Heyetinden Ziyaret, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/kenyali_medya_heyetinden_ziyaret-22350 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 118 Walwis Bay Medya Eğitim Programı İlk Mezunlarını Verdi, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/walwis_bay_medya_egitim_programi_ilk_mezunlarini_verdi-39505 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 119 Çad'da Medya Ahlakının Meslekte Uygulanması Çalıştayı'na Destek, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/cad%27da_medya_ahlakinin_meslekte_uygulanmasi_calistayi%27na_destek-40640 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 120 Tugcenur Yilmaz, *Anadolu Agency diplomacy journalism training ends*, Anadolu Agency, 11 May 2018: www.aa.com.tr/en/corporate-news/anadolu-agency-diplomacy-journalism-training-ends-/1142567 (27 Jun 2020).
- 121 Firdevs Yüksel & Hale Türkeş, *Anadolu Agency, TIKA energy journalism trainees graduate*, Anadolu Agency, w/o date: www.aa.com.tr/en/newsacademy/turkey/anadolu-agency-tika-energy-journalism-trainees-graduate/532953 (accessed 1 Aug 2020).
- 122 TİKA and TRT Jointly Provide Training to Media Personnel in South Sudan, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika. gov.tr/en/news/tika_and_trt_jointly_provide_training_to_media_personnel_in_south_sudan-42885 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 123 *50 Yıllık Tecrübe Afrika Ülkeleri ile Paylaşılıyor*, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/50_yillik_tecrube_afrika_ulkeleri_ile_paylasiliyor-46188 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 124 Magdalene Mukami & Andrew Wasike, *Turkey trains Kenyan journalists in Ankara*, Anadolu Agency, 1 Apr 2019: www.aa.com.tr/en/turkey/turkey-trains-kenyan-journalists-in-ankara/1439965 (accessed 20 Jul 2020).
- 125 Kenyalı Medya Heyetinden Ziyaret, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/kenyali_medya_heyetinden_ziyaret-22350 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 126 TİKA (Ed.), Annual Report 2017, Ankara, p 79
- 127 Türkiye Burslari / Turkish Scholarships: turkiyeburslari.gov.tr
- 128 Country-specific figures are only given for Gambia (167) and Senegal (127). Türkiye-Afrika İş Birliğine YTB'nin Türkiye Bursları Damgasını Vurdu, YTB, 27 Jan 2020: www.ytb.gov.tr/haberler/turkiye-afrika-is-birligine-ytbnin-turkiye-burslari-damgasini-vurdu (accessed 2 Sep 2020). According to the website Education in Turkey, the Türkiye Africa Scholarship Program covers the following countries: Angola, Benin, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Algeria, Djibouti, Chad, Ethiopia, Morocco, Ivory Coast, Ghana, Kenya, South Africa, Union of Comoros, Congo, Democratic Republic of Congo, Libya, Madagascar, Mali, Niger, Nigeria, Central Africa, Senegal, Somalia, Tanzania, Tunisia, Uganda, Equatorial Guinea, Gabon, Gambia, Guinea, Guinea Bissau, Cameroon, Lesotho, Liberia, Malawi, Mauritius, Mauritania, Mozambique, Namibia, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Swaziland, Togo, Zambia, Zimbabwe, Egypt, Sudan, South Sudan, Eritrea, Rwanda, Cape Verde and Democratic Republic of São Tomé and Príncipe: www.educationinturkey.org/en/video/9792/WHICH-COUNTRIES-DOES-THE-TURKIYE.html (accessed 2 Sep 2020).

- 129 Education in Turkey, *Search:* www.educationinturkey.org/en/search (accessed 2 Sep 2020). Yasar University, Program Search: apply.yasar.edu.tr (accessed 2 Sep 2020).
- 130 African Media Representatives Training Program, YTB: www.ytb.gov.tr/current/african-media-representatives-training-program (accessed 5 Sep 2020). Meltem Sarsılmaz, Training for African Journalists to boost ties with continent, in Daily Sabah, 27 Oct 2019: www.dailysabah.com/education/2019/10/27/training-for-african-journalists-to-boost-ties-with-continent (accessed 5 Sep 2020).
- 131 Gökhan Kavak & Adam Abu Bashal, *Afrikalı gazeteciler Türkiye'deki medya eğitiminden övgüyle bahsetti*, Anadolu Agency, 12 Dec 2019: www.aa.com.tr/tr/turkiye/afrikali-gazeteciler-turkiyedeki-medya-egitiminden-ovguyle-bahsetti/1671687 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 132 AFMED application form: ytbweb1.blob.core.windows.net/files/documents/Revizyon!%20%20 africa_mediaa-başvuru%20formu-5d6514aae67ff%20(1)-5d70ba85987bd.pdf (accessed 5 Aug 2020).
- 133 Afrikalı gazetecilerden TRT World ve TRT Arapça'ya ziyaret, AA Haber Akademisi, w/o date: www. aa.com.tr/tr/haberakademisi/haberler/afrikali-gazetecilerden-trt-world-ve-trt-arapcaya-ziyaret/533050# (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 134 Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, *Union with Africa is now more essential than ever*, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ankara 25 May 2020: www.mfa.gov.tr/disisleri-bakani-sayin-mevlut-cavusoglu_nun-afrika-gunu-makalesi-25-5-2020.en.mfa (accessed 7 Sep 2020).
- 135 Facebook page with the Turkish Maarif Foundation program for the school year 2019/20 in Somalia: www.facebook.com/TMFSOMALIA/posts/1133319810191653 (accessed 2 Sep 2020).
- 136 Birol Akgün & Mehmet Özkan, *Turkey's Entrance to International Education: The Case of Turkish Maarif Foundation*, p 66, in *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 22, No. 1, March 2020, pp 59-70.
- 137 Ibid, p 64.
- 138 Examples are: Mehmet Özkan, *Turkey's 'New' Engagements in Africa and Asia: Scope, Content and Implications, in Perceptions: Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 16, 1 Jan 2011, pp 115-137; Ufuk Tepebaş, *Turkey in Africa: Achievements and Challenges*, in *Diş Politika/Foreign Policy*, Vol. 42, No. 1, 2015, pp 47-70; Bahar Dilşa Kavala, *Turkey's Education Diplomacy With Africa*, in *Florya Chronicles of Political Economy*, Vol. 2, No. 2, 2016, pp 93-122; TASAM Africa Institute, 2nd *Turkey-Africa NGOs and Thinking Forum − Istanbul Declaration*, Istanbul 22 Apr 2016: tasam.org/Files/Etkinlik/File/SonucBildirisi/ASF2_deklarasyon_EN_pdf_ae4e567d-b7b2-47c9-bbd0-92b18dd47a37.pdf (accessed 7 Sep 2020); Elem Eyrice Tepeciklioğlu, Ali Onur Tepeciklioğlu & Betül Aydoğan Ünal, *Türkiye'nin Sahra-Altı Afrika'da Yürüttüğü Kamu Diplomasisi Faaliyetleri*, in *Ege Akademik Bakış / Ege Academic Review*, Vol. 18, No. 4, 4 Oct 2018, pp 605-618
- 139 Elem Eyrice Tepeciklioğlu, Ali Onur Tepeciklioğlu & Betül Aydoğan Ünal, *Türkiye'nin Sahra-Altı Afrika'da Yürüttüğü Kamu Diplomasisi Faaliyetleri*, in *Ege Akademik Bakış / Ege Academic Review*, Vol. 18, No. 4, 4 Oct 2018, pp 605-618.
- 140 Meltem Sarsılmaz, Training for African Journalists to boost ties with continent, in Daily Sabah, 27 Oct 2019: www.dailysabah.com/education/2019/10/27/training-for-african-journalists-to-boost-ties-with-continent (accessed 5 Sep 2020).

141 Lale Bildirici & Elif Küçük, 'Afrika Medya Temsilcileri Eğitim Programı' başladı, Anadolu Agency, 22 Oct 2019: www.aa.com.tr/tr/kurumsal-haberler/afrika-medya-temsilcileri-egitim-programibasladi/1622295 (accessed 27 Aug 2020).

142 Ibid.

143 Ibid.

- 144 Kardeş Topluluklar, *YTB Başkanı Eren: Afrikalı medya temsilcileri harekâtı ülkelerinde anlatacak*, YTB, 23 Oct 2019: www.ytb.gov.tr/haberler/ytb-baskani-eren-afrikali-medya-temsilcileri-harekati-ulkelerinde-anlatacak (accessed 17 Jul 2020).
- 145 Turkish propaganda poster to 'Operation Peace Spring' on YTB English's Facebook account: www. facebook.com/ytbenglish/posts/397735930866661 (29 Aug 2020).
- 146 Ahmet Furkan Mercan, *Journalists from Africa visit Turkey's Anadolu Agency*, Anadolu Agency, 11 Nov 2019: www.aa.com.tr/en/newsacademy/turkey/journalists-from-africa-visit-turkeys-anadoluagency/533053 (accessed 23 Jun 2020).
- 147 According to Anadolu Agency, the Gülen Movement had schools in Benin, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Comoros, Democratic Republic of Congo, Republic of Congo, Djibouti, Ethiopia, Equatorial Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Gabon, Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Ivory Coast, Liberia, Madagascar, Malawi, Mali, Mauritania, Niger, Nigeria, Sao Tome and Principe, Senegal, Seychelles Sierra Leone, Somalia, South Africa, Sudan, Togo, Uganda, Zambia, and Zimbabwe, in: Alioune Ndiaye, Senegal permits Turkish foundation to run schools, Anadolu Agency, 8 Nov 2017: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/senegal-permits-turkish-foundation-to-run-schools/959942 (accessed 2 Sep 2020).
- 148 Tugba Yardimci, *FETO won't find ease anywhere: Turkish envoy*, Anadolu Agency, 16 Aug 2018: www. aa.com.tr/en/politics/feto-won-t-find-ease-anywhere-turkish-envoy/1232736 (accessed 4 Sep 2020).
- 149 Akgün Birol & Mehmet Özkan, *Turkey's Entrance to International Education: The Case of Turkish Maarif Foundation*, in *Insight Turkey*, March 2020: www.insightturkey.com/file/1222/turkeys-entrance-to-international-education-the-case-of-turkish-maarif-foundation (accessed 11 Sep 2020).
- 150 Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, *Africa and Turkey at the threshold of a lasting partnership*, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ankara 25 May 2017: www.mfa.gov.tr/article-by-h_e_-mr_-mevlüt-çavuşoğlu-entitled-_africa-and-turkey-at-the-threshold-of-a-lasting-partnership__-published-in-various-newspapers-from-african-countries-_-daily-sabah-on-the-occasion-of-25-may-africa-day_. en.mfa (accessed 18 Jul 2020).
- 151 Selma Kasap, *Turkish official warns African countries of FETO threat*, Anadolu Agency, 19 Sep 2017: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/turkish-official-warns-african-countries-of-feto-threat/914069 (accessed 21 Jul 2020).
- 152 Alioune Ndiaye, *Senegal permits Turkish foundation to run schools*, Anadolu Agency, 8 Nov 2017: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/senegal-permits-turkish-foundation-to-run-schools/959942 (accessed 2 Sep 2020).
- 153 Dildar Baykan, South African media delegation visits Anadolu Agency, Anadolu Agency, 11 Jul 2018: www.aa.com.tr/en/corporate-news/south-african-media-delegation-visits-anadolu-agency/1201271 (accessed 26 Jun 2020).

- 154 TRT World Forum Digital Debates to Discuss July 15 Coup Attempt on its 4th Anniversary, press release of TRT World, Istanbul 13 Jul 2020, sent by mail from TRT World.
- 155 Bilateral Relations, Turkey Africa Forum: www.turkeyafricaforum.org/bilateral-relations.html (accessed 7 Sep 2020).
- 156 Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, *Africa and Turkey at the threshold of a lasting partnership*, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ankara 25 May 2017, for example published in the Ugandan news website *Newvision:* www.newvision.co.ug/news/1454033/africa-turkey-threshold-lasting-partnership (accessed 8 Sep 2020).
- 157 *Turkey-Africa Relations*, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, w/o date: www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey-africa-relations.en.mfa (accessed 8 Sep 2020).
- 158 Mehmet Özkan, Turkey's Rising Role in Africa, in: Turkish Policy Quarterly, Vol. 9, No. 4, 2010, p 95.
- 159 Africa Media Initiative (Ed.), *Fifth African Media Leaders Forum. 7 9 Nov 2012, Dakar Senegal*, p 40: africanmediainitiative.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/AMLF-2012-Book-English-11-July-133.pdf (accessed 28 Jun 2020). *AA aims to broadcast Africa's true voice*, Anadolu Agency, 9 Nov 2012: www. aa.com.tr/en/turkey/aa-aims-to-broadcast-africas-true-voice/311144 (accessed 29 Aug 2020).
- 160 İbrahim Tiğlı, TRT Afrika da gerekli, on: Gerçek Hayat, 12 Nov 2018: gercekhayat.com.tr/yazarlar/trt-afrika-da-gerekli/ (accessed 8 Sep 2020).
- 161 Africa's French Problem, TRT World, 23 Jun 2020: twitter.com/trtworld/status/1275383100328022018 (accessed 8 Sep 2020).
- 162 For the history and functioning of the CFA Franc Zones see: en.wikipedia.org/wiki/CFA_franc (accessed 8 Sep 2020); www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/country-files/africa/franc-zone/ (accessed 8 Sep 2020).
- 163 French diplomacy responded to the TRT World video in this way: twitter.com/francediplo_EN/ status/1276185121016643585 (accessed 8 Sep 2020).
- 164 10th International Turkish-African Congress Dakar Declaration, TASAM, Dakar 21 Nov 2015: tasam.org/Files/Etkinlik/File/SonucBildirisi/AFK10_deklarasyon_EN.pdf_fcc6a8d5-98f8-4777-9744-7e336a734a27.pdf (accessed 9 Sep 2020). 2nd Turkey-Africa NGOs and Thinking Forum -Istanbul Declaration, TASAM Africa Institute, Istanbul 22 Apr 2016: tasam.org/Files/Etkinlik/File/ SonucBildirisi/ASF2_deklarasyon_EN_pdf_ae4e567d-b7b2-47c9-bbd0-92b18dd47a37.pdf (accessed 7 Sep 2020). Sedat Aybar, ANALYSIS - What is next in Turkey's Africa strategy?, Anadolu Agency, 25 Nov 2016: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/analysis-what-is-next-in-turkey-s-africa-strategy/692864 (accessed 9 Sep 2020). Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, Africa and Turkey at the threshold of a lasting partnership, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ankara 25 May 2017: www.mfa.gov.tr/article-byh_e_-mr_-mevlüt-çavuşoğlu-entitled-_africa-and-turkey-at-the-threshold-of-a-lasting-partnership__published-in-various-newspapers-from-african-countries-_-daily-sabah-on-the-occasion-of-25-mayafrica-day_.en.mfa (accessed 18 Jul 2020). Huseyin Erdogan & Omer Kilic, Turkey focuses on win-win in Africa: Business leader, Anadolu Agency, 3 Jul 2017: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/turkey-focuses-onwin-win-in-africa-business-leader/853483 (accessed 9 Sep 2020). Diyar Guldogan, Erdogan: Turkey wants to walk with Africa, Anadolu Agency, 3 Mar 2018: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/erdogan-turkeywants-to-walk-with-africa/1078865 (accessed 9 Sep 2020). Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu, Union with Africa is now more essential than ever, Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Ankara 25 May 2020: www.mfa.gov.tr/disisleri-bakani-sayin-mevlut-cavusoglu_nun-afrika-gunu-makalesi-25-5-2020. en.mfa (accessed 7 Sep 2020).

- 165 Turkish Statistical Institute, Foreign Trade Statistics: iz.tuik.gov.tr/#/showcase/SC-2851FY777F34D2R/db-3819a0e8a9b0f9a?filters=19516%3D2013%2619516%3D2 014%2619516%3D2015%2619516%3D2016%2619516%3D2017%2619516%3D20 18%2619516%3D2019%2619516%3D2020%2619508%3D5290%20-%20Diğer%20 Afrika&mode=&token=8d79727fff862a891ce574d27220bfebbf66fecd (accessed 9 Sep 2020).
- 166 Kenya'da Medya Altyapısı ve İnsan Kapasitesinin Gelişmesine Destek, TİKA, w/o date: www.tika.gov.tr/tr/haber/kenyada_medya_altyapisi_ve_insan_kapasitesinin_gelismesine_destek-5517 (accessed 23 Jul 2020).
- 167 Seleshi Tessema, *Interactions, investments boost Turkish-Ethiopian ties*, Anadolu Agency, 10 Jun 2020: www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/interactions-investments-boost-turkish-ethiopian-ties/1872000 (accessed 29 Aug 2020).

168 Ibid.

- 169 Gökhan Kavak & Adam Abu Bashal, *Afrikalı gazeteciler Türkiye'deki medya eğitiminden övgüyle bahsetti*, Anadolu Agency, 12 Dec 2019: www.aa.com.tr/tr/turkiye/afrikali-gazeteciler-turkiyedeki-medya-egitiminden-ovguyle-bahsetti/1671687 (accessed 9 Sep 2020).
- 170 The presidential decree on tying TRT to the General Directorate of Communication: www. resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2018/07/20180724-11.pdf (accessed 10 Sep 2020).
- 171 Faruk Zorlu, *Anadolu Agency, SETA sign cooperation agreement*, Anadolu Agency, 17 Jan 2018: www.aa.com.tr/en/corporate-news/anadolu-agency-seta-sign-cooperation-agreement/1033582 (accessed 10 Sep 2020).
- 172 Reporter without Borders (Ed.), *Turkey Media Ownership*, w/o date: turkey.mom-rsf.org/en/owners/ (accessed 10 Sep 2020); Aykan Erdemir & Merve Tahiroglu, *The Islamist Takeover of the Turkish Media*, in: Ilan Berman (Ed.), *Digital Dictators: Media, Authoritarianism, and America's New Challenge*, London 2018; Zehra Yildiz, *Türkiye'de medyayı kim kontrol ediyor?*, on *Euronews*, 3 May 2019: tr.euronews.com/2019/05/03/medya-sahipligi-turkiye-de-medyayi-kim-kontrol-ediyor- (accessed 10 Sep 2020).
- 173 Turkey Media Ownership FAQ 9. Why Turkey?, Reporter without Borders, w/o date: turkey.mom-rsf. org/en/about/faq/ (accessed 10 Sep 2020).
- 174 Christopher Kayumba, Why China And The West Invest In Media In Africa But Our Gov'ts Fund "Disrupters", in The Chronicles (Rwanda), 2 Sep 2019: www.chronicles.rw/2019/09/02/why-china-and-the-west-invest-in-media-in-africa-but-our-govts-fund-disrupters/ (accessed 29 Aug 2020).

Weaponry, raw materials and propaganda Russia's new arrival on the continent

By Anna Birkevich

Introduction: Mali's 2020 coup d'état leaves traces to Russia

Jubilant crowds in Bamako holding up signs saying, "Mali, Russia, Thank you" after the ousting of President Boubacar Keita in August 2020 could not have been clearer.¹

For a while it was rumoured the junta leaders, Colonel Malick Diaw and Sadio Camara, were trained in Russia. They are allegedly the chief architects of the coup d'état on 18 August 2020. Both of them took part in a year-long military training programme in Russia. Some experts trace back Russia-Mali relations to the 1960s, following the independence of the West African nation.

"When Malians took to the streets last January to demand the departure of foreign forces in Mali, their goal was [to call for] Russia's return," Fatoumata Coulibaly, a professor at the University of Bamako, told Deutsche Welle.

Research by the Centre for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) in Washington shows that Moscow's influence on the African continent has been growing, especially after international sanctions following Russia's takeover of Crimea in the Ukraine. Russia is looking for new markets and partners to position itself as a global power.²

"One of the reasons why Russia is so interested in Africa is to compete with the West. The more influence it has in Africa, the less control of the West", Irina Filatova, Research Professor at the Higher School of Economics in Moscow, told Deutsche Welle.

The Russia-Africa Summit: Moscow and the liberation of African countries from Western narratives?

The location could not have been more symbolic. Moscow chose to host the Russia-Africa Summit in Sochi where the 2014 Winter Olympic Games were held. The sporting event was celebrated in Russia as a decisive step towards becoming a global power. On 23 February 2014, during the closing ceremony for the Olympics, Russia carried out a military operation in the Ukrainian peninsula of Crimea.³ Was it a coincidence?

Russia's takeover of Crimea and the Winter Games in Sochi highlighted Russia's new ambitions on the world stage. And Moscow did not stop there. Russian military involvement in Syria followed in September 2015. After years of economic troubles, domestic consolidation and crackdown on anti-government protests in 2010-2011, Moscow believed it was poised to return to the world stage as an assertive superpower and increasingly popular alternative to the club of Western liberal democracies.

In October 2019, the former press centre of the 2014 Winter Games in Sochi became the venue for another high-profile international event, the first Russia-Africa Summit. Moscow did not spare a penny. It was one of the most expensive conferences the Russian government had funded in a decade. State agencies spent more than 4.5 billion rubles (an estimated 64 million euros) for the two-day summit that hosted 43 African heads of state and government.⁴

The focus of the two-day summit was economic cooperation. The combined volume of Russia's exports to Africa from 2009 to 2018 reached an estimated \$100 billion. It is one of the main suppliers of military equipment and arms, accounting for 36% of total arms imports in sub-Saharan Africa from 2015 to 2019.⁵ Russia's trade interests in Africa have been rising. Exports reached \$17 billion in 2018. This growth in trade is not linked to natural resources. Africa is now the main destination of non-oil exports from Russia. The continent is not buying Russian fossil fuels. Only two countries are accounting for nearly two-thirds of the amount: Egypt (\$37.5 billion) and Algeria (\$25.8 billion). The other countries were far behind (Morocco – \$8.4 billion, Tunisia – \$4.7 billion, Nigeria – \$3.2 billion and South Africa – \$2.1 billion). The overall breakdown of Russian exports is very different from the post-industrial age. In 2018, approximately 80% of exports fell into the following five categories: "secret code" (mostly weapons) – 25%, cereals (wheat) – 23%, oil products – 17%, black metals – 8%, ships and "other vessels" – 5%.6

The summit was an opportunity for Russia to do more business with Africa. In Sochi, Russian state agencies and companies signed deals worth 800 billion rubles (around 10 billion euros). But the event was not just about selling more to Africa. For Russia and its African partners, there was another important topic on the table — fighting Western narratives in media and public opinion. One panel discussion at the summit was dedicated to mass-media cooperation between Russia and African countries. African speakers lamented and criticised the "very negative" coverage of Africa in "Western media" on one hand and the lack of "credible" information on Russia on the other.

"We should stop seeing the things through the eyes of others — through the eyes of Reuters or Associated Press," said Khalil Hashimi Idrissi, the director of Moroccan news agency Maghreb Arabe Presse agency.

African countries get news about Russia from "Western and American" media, and that distorts the perception of Russia.8

"We should build a [Russian-African] partnership, which will allow us to *change* the narratives on the whole continent," said Albert Kofi Owusu, the director general of the Ghanaian news agency.

State-run Russian news agency TASS is more than happy to help. At the summit, its CEO Sergey Michailow announced it would intensify cooperation with African counterparts with the aim of granting the continent's population access to "another view on world news and affairs," one that is different from "most western media." ⁹

Russia has attacked "too negative" and "too critical" coverage of the country, in particular its government, and turned it into one of the signature issues for criticising Western media.

"We journalists shouldn't just report deaths, murder and mass protests, we must also show success and achievements," said Alexej Vasilyev, editor-inchief of *Asia and Africa Today* and co-chairman of Africa Institute of the Russian Academy of Science.

The African media all too often reproduce one-sided narratives and sometimes anti-Russian clichés in Western media, he said.¹⁰

In an attempt to improve coverage and help readers and viewers get a more positive view of Russia and its activities in Africa, state news agency TASS plans

to open offices in some African countries, with the support of the Russian Ministry of Foreign affairs. The initial phase includes Senegal, Nigeria and Ethiopia in 2020. Then Angola, Madagascar, Tanzania and Guinea will follow.¹¹

Meanwhile, Russia's Ministry of Communications announced initiatives, from offering content produced by State-run media (RT and Sputnik) to African media to training journalists from the continent. Both RT and TASS said they were ready to host African journalists. Russian experts are more likely to travel to Africa to provide training workshops, due to high airfares, because its cheaper to bring Russians to Africa.

RT (formerly Russia Today) will play the key role as content provider. The broadcaster is ready to provide a full package of video content — news, analysis and documentaries in three languages: English, French and Arabic. ¹² The video news agency RUPTLY (a subsidiary of RT, headquartered in Berlin, Germany) is planning to distribute video content produced by TV stations in Africa. Less than a week after the summit, RT France declared it would open a subsidiary in a Maghreb country. ¹³

The Russian government gained expertise in bringing the "right narratives" to the independent (or Western minded) media. After replacing Boris Yeltsin as President, Vladimir Putin had the state take over electronic media (TV stations) to bring public opinion in line with official propaganda. Then, over the years, the system of carrot-and-stick oppression has been perfected.¹⁴

Soft power: Russian players in Africa

RT, Sputnik and Ruptly are all officially registered State-funded media entities. That means they are obliged to adhere to local media laws and to be "objective," or to at least try. Non-state actors are the second part in the, "liberation of Africa from Western narratives." While they may pretend to act independently, they have obvious links to people and companies close to the Russian government.

Russia's non-military arm is coordinated by the Foundation for National Values Protection. Its president is journalist Alexander Malkevich. He began his career at a local newspaper in St. Petersburg. The foundation was set up in 2019 with the goal to spread the "Russian ideology of good" without being limited to national media laws, journalistic ethics or international standards. Among those present during the press conference at which the new foundation was presented was Vitaly Milonov, a Member of the Russian Duma (parliament)

and author of the scandalous law prohibiting "homosexual propaganda," which led to an increase in homophobic attacks across the country.¹⁵ The foundation's self-declared goal is "to defend against the activities of the foreign non-governmental organizations that are trying to impose the wrong values on Russians. Russia lacks soft power, and we confront Europe with all the lies which are being spread about us." This fits with the general line of Russia's pushback against US- and EU-sponsored efforts to support regime changes through mass demonstrations (so-called "colourful revolutions"). After the "Orange Revolution" in Kiev, Ukraine, from late 2004 to early 2005, Moscow introduced legislation limiting foreign support for non-state organisations. In 2014, it restricted foreign involvement in Russian media and introduced the label of "foreign agent" for NGOs and the media or any actors receiving financial support from abroad.

The founder of the Foundation for National Values Protection especially emphasised that it will act independently of entities like RT because mass media must remain objective, and a non-governmental organization has more freedom to communicate its positions. A month after its launch, the Foundation transferred 5 million rubles (nearly 62 500 euros) to Maria Butina — a Russian woman convicted of espionage in the US. The funds were to be spent appealing Butina's conviction by the US courts and getting her prison conditions improved. It is unclear where the money came from. Alexander Malkevich, who has declined to name the foundation's financial backers, coordinated the website "USA Really," which was linked by Russian media to the "troll factory" in St. Petersburg. As a result, he landed on the US sanction list for his role in USA Really, which the US government says "engaged in efforts to post content focused on divisive political issues but is generally ridden with inaccuracies." 18

Alexander Malkevich attended the Russia-Africa summit. The foundation hosted a panel discussion titled, "Africa's future — Sovereignty and traditional values as key elements of development." The Russian government is pushing African "traditional values" as an alternative to Western liberal democracy, and this is not just limited to LGBTIQ rights. Part of the backlash aimed at the opposition movement, which followed the 2011-2012 anti-government mass protests, was directed at the LGBTIQ community. The group is considered one of the main players spreading liberal ideas to Russia. Promoting "traditional values" can be used as a rationale for the state to defend itself against the Western (and liberal) narratives.

The foundation will be collecting "trustworthy news" in African countries and spreading it. Such "objective" information would help balance the news field,

overcrowded with "unverified" news from the West, Malkevich said at the summit.¹⁹

African "projects" represent a third of the portfolio of the foundation, according to Malkevich.²⁰

"We have understood that there is a niche in the market of political consulting in Africa," he said. "We want to help Russian companies to evaluate the situation on the ground."

One such "political consultant" was arrested in Libya in May 2019. Russian sociologist Maxim Shugalei and his local translator were imprisoned for allegedly manipulating the elections in Libya. The Russian sociologist's team was on assignment for the Foundation in Libya. Its goal was to collect "sociological studies and data" ahead of the Russia-Africa summit in Sochi. The antigovernment forces did not believe they were conducting sociological studies in the middle of a civil war. Shugalei and his team were arrested.

"Africa is a huge market, which is interesting for Russian companies. They need an overview about domestic issues in their countries of operations," Malkevich said in an interview that shed more light on how he thinks. In his opinion, Russia and African countries share a wish to prevent "liberal sexual lessons in schools, imposed by foreigners." ²²

But the main focus of the foundation lies not at the opposing Western standards of sexual education, but in pushing back on US-backed "regime changes" worldwide. The Foundation for National Values Protection published the results of an opinion poll in Libya during the first half of 2020.²³ The majority of respondents in the phone survey did not support foreign military intervention, and they were against Turkish intervention in their country. "The crisis in Libya was provoked by foreign players, which are preparing a similar plan for Russia [sic], for that reason it is important to watch the results closely to prevent such a scenario in our own country".

"The democratization from abroad which was brought to Libya in 2011 has transformed a rich and blossoming country into what we see today — a fragmented country, with foreign players fighting for resources and criminals running the government in Tripoli," Malkevich said. The poll shows that foreign intervention leads to domestic consolidation where citizens overcome political divisions and differences within the country in the face of a foreign power.

Foreign informational campaigns are spreading fake news on the conflict in Libya (Malkevich). While it may not come as a surprise, the polls, studies and other findings by the Foundation's experts often overlap with the activities of the Wagner Group, a private army which has had activities that can be traced to eastern Ukraine, Syria, Libya and even some sub-Saharan African countries. The group has been linked to Russian businessman Yevgeny Prigozhin. He is a good example of a person involved in Moscow's stealth operation, in which nongovernmental actors push the interests of the state. While the group's private army is not part of the Russian armed forces and has no juridical status, it is estimated to have as many as 1300 to 2500 members. Moreover, it has allegedly carried out Vladimir Putin's dirty work abroad.

The Wagner Group's interests in sub-Saharan Africa grew in 2017 after Moscow's involvement in the negotiations with governments in Sudan and the Central African Republic. The group's involvement in Sudan can be traced to 2017, according to BBC reports. Some 100 Russian military instructors trained the military in Sudan.²⁴ During that period, two Russian companies, M Invest and Meroa Gold, were granted concessions for gold mining in Sudan. In summer 2020, both firms were placed on the US government's sanctions list.²⁵ Sudan is one of the key countries of Russian involvement in Africa.

Russian specialists drew up a political and economic reform programme designed to keep President Omar al-Bashir in power, according to reports by *The Guardian*. This included a plan to smear anti-government protesters. The tactics were not dissimilar to those used in Russia against the anti-Putin opposition. One ploy was to use fake news and videos to portray demonstrators as "anti-Muslim," "pro-Israel" and "pro-LGBTIQ." Russia also allegedly advised the Sudanese government to raise the price of print media, thereby making it harder for the regime's critics to get their message out, and to discriminate against them as "foreigners" at anti-government rallies.²⁶

Meanwhile, Russian firm Lobaye Invest was granted a mining licence for gold and diamonds in the Central African Republic. Its CEO, Yevgeny Khodotov, started a career in the department for organised crime at the police department in St. Petersburg. He worked for a company owned by Yevgeny Prigozhin, a Russian businessman known to have close ties with Vladimir Putin.²⁷

Russia was supposed to deliver weapons and ammunition to the armed forces of CAR free of charge and send military trainers from Russia. Since 2018, they supposedly fight on the side of General Haftar in Libya.²⁸

'Putin's chef' expands operations to Africa

Russian media have identified businessman Evgeny Prigozhin as one of the main players to whom Moscow may be outsourcing "dirty work" linked to military and information operations abroad. He has been dubbed "Putin's chef" by the press but his job is more dubious than it sounds. He is thought to be one of the main Russian players beyond its borders, helping Moscow's efforts to involve non-state contractors in military work and field operations, a strategy that could have been copied from the US. Washington has been known to hire private firms to work in Iraq and Afghanistan.

Prigozhin is considered one of the "30 most influential people in St. Petersburg," at least according to one newspaper.²⁹ The level of his proximity to Putin remains unclear, but his biography provides some insight into his personality. Prigozhin was born in 1961 in St. Petersburg (then called Leningrad during Soviet rule). He did not take the law seriously during his youth. At the age of 18, he was convicted for the first time for stealing. He was fortunate enough to evade prison and was placed on probation. Two years later, Prigozhin was sentenced to 12 years in prison for fraud and robbery. He spent nine years in a Soviet working camp before being released in 1990, a year before the collapse of the Soviet Union.

He started up a hot dog chain in St. Petersburg and later became a manager for a supermarket chain. He opened a bar, a restaurant, and a catering company. One of his businesses was a luxury floating restaurant, to which then Russian President Vladimir Putin invited France's President Jacques Chirac and US President George W Bush on their visits to St. Petersburg. Putin also celebrated aboard the floating restaurant in 2003.

Yevgeny Prigozhin finances the St Petersburg-based Internet Research Agency, which is better known as the "troll factory." It was first mentioned by the Russian media in 2013 after a wave of postings and comments on social media, which targeted the opposition in Russia. Later, the agency redirected its focus abroad on the US presidential election campaign. In 2019, Washington placed the Internet Research Agency on a sanction list for its repeated efforts to influence US politics, especially elections.³⁰

In 2015, Yevgeny Prigozhin's companies received contracts from Russia's Ministry of Defence of around \$1 billion.³¹ In 2018, Russian President Putin told US TV network NBC and Austria's ORF that he knows Prigozhin personally

and that the businessman had no links to the government. He then went on to compare Prigozhin to the Hungarian-American billionaire and investor George Soros.³² That is another sign of how Moscow sees the role of non-governmental actors that are pushing its national agenda on the global scale.

In 2019, Prigozhin became the chairman of the board of trustees of a newly founded media holding called "Patriot". Its goal is to "maximize the spread of information about events in Russia for the creation of positive information fields and push back on mainstream media that promote negative information and do not see any good that happens in our country." ³³ While that may sound like a bad PR gag from an ad agency, it makes a perfect sense from the Russian point of view. There is a general perception in the country that foreign press and independent domestic media are overly critical of the new Russia.

Russian media started to report on Prigozhin's activities in Africa in 2018. They found links between the Russian businessman's companies and their work with African governments on security issues, political consulting and weapon imports, in addition to receiving access to natural resources and mining exploration activities as compensation. Prigozhin's companies are known to operate in Algeria, Libya, Democratic Republic of Congo, Nigeria, Ethiopia, Kenya, Sudan, Angola, Madagascar and the Central African Republic. His political consultants were involved in the election campaigns in the DRC and Madagascar in 2018.³⁴

Political consultants with links to Prigozhin are working in at least 20 African countries, according to Russian media. Their goals are to push anti-Western rhetoric and inflame local conflicts during election campaigns.

Another report by the independent Russian TV channel Rain put the number of Russian political consultants with potential links to Prigozhin at 200.³⁵ Several reports have been written about the involvement of the businessman's companies in Rwanda, Chad, Benin, South Africa, Zambia and Cameroon. In some cases the political consultants and experts receive support from members of paramilitary groups.

In April 2018, Russian business daily *Kommersant* reported that Russian political consultants would be monitoring the political situation in Madagascar, Kenya, South Africa and a few other African countries which had elections scheduled in the coming two years. The experts' work was organised and paid for by Yevgeny Prigozhin, according to the newspaper. Most of the consultants came from St.

Petersburg, and the job openings in Africa were only open to male applicants. They were not allowed to talk to the media about their work.³⁶

Prigozhin's companies may have spent up to \$15 million on their political consulting activities in Madagascar alone. The businessman coordinated his international activities personally with President Putin, according to Russian publication "Project," which quotes a high-ranking Russian official who spoke anonymously.³⁷ Prigozhin's companies have been linked to dubious deals in several countries. In summer 2020, Washington announced it was adding more of the businessman's companies from Russia, Sudan, and China to its sanctions list.³⁸

The scope of Prigozhin's activities in Africa remains unclear, but there is evidence that the media projects are now up and running, albeit with limited impact. The news website Africa Daily Voice is headquartered in Morocco and a French-language news service, Afrique Panorama, is based in Madagascar's capital Antananarivo.³⁹

Moscow offers free content to African media partners

In February 2015, Russian state news agency Sputnik signed an agreement to exchange content with Egyptian daily *Al-Ahram*. Translated stories from Sputnik and RT are published on the newspaper's website *Bawaba Al-Ahram*, alongside news from Reuters.⁴⁰ Meanwhile, Sputnik also signed a similar agreement to swap content with Algeria's state-run news agency, Algeria Press Service.⁴¹ "Algeria and Russia are working together to create a multipolar world," said Oleg Osipov, deputy editor-in-chief of Russia Today Media Group, which owns Sputnik.

In early 2017, Sputnik signed an agreement with South Africa's State-run news agency SAnews. ⁴² In a press release, Sputnik was described as "a modern multimedia news agency with hubs in dozens of countries. It points the way to a multipolar world that respects every country's national interests, culture, history and traditions". A similar agreement followed with the Moroccan state news agency Agence Maghreb Arabe Presse (MAP) in December 2018. ⁴³ And the following May, Moscow signed an agreement with the government of the Democratic Republic of Congo to establish connections between their countries' state-run news agencies and national broadcasters — with the aim of exchanging content and educating journalists. In addition, Russia said it would deliver technical assistance to the DRC to support its transition to digital

broadcasting. ⁴⁴ Another deal was also inked between Sputnik and Congolese national broadcaster Radio-Télévision Nationale Congolaise (RTNC). The contract includes content exchange in English and French and also for radio programmes. ⁴⁵

Sputnik also delivers content to another media company, in neighbouring Republic of Congo, Africanews. The Euronews subsidiary, which is headquartered in Pointe Noire, is majority-owned by Media Globe Networks, managed by Egyptian billionaire Naguib Sawiris. ⁴⁶ In May 2019, RT signed an agreement with the state broadcaster Eri-TV to provide education for journalists and financial support to the state TV network. Russian company TV Novosti, which owns the Russia Today Media Group, provided Eri-TV with the technical equipment to broadcast RT in all of Eritrea. It uses RT content in English and Arabic. ⁴⁷ Sputnik also signed a similar agreement with Ivory Coast's State-run news agency in August 2019.

What is Sputnik?

It is one of the biggest content providers across the globe, named after the world's first artificial satellite which the Soviet Union launched in 1957. The media company Sputnik, which is a subsidiary of the Russia Today Media Group, was founded in 2014.⁴⁸ It is headquartered in Moscow and provides online and radio news in 33 languages, delivering content in English, Arabic, Spanish, Chinese and Farsi to its international partners.

Fighting Islamists in Mozambique

Russian guns-for-hire, with links to the Kremlin, sustained casualties while fighting Islamic militants in Mozambique, according to CNN reports. This is just another example of Russia's growing reach in Africa. Dozens of private military contractors are supporting the Mozambican army against an insurgency in its northmost province, Cabo Delgado. Mercenaries in the resource-rich southern African country appear to be associated with Yevgeny Prigozhin, "Putin's chef."

Doing politics in Zimbabwe

"The Russia-Africa Summit has overhauled the whole political agenda in Africa and brought new expectations to many countries, Russia is on the way back!", a reporter of the Russian tabloid *Komsomolskaya Pravda* wrote after a visit to

Zimbabwe. Her article discussed growing enthusiasm for Russia as a player on the continent. While the good old days of friendship with the Soviet Union are gone, the memories are not. And Russia can benefit from them today. Putin's popularity is on the rise. "Our guys are coming as military and political consultants — serious guys. And they are here not only as bodyguards. It's an all-round approach, freed of Soviet ideology. That was our mistake," a man named Sasha is quoted as having told the *Komsomolskaya Pravda* reporter. Sasha apparently lived in Berlin for ten years before moving to the continent: "Africa is waiting for us and we will be idiots if we are afraid to come back. The future is here." 49

Russian experts played a significant role in the July 2018 presidential election campaign in Zimbabwe. It may be the first time since the collapse of the Soviet Union that Russian political consultants took part in an election campaign in Africa. According to Carnegie Moscow Centre, "The geography of Russian interests is becoming broader and broader." ⁵⁰

Russia's strategy in African countries initially focused on raising anti-Western sentiment and then renewing old territorial disputes, according to Russian investigative startup *Project*. It obtained internal documents from the offices of political consultants working for Yevgeny Prigozhin. The Russian expansion in Africa faces three major obstacles: non-professionalism, corruption and alcoholism.⁵¹ According to the publication, French-born Kemi Seba is one of the key figures of Prigozhin's "Pan-African Project." Seba is the founder of Urgences Panafricanistes (Urpanaf), a political movement that fights against "French neocolonialism and imperialism." The movement's plan is to form a union of a couple of countries. Russian political consultants should help pro-Russian candidates win elections. The second phase would involve the acceptance of one leader, Kemi Seba, one of the possible candidates for the role. "The joint fight against western imperialism makes us stronger," Seba told BBC in an interview.⁵²

The levels of cooperation between companies associated with Prigozhin and African governments vary by country, as shown by a map from *The Guardian*. Journalists at the daily had seen a map of Africa in December 2018 with various symbols indicating military, political and economic ties, police training, media and humanitarian projects, and "rivalry with France." The level of cooperation was ranked from five to one: five is the highest level and one the lowest. The closest relations are with the Central African Republic, Sudan and Madagascar at five. Libya, Zimbabwe and South Africa are listed as four, according to the map, with South Sudan at three, and the DRC, Chad and Zambia at two.⁵³

A beginning in Madagascar

Russia's expansion in Africa began in 2018 in Madagascar where "Putin's chef", Yevgeny Prigozhin played a key role. 54,55 Russian consultant helped some candidates during the presidential elections, which were held in November 2018.56 Local witnesses told the BBC they saw Russians with "suitcases full of cash." 57 The current president of Madagascar, Andry Rajoelina, won the 2018 election with Russian support, concluded British daily *The Guardian* in an investigation in which they found Russia "produced and distributed the island's biggest newspaper, with 2 million copies a month." Rajoelina denies receiving Russian support.⁵⁸ "The secret of Prigozhin's success lies in the fact that he was able to sell a dream to Putin — a dream of increasing Russian influence in the world," an insider familiar with Prigozhin's structures said, as quoted by Project Media. The Russian businessman's international activities began in 2014 during the war in Eastern Ukraine. Meanwhile, other people told Project Media that the Russians "had no clue" of Madagascar. The whole operation cost a "gigantic sum." At some point the Russians flew 50 risographs (semi-professional printing machines) to Madagascar to print 500 copies of election materials. The Russian consultants were guarded by Wagner Group, owned by Prigozhin. Ferrum Mining, a Russian company registered in St Petersburg, now has a mining concession for chromium in Madagascar.

A Russian troll factory in Ghana

A CNN team discovered a Russian troll factory in a very unlikely place, Ghana.⁵⁹

While much of the trolling aimed at the 2016 US presidential elections may have been operated from an office block in St Petersburg, things could not have been more different later on. A months-long investigation by CNN found that part of the trolling for the 2018 US midterm election campaign had been outsourced to contractors in the West African nations of Ghana and Nigeria. They focused almost exclusively on racial issues in the US, promoting black empowerment and often displaying anger towards white Americans. Their goal was to inflame divisions within the American population and provoke social unrest, according to experts who track Russian disinformation campaigns.

Facebook and Twitter had already been looking into some of the troll accounts when CNN notified the two social media firms of its investigation. In a statement, Facebook said that its "subsequent assessment benefited from our collaboration with a team of journalists at CNN" and it had "removed 49"

Facebook accounts, 69 Pages and 85 Instagram accounts for engaging in foreign interference."

The world's largest social network went on to add, "this network was in early stages of audience building and was operated by local nationals — wittingly and unwittingly — in Ghana and Nigeria on behalf of individuals in Russia. It targeted primarily the United States." About 13 200 Facebook accounts followed one or more of the accounts in Ghana and around 263 200 people followed one or more of the Instagram accounts. An estimated 65% were in the US. Twitter told CNN that it had removed 71 accounts that had 68 000 followers. "Most were tweeting in English and presented themselves as based in the United States," it said in a statement. "The accounts — operating out of Ghana and Nigeria and which we can reliably associate with Russia — attempted to sow discord by engaging in conversations about social issues, like race and civil rights."

The activity uncovered by CNN had striking similarities to the 2016 Russian troll campaign in which hundreds of accounts designed to pass as American were created.

In October 2019, Facebook closed a network of accounts that were actively targeting a total of eight African countries. "Although the people behind these networks attempted to conceal their identities and coordination, our investigation connected these campaigns to entities associated with Russian financier Yevgeny Prigozhin," the social network said.⁶⁰

Conclusion

Some experts believe newspaper headlines about Russia's involvement in Africa have led many to overestimate the extent of Moscow's influence by exaggerating the reality and sensationalising the topic. Russian ambitions in Africa are quite modest and its plans remain unclear. Nevertheless Moscow's efforts to influence public opinion on the continent should be seen as a part of a broader strategy to push back on US attempts to spread liberal democracy on the one hand and promote the business interests of Russian companies (with links to the government) on the other. What Russia lacks in resources — compared to Washington and Beijing — it can compensate for through information campaigns abroad. Moscow sees them as a legitimate tool of foreign policy in trying push its own agenda on the global stage, much like Western countries do with their foreign language, state-sponsored broadcasters. With RT, Sputnik and Ruptly, Russia created tools for spreading

its narratives worldwide and establishing an alternative view of the world that is not always limited by Western standards of media ethics. In the global fight of narratives and the competition for people's minds, Western democracies may face a dilemma of either significantly increasing their resources for international broadcasting or losing the competition to other, less democratic regimes.

Russian efforts to push back on western ideological narratives and to promote its business interests are partially rooted in the Soviet past. The USSR and African countries signed numerous agreements on cultural cooperation. Based on those, the USSR opened cultural centres promoting Soviet culture, ideology and way of life. At the same time Moscow sold weapons to armies in many African countries.

After the collapse of the USSR in 1991, the new Russian government lost focus on Africa as it needed to deal with other more urgent domestic problems. Some trade representations and even embassies were closed.

But since 2013-2014, as a part of broader effort to re-establish itself as a global superpower, Russia and its State-run media started signing partnership agreements with African media. Most recently RT and Sputnik signed agreements with national broadcasters in Eritrea and the DRC, among others. Duder those agreements, content and sometimes even broadcasting equipment are provided. The strategic goal of such agreements is of course to re-establish its position as a global superpower by disseminating Russia's view on global politics and regional conflicts via both classical media channels, such as television, but also on social media, which are increasingly important.

In contrast to the Soviet aim of promoting the communist ideology, modern Russia wants pragmatic influence based on economic interests.⁶³

Notes

- 1 https://www.dw.com/en/was-russia-behind-the-coup-in-mali/a-54705282
- 2 https://www.csis.org/analysis/russia-africa
- 3 Russian laws prohibit to put in question the territorial integrity of the country, the usage of the word "annexation" may end in the criminal investigation.
- 4 https://www.rbc.ru/politics/24/10/2019/5db1b8179a79474dfdd8da41
- 5 https://www.dw.com/en/was-russia-behind-the-coup-in-mali/a-54705282
- 6 https://carnegie.ru/commentary/80187
- 7 https://www.rbc.ru/rbcfreenews/5db1b1489a79474abbeda165
- 8 https://tass.ru/obschestvo/7037458
- 9 https://tass.ru/obschestvo/7037458
- 10 https://news.rambler.ru/other/43042291-eksperty-otnosheniya-v-sfere-media-nuzhno-stroit-bez-posrednikov/
- 11 https://tass.ru/obschestvo/7035287
- 12 https://www.rfi.fr/ru/poccия/20191023-rt-sputnik-africa-summit-sochi
- 13 https://www.rfi.fr/ru/россия/20191028-rt-france-откроет-бюро-в-северной-африке
- 14 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/may/25/how-russia-independent-media-wasdismantled-piece-by-piece
- 15 https://www.znak.com/2019-04-10/prezentovan_fond_zachity_nacionalnyh_cennostey_kotoryy_zaymetsya_propagandoy_v_rf_i_na_zapade
- 16 https://www.znak.com/amp/160538
- 17 https://fznc.world/без-рубрики/fond-zashhity-natsionalnyh-tsennostej-perevel-pervye-5-mln-rublej-dlya-okazaniya-pomoshhi-marii-butinoj/
- 18 https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm577
- 19 https://politros.com/138549-osnovateli-fonda-zashity-nacionalnykh-cennostei-rasskazali-o-gumrabote-v-afrike
- 20 https://www.rfi.fr/ru/poccия/20191024-suverenitet-i-traditsionnye-tsennosti-kak-rossia-pomozhet-afrike
- 21 https://www.vesti.ru/article/2411011
- 22 https://www.rfi.fr/ru/poccия/20191024-suverenitet-i-traditsionnye-tsennosti-kak-rossia-pomozhet-afrike

- 23 https://riafan.ru/1291726-malkevich-nalichie-vneshnego-vraga-v-lice-turcii-obedinilo-liviiskii-narod
- 24 https://thebell.io/po-sledam-chvk-vagnera-chto-rassledovali-v-afrike-pogibshie-rossijskiezhurnalisty
- 25 https://www.state.gov/the-united-states-imposes-sanctions-on-russian-financiers-global-sanctions-evasion-network/
- 26 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/11/leaked-documents-reveal-russian-effort-to-exert-influence-in-africa
- 27 https://www.rbc.ru/politics/23/04/2019/5cbee1129a7947b026697815
- 28 https://www.dw.com/ru/чвк-вагнера-все-что-о-ней-известно/a-42596738
- 29 https://carnegie.ru/commentary/78390
- 30 https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm787
- 31 https://www.rbc.ru/newspaper/2015/09/11/56bc9f549a7947299f72bb96
- 32 https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-06-04/putin-teases-that-his-troll-factory-ally-is-just-like-soros
- 33 https://www.svoboda.org/a/30199330.html
- 34 https://www.proekt.media/investigation/prigozhin-afrika/
- 35 https://novayagazeta.ru/news/2019/03/20/150159-dozhd-v-afrikanskih-stranah-rabotayut-ot-100-do-200-svyazannyh-s-prigozhinym-polittehnologov
- 36 https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/3607961
- 37 https://www.svoboda.org/a/29874364.html
- 38 https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1058
- 39 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/11/leaked-documents-reveal-russian-effort-to-exert-influence-in-africaf
- 40 https://theconversation.com/russian-influence-operations-extend-into-egypt-111167
- 41 http://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/kremlin's-expanding-media-conglomerate
- 42 https://www.sanews.gov.za/south-africa/sanews-sputnik-ink-cooperation-pact
- 43 https://fr.sputniknews.com/international/201812171039340259-agence-maghreb-arabe-presse-partenaire-sputnik/
- 44 https://digital.gov.ru/ru/events/39062/
- 45 https://ria.ru/20190523/1554844447.html

- 46 https://drc.mid.ru/drc
- 47 https://eritrea.mid.ru/home/-/asset_publisher/gghH0dCpgl9h/content/13-maa-v-asmere-v-sootvetstvii-s-podpisannym-memorandumom-o-sotrudnicestve-i-okazaniu-vzaimnoj-pomosi-v-sfere-televizionnogo-vesania-mezdu-rossijskoj-?inheritRedirect=false
- 48 https://ria.ru/20200710/1574187415.html
- 49 https://www.kp.kz/daily/27070.4/4139322/
- 50 https://carnegie.ru/commentary/77397
- 51 https://www.proekt.media/investigation/prigozhin-polittekhnologi/
- 52 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=R3PM9lvTC4M&feature=youtu.be
- 53 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/11/leaked-documents-reveal-russian-effort-to-exert-influence-in-africa
- 54 https://www.proekt.media/investigation/prigozhin-polittekhnologi/
- 55 https://www.proekt.media/investigation/prigozhin-afrika/
- 56 https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/11/world/africa/russia-madagascar-election.html
- 57 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=R3PM9IvTC4M&feature=youtu.be
- 58 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/11/leaked-documents-reveal-russian-effort-to-exert-influence-in-africa
- 59 https://edition.cnn.com/2020/03/12/world/russia-ghana-troll-farms-2020-ward/index.html
- $60 \quad https://edition.cnn.com/2019/11/29/africa/russian-mercenaries-mozambique-intl/index.html \\$
- 61 https://carnegie.ru/commentary/80187
- 62 http://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/kremlins-campaign-africa
- 63 https://www.ifri.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/kalika_russia_africa_ru_2019.pdf